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The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in Salons 41 
I and II of the Baton Rouge Marriott, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 42 
Wednesday morning, August 16, 2006, and was called to order at 43 
10:00 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 44 
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CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  We’re going to go into full council 46 

session.  With that, my name is Robin Riechers and as Chairman 47 
of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I welcome you 48 
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all.  This is the 207th meeting of the council. 1 
 2 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 3 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 4 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 5 
address the council.  I think our sign-up cards are on the back 6 
table there.  Please give any written statements to the council 7 
staff.   8 
 9 
The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 10 
oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 11 
background and interest of the person in the subject of the 12 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 13 
the source and date of such information. 14 
 15 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly or willingly submit 16 
to a council false information regarding any matter the council 17 
is considering in the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act. 18 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 19 
you keep them off or on silent or vibrating mode during the 20 
council and committee sessions.  21 
 22 
We have a court reporter who is basically creating our public 23 
record for this meeting.  Therefore, for the purpose of voice 24 
identification, each member is requested to identify themselves 25 
starting on my left. 26 
 27 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 28 

 29 
MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic liaison to the 30 

Gulf Council. 31 
 32 
LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Lieutenant Commander Beth Keister, U.S. 33 

Coast Guard District VIII, New Orleans. 34 
 35 
LT. KAREN NORCROSS:  Lieutenant Karen Norcross, Coast Guard, 36 

Gulf Regional Fisheries Training Center. 37 
 38 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 39 

 40 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 41 

 42 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 43 

 44 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 45 

 46 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida Fish and Wildlife 47 

Commission. 48 
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 1 
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel. 2 

 3 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 4 

 5 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 6 

 7 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 8 

 9 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 10 

 11 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 12 

 13 
MR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi. 14 

 15 
DR. ROBERT SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 16 

 17 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 18 

 19 
MR. STEVENS HEATH:  Steve Heath, Alabama. 20 

 21 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 22 

Commission. 23 
 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 25 

staff. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, everyone.  Before we movie into 28 

the adoption of the agenda and the approval of minutes, I first 29 
would like to thank the Recreational Fishing Alliance of Texas 30 
for hosting our social on Monday night.  We certainly appreciate 31 
that.  It was a very nice event.   32 
 33 
Last night, I would like to thank Coastal Conservation 34 
Association of Louisiana, who also hosted us in a real nice 35 
location and we had a real nice event and we certainly want to 36 
extend our thanks and appreciation to both of those groups.  37 
With that, I think we would go into the swearing in of our new 38 
members.  Would the new members come up here to join Dr. 39 
Crabtree?   40 
 41 
MR. SIMPSON:  While you’re doing that, Mr. Chairman, on behalf 42 

of the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission and Chairman 43 
Ginny Vail, I would like to give the new members and those who 44 
are coming back on a t-shirt and a hat.  If you wear it fishing, 45 
please make sure it’s legal. 46 
 47 
(Whereupon, the swearing in of new members occurs.) 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, we welcome all of our new members and 2 

we look forward to that opportunity to work with each of you as 3 
we move through the next year.  With that, we will go Adoption 4 
of the Agenda. 5 
 6 
As previously discussed earlier this morning, I would recommend 7 
some changes to the ordering in the agenda.  Let me go ahead and 8 
go through my recommendations there and then we will see if 9 
there’s any additions to the agenda. 10 
 11 
What I’m going to recommend is that for the Reef Fish Management 12 
Committee, which is scheduled from 2:30 to 3:30, be deferred 13 
until some time after the Open Public Comment Period.  Whether 14 
that occurs today or tomorrow, I do not know, but that D, E, and 15 
F on our schedule: Sustainable Fisheries, Ecosystem Committee, 16 
Administrative Policy, and Migratory Species Committee go ahead.  17 
We would move that up prior to taking any public testimony. 18 
 19 
The public testimony then will be in line or in the same time 20 
period as the open public comment period and as I suggested this 21 
morning we may do, is accept one set of comments from each 22 
individual for five minutes and they can speak to both the 23 
regulatory amendment on BRD certification or any other open 24 
public comments that they would have in that respect. 25 
 26 
We will, of course, try to defer any of those comments to reach 27 
into that period of time where that open public comment period 28 
was scheduled so that if anyone is trying to be here just for 29 
that that we would attempt to try to facilitate that.  We may 30 
start earlier, but I would hope that we would go into that 3:30 31 
time period so that if people are coming. 32 
 33 
Those are the changes that I would suggest in the current 34 
agenda.  Do I hear any objections to those changes?  Do I hear 35 
any other additions to the agenda or changes to the agenda? 36 
 37 
MR. HENDRIX:  Could we ask for an update from Mr. Swingle on the 38 

progress in the aquaculture amendment?  We have some contractors 39 
working on that and I believe Mr. Swingle has some information 40 
on that. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can put that under Other Business.  With 43 

those changes that I mentioned and the addition of aquaculture 44 
under Other Business, do I hear any other changes?  Hearing no 45 
objections, the agenda is adopted as amended.  With that, does 46 
anyone have any changes to the minutes?  Hearing no objections 47 
or changes to the minutes and hearing no objections, the minutes 48 
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are approved as written. 1 
 2 
With that, what I would like to do now is we had the AP 3 
Selection and SEDAR Committee scheduled from 4:30 to 5:30.  I 4 
think we will go into closed session now and deal with those. 5 
 6 
(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 10:15 7 
o’clock a.m., August 16, 2006.) 8 
 9 

- - - 10 
 11 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 12 
 13 

- - - 14 
 15 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in 16 
Salons I and II of the Baton Rouge Marriott, Baton Rouge, 17 
Louisiana, Wednesday afternoon, August 16, 2006, and was called 18 
to order at 12:15 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, I would like to call the 21 

meeting back to order.  As indicated, we’re going to go into a 22 
couple or three committee reports.  The first one up, all 23 
members should have in front of them, would be Tab G, 24 
Sustainable Fisheries. 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  The summary of the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 27 

Committee report should have been passed out before lunch and 28 
it’s labeled Tab G in the upper corner.  The agenda and the 29 
minutes of the June 5, 2006 meeting were approved as written. 30 
 31 
The next topic we took up was the ecosystem modeling workshop 32 
budget.  At the last council meeting, Steven Atran had relayed 33 
the Ecosystem SSC’s request that the budget for the fall 34 
ecosystem modeling workshop be increased from $50,000 to 35 
$80,000.   36 
 37 
The council requested a line item budget before acting on the 38 
request.  The budget was worked out by council staff and is 39 
summarized in Tab G-3.  The estimated budget totals $79,700.  By 40 
unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 41 
to recommend approval of the Tab G-3 budget as the proposed 42 
budget for the ecosystem modeling workshop. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 45 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 46 
discussion regarding the committee motion, is there any 47 
objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 48 
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passes. 1 

 2 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Steve Atran noted that 3 

the council had not yet received any proposals in response to 4 
the Request for Proposals for the modeling workshop and the 5 
deadline is Friday, August 18, 2006.   6 
 7 
Mr. Atran asked the committee for guidance on how to proceed if 8 
no proposals are received.  The committee chair suggested that, 9 
in that situation, the workshop proceed with just the 10 
preliminary Ecosim model developed by Carl Walters.   11 
 12 
Columbus Brown supported that suggestion, and felt that the 13 
workshop would still be able to provide insight into the 14 
application of ecosystem models to Gulf of Mexico fishery 15 
issues. 16 
 17 
The next topic was possible projects for the ecosystem grant 18 
extension.  There is currently about $142,000 remaining in the 19 
ecosystem grant money, leaving $60,000 after conducting the 20 
ecosystem modeling workshop.  21 
 22 
The grant has been extended through December 2007.  Council 23 
staff was asked to develop suggestions for possible uses for the 24 
remaining funds, and three suggestions were developed.  They’re 25 
listed at Tab G-4.   26 
 27 
The committee approved of suggested Item 1, organization of 28 
council metadata via FTP server; felt that Item 2, develop a 29 
straw man draft ecosystem fishery management plan, could be 30 
referred to the Ecosystem SSC during the modeling workshop; and 31 
that Item 3, ecosystem outreach programs, should be held off for 32 
now. 33 
 34 
By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 35 
move, that the council approve use the remaining ecosystem funds 36 
for organization of council metadata via FTP server. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 39 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Is there any 40 
objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 41 
passes. 42 

 43 
MS. MORRIS:  The committee further discussed Item 2, develop a 44 

straw man draft ecosystem FMP.  Julie Morris suggested that she 45 
would prefer to see ecosystem management incorporated into 46 
existing FMPs rather than development of a separate ecosystem 47 
FMP.   48 
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 1 
Columbus Brown added that he could support development of a 2 
skeleton of a framework in order to see how it would interact 3 
with other FMPs.  Steve Atran stated that that was the idea he 4 
had in mind when suggesting a straw man draft ecosystem FMP.  5 
Julie Morris responded that referring to the framework as an FMP 6 
had been confusing, but she could support development of a 7 
framework as a pilot.  That concludes the committee report. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other business to come before 10 

this committee?  Hearing none, that moves us to the next agenda 11 
item and that’s the Report of the Administrative Policy 12 
Committee. 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is at Tab F and was 15 

a handout before lunch, Report of the Administrative Policy 16 
Committee.  The agenda was adopted with the addition of the 17 
SEDAR Steering Committee recommendations under Other Business. 18 
 19 
The minutes were approved as written with no objections.  Mr. 20 
Swingle reported that the Administrative Policy Committee had 21 
requested that staff develop a strategy for creation of an NGO 22 
pool for participating in the SEDAR process. 23 
 24 
He indicated that staff recommends formation of an NGO AP to 25 
serve that purpose.  The committee concurred, and I so move, to 26 
form an NGO AP as a panel pool in the SEDAR process. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the committee 29 

motion? 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Julie, I think this is the right place.  I’m trying 32 

to follow with the document.  Is this the one where we talk 33 
about the number of members, seven members?  I’ve got it as page 34 
3 on F-4.  Is that where we are? 35 
 36 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, it’s on the bottom half of page 3 at F-4 and 37 

it’s not seven members.  It’s just a seventh pool. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  Okay.  That was my question, about us specifying a 40 

certain number, and I was wondering whether should we have a 41 
minimum of seven or a maximum of seven. 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  This doesn’t specify the number of members.  It’s 44 

just we have listed in the SOPPs -- We’ve previously listed six 45 
different pools that SEDAR members can be drawn from and we’re 46 
adding a seventh pool, but not specifying the number of people 47 
in that pool. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the motion?  2 
Hearing none, is there any objection to the motion?  The motion 3 
passes. 4 
 5 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle presented the suggested revised 6 

language of the SOPPs section setting forth the operations of 7 
the SSC as depicted in red or blue font in Tab F, Number 4.  He 8 
indicated that it had been reviewed by Dr. Keithly, who 9 
concurred that the changes addressed the SSC’s requests. 10 
 11 
The committee recommends to the council that the SOPPs be 12 
amended to include the text highlighted in yellow and blue 13 
regarding SSC operations, including benchmark assessment 14 
updates, and I so move. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 17 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Is there any 18 
objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 19 
passes. 20 
 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle presented and the committee discussed 22 

and modified recommendations by the SEDAR Steering Committee to 23 
use the SSC and/or SAP members in the SEDAR process.  The 24 
committee, by consensus, moved the edited version list below be 25 
presented to the council for review as approved and I so move.  26 

Then it lists six points.  Do you want me to read those into the 27 
record or just stick with the motion at this point? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think it would be appropriate to go ahead 30 

and read those into the record. 31 
 32 
MS. MORRIS:  First, the SSC should address whether the terms of 33 

reference are met by each SEDAR workshop and whether the 34 
assessment was conducted in accordance with the SEDAR 35 
guidelines.   36 
 37 
Second, the SSC should review and prioritize research and 38 
monitoring needs identified in SEDAR reports.  Third, the SSC 39 
needs to review available data on goliath grouper and progress 40 
on significant research and data needs identified in the 41 
benchmark assessment to determine whether an update or benchmark 42 
assessment is appropriate and the recommended timing of that 43 
action. 44 
 45 
Fourth, the Gulf and South Atlantic SSCs need to review the 46 
available red drum data and recommend whether benchmark 47 
assessments are appropriate.  The councils should coordinate 48 
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with the fishery commissions in this task. 1 
 2 
Number 5, the council SSCs should evaluate data availability for 3 
the species which have not been assessed by SEDAR and determine 4 
whether adequate data exists to conduct assessments.  The Gulf 5 
black grouper is a candidate for such evaluation.  Stocks for 6 
which data are inadequate that have declining trends in catch or 7 
catch per unit effort should be listed as stocks of concern. 8 
 9 
Number 6, SSC or SAP members should be prepared to take on 10 
special roles, including facilitating or chairing the review 11 
panel and serving as the panel rapporteur.   12 
 13 
MR. ADAMS:  Julie, refresh my memory on Item Number 3 specific 14 

to goliath grouper.  Is that the motion that came out of the 15 
committee or was there something else about allowing them to 16 
actually catch grouper? 17 
 18 
MS. MORRIS:  This is exactly what came out of the Administrative 19 

Policy Committee.  There was another idea that I think came out 20 
of the Reef Fish Committee that deals with looking into limited 21 
harvest for research and science. 22 
 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Actually, this was discussed at the 24 

Steering Committee meeting and basically we, in SEDAR Number 4, 25 
had gotten a benchmark assessment for the goliath grouper and it 26 
was ruled inadequate to do an assessment in that process and so 27 
basically the issue came up that there was a lot of public 28 
position that we should allow a limited harvest and we felt that 29 
there should be an assessment done of the goliath grouper, but 30 
they suggested that the SSC would need to take this action to 31 
determine whether there was enough data to do one. 32 
 33 
MR. ADAMS:  Julie says that the Reef Fish has already touched on 34 
the goliath grouper subject in general.  Item 3 and Item 4 being 35 
species specific items, if it’s appropriate and if I can get a 36 
second, I would like to offer a substitute motion to move Items 37 
3 and 4 into the appropriate committees that address these 38 
species and out of Administrative Policy.  I would also like to 39 
remove Item 5 from the list, because I think it’s contradictory 40 
to itself.  It states “stocks for which such data are inadequate 41 

that have declining trends in catch or catch per unit should be 42 
listed as stocks of concern.”  If the stocks have inadequate 43 
data, how can someone determine whether or not they have 44 
declining trends? 45 
 46 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  I’m going to speak towards red drum.  I’ve 47 

been the chairman of the Red Drum Advisory Panel since its 48 



  11 

inception.  That and a dollar bill, I might could have caught 1 
the bus in New Orleans, because it got me nowhere and whatever 2 
we do, it’s clearly time that we look at a full-blown assessment 3 
on red drum or any other species that have been closed for this 4 
period of time.  I would really like to see this council move in 5 
that direction so at least we can get to see where we are in 6 
that fishery. 7 
 8 
MR. ADAMS:  That’s fine, but we do have a Red Drum Committee. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  First we need to get a second for the 11 

motion.  We have a second for the motion from Mr. Hendrix.  We 12 
have someone speaking in favor of the motion that basically two 13 
of the items go to the appropriate committee and one item be 14 
removed.  Do I hear any further discussion about any of those 15 
items regarding the motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor 16 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 17 
 18 

With that, Ms. Morris, that leads us to basically the -- That 19 
was a substitute motion.  That just leaves us with the items 20 
remaining.  Back to you, Ms. Morris. 21 
 22 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t have anything else to say.  We have 23 

remaining then Items 1, 2, and 6 and we’ve deleted 3, 4, and 5.  24 
Is that right? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would say that 1, 2, and 6 really don’t 27 

require action by the council.  They’re more items where we 28 
notify our members when they’re going to agree to be on the 29 
SEDAR panel and so we will just make sure that we include that, 30 
if everyone is in agreement with that. 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  Just a correction there.  It says that the motion 33 

passed with no objection, but there was objection to it. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t think I said that, but that may be 36 

what it said up there.  Let’s please clarify that if we can.  Is 37 
there any other business to come before the Administrative 38 
Policy Committee then? 39 
 40 
MS. MORRIS:  No, Mr. Chairman.  That’s all we have. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hearing no further business before the 43 

Administrative Policy Committee, we will now move to the 44 
Migratory Species Committee and Ms. Walker. 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a handout for the 47 

council members.  Kelly Denit was here yesterday and gave us a 48 
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presentation on ICCAT and it’s in a handout. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Walker.  Are there any 3 

questions of Ms. Walker or any other business to come before 4 
this committee?  Hearing none, what we’re going to do now is 5 
move into our public hearing portion of our meeting. 6 
 7 
Since many of you weren’t here this morning, I will read the 8 
statement so that all of you can in fact hear it and adhere to 9 
it.  As you know, if you’re wanting to address us, you need to 10 
fill out a card.  The cards are at the back table. 11 
 12 
If you’re going to provide a written statement, it should 13 
include a brief description of the background and interest of 14 
the person in the subject of the statement and that’s also 15 
included in the oral statements and so when you get up, if you 16 
would identify yourself, that would be helpful and any interests 17 
you may represent. 18 
 19 
All written information shall include a statement of the source 20 
and date of such information.  It’s unlawful for any person to 21 
knowingly or willingly submit to the council false information 22 
regarding any matter the council is considering in the course of 23 
carrying out our business, which is the Fisheries Act.   24 
 25 
If you have cell phone, pager, or a similar device, we ask that 26 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode so that we can make 27 
sure we hear other people’s comments.  In that vein, we would 28 
also just ask that everyone try to -- We have a lot of people 29 
signed up to testify.   30 
 31 
We’re going to try to give you five minutes apiece because we’ve 32 
merged two types of testimony here.  If you reach a point where 33 
someone else has said your comment and you can refer to them, we 34 
would appreciate that, but you’ve driven a long way and we want 35 
to hear from each and every one of you. 36 
 37 
With that also, if we can keep the comments from the audience 38 
and certainly the conversations in the audience down to a 39 
minimum so that we can make sure that we do hear those comments 40 
and you as well can hear throughout the room.  Whatever we can 41 
do in that regard, please help us. 42 
 43 
When the yellow light comes on -- It’s right there on the podium 44 
and it will be in front of you.  When the yellow light comes on, 45 
you will have one minute remaining and so at that point, please 46 
start trying to wrap up your comments. 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  I need just a clarification.  You are merging 1 

both the BRD, the exempted fishing permit, and the public 2 
commentary into a single one and are you going to take them in 3 
order? 4 
 5 
MR. RIECHERS:  No, we’re not going to take them in order.  If a 6 

person wants to make a comment on both of those, they should 7 
include it in their remarks here. 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The reason I ask is the BRD stuff -- If there are 10 

people here to speak to BRDs, this is a final hearing on that, 11 
right?  We want to make sure we get to them.  Maybe we’ll have 12 
plenty of time, but we’ve got a lot of people here that are 13 
going to be speaking. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m hoping we get to them all.  That’s why 16 

we’ve tried to clear as much time on our agenda as possible.  17 
What we can do is I will try to sort cards and if there is 18 
someone who is only speaking to BRDs, we’ll try to move them up 19 
to the front of the list as much as we can. 20 
 21 
With that, just from a standpoint of making sure we’re ready to 22 
go, I will typically call the first name and I will call an on-23 
deck person.   24 
 25 
If you’re the on-deck person, I would appreciate it if you would 26 
go ahead and get out of your chair and try to move to a place 27 
where you can actually get to the mic as quickly as you can when 28 
it then it is your turn and that way it will help us -- Since we 29 
do have a lot of folks, it will make sure we get to everyone 30 
today and so I certainly appreciate any help all of you can give 31 
us in that respect as well.  With that, our first person to 32 
speak today will be Wayne Werner and on deck will be Russell 33 
Nelson. 34 
 35 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner.  I’m the owner and 36 

operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  I’m on your advisory 37 
panels and this is probably like the fifty-third time I’ve 38 
addressed this full council, probably as much as anybody. 39 
 40 
I’ve heard a lot of discussions recently about a lot of things 41 
having to do with our fisheries, a lot of things we’ve asked 42 
for, the thirteen-inch size limit.  We need that thirteen-inch 43 
size limit. 44 
 45 
One of the main reasons why is we’re fishing 180 days right now 46 
a year and we didn’t even fill our quota.  With the 75 percent 47 
mortality rate or 78 percent mortality rate, we’re fishing out 48 
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there four times as long as what we need to be.  1 
 2 
We can do our job in fifty days of fishing.  What you all have 3 
done -- I shouldn’t say you all and I’m sorry, but what the 4 
science and everything has done and the model has created some 5 
problems and everybody here can go back and look. 6 
 7 
When we had a six million pound TAC and a thirteen-inch size 8 
limit, see how many days we put out on the water.  You all have 9 
that information available to you.  We can do this with a lot 10 
less effort.  We can kill a lot less fish and we want to. 11 
 12 
Some of our fish will be put aside to address the harvest when 13 
the season is closed.  We’ll be able to go fishing for vermilion 14 
snapper, grouper, and other fish and catch those fish, catch the 15 
red snapper without wasting them.  I’ve talked to many 16 
commercial fishermen and a lot of them are planning on doing 17 
this. 18 
 19 
There’s a lot of talk about the thirty-fathom boundary and I 20 
want to say the same thing I said at the last meeting when this 21 
came up, but I know we have a few new members here and so I want 22 
to say it again.   23 
 24 
You’ve got a forty-five day closure on b-liners.  Deepwater 25 
groupers are closed for the rest of the year, six months.  26 
Shallow-water groupers are going to probably close for three or 27 
four months.  Amberjacks are closed for three months and you 28 
want to push us outside of 180 feet of water and create high 29 
mortalities on these other fish. 30 
 31 
You all have the science and all to investigate all this.  I 32 
don’t really need to harp on it, because you all can find this 33 
out and you all can pretty much tell we’re going to kill a lot 34 
more fish. 35 
 36 
Everything that we’ve tried to do for the last couple of years 37 
has been aimed at trying to help this resource and as far as 38 
this TAC goes, and this will be the last thing I want to talk 39 
about, I hate to see what’s going on here today.  I almost have 40 
to suggest a six million pound TAC so that we don’t have any 41 
litigious problems. 42 
 43 
I hate to see everybody get shut down because of lawsuits or 44 
something and this tied up in courts rather than end up where 45 
everybody ends up with nothing.  That’s basically what I have to 46 
say and thank you. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Wayne.  We have a question from 1 

Dr. Crabtree. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  Wayne, do you use circle hooks when you fish red 4 

snapper? 5 
 6 
MR. WERNER:  Yes, sir. 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  What size and what manufacturer? 9 

 10 
MR. WERNER:  It depends on what you’re talking about.  If you’re 11 

talking about vermilion snapper -- 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, red snapper. 14 

 15 
MR. WERNER:  Red snapper?  Right now, today, with a fifteen-inch 16 

size limit, it’s 10/0 Mustad. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Wayne, we appreciate you being here today.  Has 19 

your industry discussed any other ways in reducing your release 20 
mortality, perhaps the methods or the ways that you fish other 21 
than lowering the size limit? 22 
 23 
MR. WERNER:  We’ve had discussions around this table with plenty 24 

of council members here for the last ten years about it and 25 
we’ve beat our heads against the wall and I guarantee you we’ve 26 
tried to think of many ways to do this, but we just couldn’t 27 
come up with any sound ideas and what you have to understand, 28 
Ms. Walker, if you go back to Amendment 1 of the Reef Fish 29 
Management Plan and you pull out that paper, the history of this 30 
fishery for a hundred years back says that the commercial 31 
sector, their landings, has been predominantly -- 32 
 33 
I shouldn’t say predominantly, but 50 percent one to two-year-34 
old snapper, one to two-pound snappers, and when they set these 35 
size limits, I did not understand that, because you know when 36 
you raise that size limit like that and 50 percent of the catch 37 
has always been that, nobody has told these fish not to come 38 
back to these spots. 39 
 40 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Back to Dr. Crabtree’s question about the hook 41 

size, you won’t use a 10/0 on thirteen-inch fish though, will 42 
you? 43 
 44 
MR. WERNER:  Probably.  I don’t see why I wouldn’t.  It’s not 45 

really going to make any difference in the harvest.  Once you 46 
get into these hook sizes -- Since you brought it up, I’ve got 47 
to say something. 48 
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 1 
When I’m using a 9/0 hook and I’m out there b-liner fishing, 2 
right now I pull up on spots and drop down and catch eight or 3 
ten ten and twelve-pound snappers with the tiniest hook.  A few 4 
of them will get straightened out, but the hook size -- I 5 
haven’t seen where a hook size has made that much difference. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Werner?  Thank 8 

you, Wayne.  We appreciate it.  With that, Mr. Nelson and on 9 
deck is Mr. David Krebs. 10 
 11 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 12 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fisheries scientist here representing 13 
the Coastal Conservation Association.  There’s going to be many 14 
individuals speaking today and so I’m not going to reference too 15 
many details of what you propose right now. 16 
 17 
I would like to speak generally about the efforts that have been 18 
underway in the Gulf for the last sixteen years trying to deal 19 
with the red snapper fishery.  Scientists with the National 20 
Marine Fisheries Service clearly identified in 1990 that the 21 
impact of shrimp trawl bycatch was having a huge impact on stock 22 
abundance and the health of the red snapper stock. 23 
 24 
Over these years, it’s continued, on the average, that about 80 25 
percent of every year class has died in shrimp trawls before 26 
reaching a size large enough to be taken on a hook. 27 
 28 
In 1995, this council and National Marine Fisheries Service 29 
instituted requirements for bycatch reduction devices that were 30 
targeted at achieving a 44 percent reduction in this bycatch.  31 
At the same time, recreational and commercial limits, quotas, 32 
and allocations were put into place to try to achieve a recovery 33 
plan. 34 
 35 
At the time, the National Marine Fisheries Service assured this 36 
council and the world that the 44 percent could be reached and 37 
in fact, the then Director of the National Marine Fisheries 38 
Service issued a press release claiming that they thought they 39 
would get a 60 percent reduction. 40 
 41 
It took eight years before anybody tried to look at whether or 42 
not this effort was being successful and in 2003, this council 43 
received a report showing that the actual reduction being 44 
achieved from these devices was on the order of eleven-and-a-45 
half percent and that report by the National Marine Fisheries 46 
Service cited the major factor for this was non-compliance in 47 
the use and installation of these devices, as well as technical 48 
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problems in the devices and how they released red snapper. 1 
 2 
In 2003, we asked this council, as you worked on Amendment 13, 3 
to address the problem.  You are required by law to reduce 4 
bycatch.  This is a huge -- This is probably the greatest 5 
bycatch problem in any fishery management issue before the 6 
councils in this country. 7 
 8 
We asked throughout the development of Amendment 13, at every 9 
opportunity, that the council include some new efforts to look 10 
at devices, bycatch, quotas, closed areas, whatever was 11 
appropriate to reduce the bycatch and no action was taken and 12 
therefore, we filed a lawsuit that is progress right now. 13 
 14 
First, a petition asking the National Marine Fisheries Service 15 
to do what the law said they should do and institute measures to 16 
reduce bycatch in the shrimp trawl fishery and they refused to 17 
do so and then there is a lawsuit now going forward. 18 
 19 
Since 1995, the directed commercial and recreational fishery has 20 
lived under the management plan imposed by this council.  Since 21 
1995, the catch in the recreational sector has averaged about 8 22 
percent less than their share of the TAC.  23 
 24 
Compliance has been good.  We have abided by the regulations 25 
before us.  The council began deliberating on red snapper and we 26 
came forward not saying that you shouldn’t do anything to the 27 
directed fishery, but saying that we would agree with the 28 
science and that we understood there were problems and that we 29 
would live with what needed to be done in the directed fishery 30 
to get us back on track to recovery, but that this should be 31 
done in conjunction with a solid effort to reduce shrimp trawl 32 
bycatch and that is where the council began the process. 33 
 34 
In the intervening year-and-a-half, at every single meeting red 35 
snapper provisions have proceeded and shrimp trawl bycatch 36 
provisions have been pulled, postponed, and eliminated.  We’re 37 
asking for sound and reasonable management. 38 
 39 
The inability or the desire not to deal with the shrimp trawl 40 
bycatch problem I would consider to be the greatest example of 41 
misfeasance that I have ever seen in the fishery management 42 
process in this country. 43 
 44 
We again ask you to bring these two issues forward hand-in-hand.  45 
Shrimp trawl bycatch is a necessary component.  That reduction 46 
of bycatch is a necessary component of setting any TAC for red 47 
snapper.  It will not be possible to do a valid NEPA review of 48 
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an amendment that proposes any red snapper TAC that does not 1 
include a target for shrimp trawl bycatch reduction and measures 2 
to do that. 3 
 4 
With such, the impact of the TAC is unknown.  You cannot specify 5 
it.  Every document you have received from the National Marine 6 
Fisheries Service has linked these two measures.  Every council 7 
member understands this. 8 
 9 
The level of reduction in bycatch is going to affect the 10 
possible TAC.  We simply ask you to go back to where you began 11 
and to link these two and to move the proceeding actions in 12 
Amendment 27 and 14 with Amendment 15 and do the bycatch 13 
reduction and the setting of TAC simultaneously.  Thank you and 14 
I would be happy to answer any questions. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  Russ, I agree with a lot of things you said, but I 17 

will just remind you that our own government mandated the BRDs 18 
for fish trawlers in the EEZ.  The industry, kicking and 19 
fighting, complied.  20 
 21 
From what I gather from enforcement reports, compliance is 22 
ninety-plus percent and so I don’t think you can blame the 23 
shrimp industry for placing the required BRDs that the 24 
government has made them put in their nets as being the problem. 25 
 26 
Now if the problem is those devices are not working properly, I 27 
agree with you.  They need to be addressed, but I’m sure the 28 
cost of the BRDs, the loss of the shrimp and so on has been 29 
large to the shrimp industry.  I think the shrimp industry, for 30 
the most part, has attempted to comply. 31 
 32 
DR. NELSON:  We’re not far from being on the same page, Corky, 33 

but the report that the National Marine Fisheries Service 34 
brought to this council cited non-compliance as a major issue 35 
and I agree the devices don’t work and I urge you to go forward 36 
with the regulatory amendment to set a standard that would allow 37 
only the Jones-Davis device to be used, the device that seems to 38 
have a very high probability of getting us on to our recovery. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Nelson? 41 

 42 
MR. PEARCE:  Good evening, Mr. Nelson.  I appreciate your 43 

position.  I’m new on this council and I believe that we should 44 
have a well managed fishery for sure, but basically yesterday, I 45 
think in my first meeting, I saw Mr. Nance give us a report that 46 
the shrimp effort is down almost 50 percent right now. 47 
 48 
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I know in Louisiana that our shrimp effort is way down right now 1 
and that’s because of some storm issues, but I believe that the 2 
true fishermen are out there fishing now and the other ones that 3 
weren’t so true aren’t there and I believe that we’re on our way 4 
to try and meet some of those goals without having to be forced 5 
to, because of some situations that are happening. 6 
 7 
I think that we need to address many issues in the bycatch 8 
situation, not just commercially, but recreationally as well, 9 
and I will support anything that does that in the proper 10 
respect. 11 
 12 
DR. NELSON:  Mr. Pearce, I think we are very close to a 13 

situation where we could resolve some of these problems in a 14 
win/win manner.  Yes, shrimp effort is down.  Shrimp catch is 15 
very high, which to me would create a situation -- In my mind, 16 
that’s going to create a situation where if I’m not shrimping 17 
now and I see those high levels of catch and the low effort, I’m 18 
going to be inclined to try to get back in there. 19 
 20 
We are in a position with reduced effort where if we can take 21 
some straightforward action to put some kind of cap on effort 22 
and to combine that with a realistic estimate of what the Jones-23 
Davis device might achieve, that we could probably get on our 24 
way to solving this problem. 25 
 26 
Our position is that we need to do this simultaneously.  The red 27 
snapper directed fishery and the shrimp trawl bycatch are linked 28 
inextricably and they need to be addressed together.   29 
 30 
In terms of the directed fishery bycatch, I know that’s a 31 
problem and I would urge this council to go ahead and take 32 
whatever framework or regulatory action that you need to to most 33 
expeditiously mandate the use of circle hooks in the reef fish 34 
fishery entirely.  That, in and of itself, will have a great 35 
impact on reducing the post-release mortality of red snapper.  36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I could, I would remind the council 38 

members to let’s confine our comments towards people -- This is 39 
really a question time and then we want to try and more or less 40 
ask a question for clarification or another point, if we can. 41 
 42 
MR. PEARCE:  My question to you then is do you think that you’re 43 

going to have an increase in the shrimp fishery with the prices 44 
that we’re having right now? 45 
 46 
DR. NELSON:  I think that we need to put into place -- I don’t 47 

believe that the current reductions of effort will stay there.  48 



  20 

I think there will be increases in effort and probably, if we 1 
can get the Jones-Davis device in, we can allow for even some 2 
increase in effort, but what we need to do is look 3 
straightforwardly at the problem and decide how do we deal with 4 
a fairly difficult issue of maintaining the current reductions, 5 
or something near the current reductions, of effort. 6 
 7 
That’s going to be a difficult issue, because there are people 8 
out there who aren’t capable of fishing right now who would like 9 
to fish. 10 
 11 
MR. PEARCE:  You and I will need to talk later, because this 12 

isn’t the forum. 13 
 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Russ, you mentioned that federal law requires us 15 

to address bycatch and to reduce it where practicable and you 16 
talked about the problem with shrimp trawl bycatch.  That’s 17 
principally a western Gulf problem. 18 
 19 
We do have some shrimp trawl bycatch in the eastern Gulf, but 20 
it’s relatively small.  How do you suggest -- You’ve mentioned 21 
circle hooks as a potential solution to some of out bycatch 22 
problems.  In the eastern Gulf, how would you address the rest 23 
of the bycatch problems?  The major problem in the eastern Gulf 24 
of Mexico is the recreational fishery and how do we solve it? 25 
 26 
DR. NELSON:  Roy, it’s an increasing problem everywhere, with 27 

snook in Florida and we’ve seen it with grouper.  We’re almost 28 
caught in a -- It’s a conundrum created by our success in 29 
managing when we have increased stock size and more fish taken 30 
at the limit. 31 
 32 
I would like to see this council urge the National Marine 33 
Fisheries Service to initiate, sponsor, and fund some good 34 
research to look at gear refinements, be they hook size or other 35 
fishing techniques, that we can use to try to reduce the number 36 
of hookups that we have with undersized fish. 37 
 38 
I think that within our sector we are happy, as the Coastal 39 
Conservation Association, to try to take and disseminate any of 40 
this information that we can to educate people in the way that 41 
they can best fish to reduce encounters with undersized fish so 42 
that we’re not releasing so many. 43 
 44 
In many ways, at least in my mind and in many of the minds of 45 
the people here today, worrying about the small percentage of -- 46 
That 20 percent of the stock that survives shrimp trawls and 47 
then the percentage of that 20 percent that is caught that may 48 
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endure release mortality is a very minor issue when you compare 1 
it to the shrimp trawl issue. 2 
 3 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It’s not minor in the eastern Gulf.  The stock 4 

assessment says that they’re two different stocks of fish.  5 
They’ve said that based on genetics, based on life history 6 
characteristics, based upon the history of each fishery and so 7 
on, that they seem to be different groups of fish. 8 
 9 
You’ve got a problem in the western Gulf with shrimp trawl 10 
bycatch, there’s no doubt, but the major problem in the eastern 11 
Gulf of Mexico is directed harvest and we’ve got to figure out -12 
- The same law that requires us to deal with the shrimp trawl 13 
bycatch to solve that problem also requires us to solve the 14 
problems in the eastern Gulf. 15 
 16 
Really, I’m encouraged, because the eastern Gulf is getting 17 
better.  Red snapper are spreading to areas where they used to 18 
be and I want to see that continue and I want to obey the law.  19 
Whatever the law is, I want to obey it and how do we do it? 20 
 21 
DR. NELSON:  In terms of the stock structure, Roy, the stock 22 

assessment working group did not conclude that they were 23 
separate stocks.  There were indications that they could be 24 
managed separately, but their decision was basically that 25 
probably they were best managed together. 26 
 27 
Larval drift and other things probably -- That’s how come red 28 
snapper have improved in the eastern Gulf.  Larval drift and 29 
other things provide input to the eastern Gulf from the western 30 
Gulf through the loop current. 31 
 32 
I think that you all have to decide what you could do, to the 33 
maximum extent practicable, to deal with bycatch in the directed 34 
fishery in the eastern Gulf. 35 
 36 
Circle hooks are certainly one measure.  Regulations that will 37 
extend the directed season as long as possible so that we don’t 38 
have discards during the closed season will help.  It’s 39 
certainly a problem and we want to work with you to solve it.  40 
Again, I would just say that the magnitude of that problem is 41 
dwarfed by the magnitude of the bycatch problem. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Nelson?  Hearing 44 

none, we’ll move on to Mr. Krebs and on deck will be Mr. Buster 45 
Niquet. 46 
 47 
MR. DAVID KREBS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Good afternoon, 48 
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council, and welcome to all the new members.  My name is David 1 
Krebs and I own Ariel Seafoods, a wholesale fish company located 2 
in Destin, Florida.  I also hold six Class 1 red snapper 3 
licenses. 4 
 5 
I’ve been active in the Gulf of Mexico fisheries for over 6 
thirty-five years.  I was a member of the Red Snapper IFQ AP.  7 
I’ve tried to be fair, honest, and balanced about fishery issues 8 
at every meeting I’ve ever attended since day one. 9 
 10 
I have argued for sustainability in the fisheries and everybody 11 
in this room knows that a discarded red snapper does not have a 12 
100 percent chance of survivability, yet we don’t count him.  We 13 
can argue about the numbers, whether it’s 10 percent survive, 20 14 
percent survive, or whatever, but we don’t know that for sure. 15 
 16 
We do know for sure that 100 percent don’t survive and yet, 17 
we’re still sitting here today arguing about size limits.  We 18 
backed people into the corner, telling the charterboat fellas 19 
that they cannot have a fishing season unless they agree to keep 20 
throwing fish back that are going to die. 21 
 22 
We talk about do you know how to properly vent a fish, but yet 23 
at the Mobile meeting we had a young lady from the University of 24 
West Florida talk about her study and embolisms in the veinal 25 
system that even a vented fish died in three to five days in her 26 
study. 27 
 28 
It’s not the job of this council to manage my fish company or 29 
the Orange Beach Charterboat Association or the Destin 30 
Charterboat Association.  It’s the job of this council to manage 31 
our fisheries so we can all have a future to participate in. 32 
 33 
We have got to move forward to a system that does not have 34 
regulatory discards.  You have got to count the fish.  If we do 35 
not move forward and all accept responsibility for the fish that 36 
are not counted, how can you ever have a TAC? 37 
 38 
If you don’t identify the participants from the recreational 39 
private sector, the charter for-hire sector and their needs, how 40 
can you ever have a TAC?  You don’t know how many people are 41 
catching what fish and yet, you say you can have a two fish bag 42 
limit, but you don’t have a clue how many people are out there 43 
catching those two fish. 44 
 45 
We take guesses at it.  How can you manage a fishery with 46 
guesses?  I’m going to finish up with talking a little bit about 47 
the history of the red snapper fishery. 48 
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 1 
In the early days in Florida, your commercial boats were your 2 
first charterboats.  When people first started showing up out of 3 
Alabama wanting to go catch a fish, they loaded up on a 4 
commercial boat and went and caught a fish. 5 
 6 
As time moved forward, we have coexisted, commercial and 7 
charterboat, side by side.  We don’t have conflicts.  We don’t 8 
run on a charterboat when he’s on a spot and they don’t run on 9 
us, necessarily, when we’re on a spot.  We fish.  Everybody 10 
fishes. 11 
 12 
This new rhetoric of user conflict is nothing more than another 13 
attempt to stay off the real course of action that we need to 14 
address and that is how many fish are we killing every year and 15 
who are the participants.  It’s that simple. 16 
 17 
Why are we afraid to say we’ve got a million recreational people 18 
or ten million, whatever the number is, a thousand charterboats, 19 
and we’ve got this many pounds of fish and we’ve got to stop 20 
wasting them and you’ve got to account for them and this is what 21 
we’re going to do? 22 
 23 
When you cut the TAC today, we, on the commercial side, do you 24 
think that a man that got allowed 15,000 pounds in his IFQ that 25 
now is going to catch 7,000 pounds, do you think that’s going to 26 
be easy for him to bear?  You won’t see a commercial fisherman, 27 
that I’ve talked to anyways in this audience, come to this 28 
podium and say don’t do it, because they know that if you don’t 29 
do it there will not be a future. 30 
 31 
The only way it’s going to work is if you count the recreational 32 
harvest and you stop throwing fish back that you don’t count 33 
towards a TAC.  With that, in conclusion, I would move that this 34 
council consider a mandatory tagging program for commercially 35 
caught and recreationally caught fish so you can identify every 36 
fish that comes out of that Gulf through enforcement.  I don’t 37 
have a problem.  My fish house will fund the tags. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Is there any comments 40 

or questions of Mr. Krebs? 41 
 42 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  I heard you say that you had 43 

six Class 1 permits.  Do you run any of those boats or are they 44 
all hired captains?  I also heard you say there was no user 45 
conflict and so do you run one of the boats? 46 
 47 
MR. KREBS:  No, I do not.  Could you explain how that’s relevant 48 
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though? 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  If you’re not out on the water when the commercial 3 

fishermen are fishing with the recreational, how would you know 4 
there’s no user conflict? 5 
 6 
MR. KREBS:  I am a captain, Ms. Walker.  I have fished a boat 7 

and I’ve fished all over the world as well.  I know more about 8 
this fishery than you ever will. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s confine our remarks to answering the 11 

question, please.  Mr. Krebs, you actually have another question 12 
if you would like to entertain it. 13 
 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  David, where do your boats fish? 15 

 16 
MR. KREBS:  I’ve got boats that fish in Louisiana and off 17 

Florida. 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What’s going to happen once you go to an ITQ?  20 

Where are those boats going to fish? 21 
 22 
MR. KREBS:  They’re going to fish the same way they’re fishing 23 

now and this is -- I’m glad you brought that up, Roy, and thank 24 
you, because me and my overzealousness.  Right now, you’ve got 25 
in ten days you’ve got a commercial fleet that leaves out of 26 
Destin and Pensacola that works down the ridge all the way to 27 
Tampa. 28 
 29 
As they go, for that first ten days, behind the boats there’s 30 
discarded fish.  It’s horrible, but it’s true.  They’re going as 31 
they go and make a combination trip of vermilions and red 32 
snapper, because that’s what they’re doing now. 33 
 34 
The fishery is depleted to the point where the boats that fish 35 
out of Florida only fish combination trips.  There are not any 36 
dedicated red snapper, just I’m going to catch snapper, boats 37 
fishing out of my area or Panama City that I’m aware of right 38 
now.  Everybody is making a combination trip. 39 
 40 
This worry that all of a sudden the fishing pattern is going to 41 
change is just not founded.  Number one, a man that’s fishing 42 
under an IFQ system is only going to have 7,000 pounds.  He’s no 43 
longer going to have that ten days to run out there and cull 44 
through fish trying to catch him 2,000 pounds of fifteen-inch 45 
fish. 46 
 47 
This fear of all of a sudden we’re going to have this new thing 48 
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of running out and sitting on Johnny’s spot that he built with 1 
his charterboat and catching all his fish, it’s just not going 2 
to happen.  I’m not going to say that you won’t see boats every 3 
once in a whole cross paths on wrecks that they built next to 4 
each other or something like that, but people forget that your 5 
fishing practices are going to change. 6 
 7 
You’re going to have an IFQ that says you’re given 7,000 pounds 8 
or 27,000 pounds for the year and spread your fish out.  You’re 9 
not going to be out there catching up everybody’s small fish and 10 
the fishery die. 11 
 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  If I may express what my concern is, in case he 13 

didn’t hear it yesterday, my concern is that we have had 14 
recovery in the eastern Gulf.  It’s better than it used to be 15 
and if under the IFQ system -- A lot of these charter fishermen 16 
are afraid that the commercial effort is going to shift eastward 17 
and that it’s going to shift out of Louisiana and back into the 18 
eastern Gulf, because so many of the boats are from Florida. 19 
 20 
I’ve honestly got some concerns about that too, that it’s going 21 
to take effort out of the central Gulf or western Gulf and move 22 
it back to the eastern Gulf, and I have some concern about that, 23 
but you evidently don’t. 24 
 25 
MR. KREBS:  What you don’t understand is you had recovery and 26 

the key word is “had.”  You have lost your recovery over the 27 
last three years.  If you look -- Bobbi can attest to this 28 
through her members.  Those red snappers off Orange Beach are 29 
nothing that they were three years ago. 30 
 31 
The red snapper that were off of Panama City are nothing that 32 
they were three years ago and that’s because, once again, we 33 
culled through the fish.  The fishery will come back. 34 
 35 
MR. PERRET:  David, I assume from your comments that you’re 36 

against size limits? 37 
 38 
MR. KREBS:  It’s wasting fish and yes, sir, that’s correct. 39 

 40 
MR. PERRET:  You’re against completely? 41 

 42 
MR. KREBS:  Right. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Krebs? 45 

 46 
MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Krebs, I think I know the answer to the 47 

question, but would you be in favor of charterboat trip tickets? 48 
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 1 
MR. KREBS:  I’m in favor of allocating the charterboat people.   2 

 3 
MR. PEARCE:  I’m talking about just getting the proper 4 

information through trip tickets, like we do in Louisiana. 5 
 6 
MR. KREBS:  Where they say what they’re catching? 7 

 8 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 9 

 10 
MR. KREBS:  Absolutely, if that’s the first step towards getting 11 

them an IFQ where they’re protected in the future, absolutely. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t think we have any other questions of 14 

Mr. Krebs.  With that, we’ll move on to Mr. Niquet and Mr. 15 
Donald Waters will be on deck. 16 
 17 
MR. BUSTER NIQUET:  Good evening.  I’m Buster Niquet and I’ve 18 

been fishing forever, it seems like, and I’ve got two fishing 19 
boats.  We’ve been fishing under this IFQ system -- Well, not 20 
the IFQ, but the mandated recreational and commercial fishery, 21 
for several years, using mandatory size limits and trip limits. 22 
 23 
To say that this is not working would be an understatement.  The 24 
larger the size of a targeted fish, the greater the number of 25 
fish which are discarded.  If we truly want to stop the needless 26 
killing of small fish, drop the size on both recreational and 27 
commercial fish, but retain the quotas and the trip limits. 28 
 29 
Let the recreational fishermen keep three snappers of any size.  30 
Right now, a lot of the party boat fishermen can’t bring 31 
anything back from their day trip.  You’ve already had testimony 32 
as to the discards from the headboats. 33 
 34 
This procedure would help stop the waste.  According to the 35 
papers I saw National Marine Fisheries put out, it would be 36 
about 50 percent on the recreational side.  Let the commercial 37 
boats catch their limits without having to weed through fifty 38 
head to save ten.  If the fish were saved, the trip limit would 39 
be realized without killing a lot of fish. 40 
 41 
According to your same records, that would help the recovery by 42 
giving about a 70 percent reduction in the kill.  I’m in favor 43 
of a captain’s permit or some other form of control where the 44 
actions of a few persistent violators -- I know of several 45 
captains who have been guilty of this while working for numerous 46 
fish houses. 47 
 48 
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The boat owners have absolutely no control over these 1 
individuals.  You can ask Mr. Abrams, Mr. Arnold, Mr. Krebs, or 2 
even Bob Zales.  The boat owners wind up bearing the brunt of 3 
this misuse of the law enforcement. 4 
 5 
Over the past two days, the council spent more than three hours 6 
debating issues which were previously decided at other meetings 7 
and also unenforceable topics such as the hook size. 8 
 9 
I can understand going with circle hooks.  I’m all in favor of 10 
that, but in a multi fish complex with different species 11 
targeted at the same time, someone should be aware that what you 12 
propose won’t work.  Let’s not try to micromanage.  The fishery 13 
can’t stand it.  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Niquet.  Are there any 16 

questions of Mr. Niquet?   17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Buster, do you use circle hooks now? 19 

 20 
MR. NIQUET:  Yes. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  What size hook would you normally use fishing red 23 

snapper? 24 
 25 
MR. NIQUET:  For red snapper?  About what we usually call a 26 

Number 12. 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  What brand or what make? 29 

 30 
MR. NIQUET:  They’re Mustads.  Eagle Claws are different sized. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, next 33 

will be Mr. Donald Waters and after Mr. Waters will be Mr. Al 34 
Bedner. 35 
 36 
MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon and welcome, new members.  I 37 

hope we’re here for the same reason and I’ve heard some of the 38 
reasons brought up.  We are here to manage the fish, not the 39 
people who fish and that’s something that we have to come up and 40 
remember. 41 
 42 
I have several things to hit on.  One is this boundary line.  43 
The last time I said it was an urban myth.  I’ve checked with 44 
the Coast Guard and there’s not been one report of a user 45 
conflict between charterboats and commercial boats. 46 
 47 
I understand they’re making their living and I do run my boat 48 
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and I do go on that water and I have spent $30,000 building 1 
reefs in the special management zone off of Alabama and I have 2 
recorded each and every thing that I’ve done in there. 3 
 4 
These men are making a living, just as I am.  I’ve never had -- 5 
You don’t like to see them.  You don’t like to see cheese 6 
sitting over there close to a place that God, I think I built 7 
that place.  That’s not user conflict.  You can go to a shrink 8 
and get over this.  User conflict, you need to call 911 or Life 9 
Flight. 10 
 11 
I’m hoping that under this, under an ITQ, will ease.  I know 12 
before this derby I would go in there at three o’clock in the 13 
afternoon and I would come up from the 850 line up to the 950 14 
line and fish.  At eight o’clock in the morning, it was time to 15 
head south, because here come the charterboats. 16 
 17 
They’re with the radars and with the zappers and the thing and 18 
I’ve got burnt spots all over the top of my boat.  I don’t want 19 
to spend $30,000 building them reefs, just like they don’t want 20 
to spend $30,000 building me reefs. 21 
 22 
I think we’re going to be a lot of self segregating there, 23 
because I don’t want to show them where I’m fishing and I’m not 24 
going to run up in there and I’m going to give them the respect. 25 
 26 
A lot of these smaller boats that’s fishing these public spots 27 
is not going to get enough ITQ to stay in there or enough days 28 
to do what they’re doing.  They’re going to catch their fish 29 
while they’re fishing vermilions, combination trips. 30 
 31 
It don’t make no sense if they get 10,000 or 12,000 pounds of 32 
ITQ for them to run out there and catch them the first day the 33 
season opens and then throw over snappers for the rest of the 34 
year while they’re trying to make a living catching vermilion 35 
snapper.  Things are going to change. 36 
 37 
We might get our lives back.  I may be able to go to one of my 38 
uncle’s funeral if it’s on the seventh of the month.  I might be 39 
able to go to a wedding of my sister-in-law if it’s on the 40 
fifth.  I’m tired of the ten days and I’ve been put through 41 
total hell with this and I’m tired of it. 42 
 43 
I have no animosity against these fellow fishermen in here that 44 
fish these charterboats.  They’re good people and they’re trying 45 
to make a living and we need to fight for the same thing, the 46 
resource. 47 
 48 
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I’m throwing over dead fish.  They’re throwing over dead fish, 1 
whether they want to say it or not.  We all have problems with 2 
dolphins and we all have problems with release mortality.  Face 3 
up and tell the truth.  Let’s don’t hide behind lies. 4 
 5 
We need to step forward and say what’s going on out there and go 6 
for a common goal.  I do not support any boundary lines for 7 
segregation.  I think that would create more user conflict than 8 
us getting along and fighting for a common goal.   9 
 10 
I use circle hooks, 10/0.  I think that these charterboats need 11 
to have a three fish bag limit and I think they need the season 12 
long enough to make a living out of and I honestly and truly 13 
believe that killing less fish with no size limit -- They could 14 
have a three fish bag limit and fish half the year and they’re 15 
going to kill a lot less fish than they are right now trying to 16 
catch a sixteen-inch fish and cull through fish all year and 17 
throw them overboard and feed Flipper. 18 
 19 
Maybe if we starve Flipper to death a little bit he’ll quit 20 
following us.  Maybe we should put the fish in the boat instead 21 
of feeding it to him.  It’s a problem.  It’s a problem for 22 
everybody, not just me and not just the charterboats. 23 
 24 
I know I’m kind of bouncing around here, but I support a six or 25 
seven million pound TAC.  If we have to go to a six million -- I 26 
know in New Zealand I’ve seen where they backed off less on a 27 
smaller TAC so their stock rebuilt and they benefited from the 28 
gains rapidly. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Waters? 31 

 32 
DR. SHIPP:  Donny, you mentioned that you build reefs.  Do you 33 

build them yourself or do you contract with somebody to build 34 
them? 35 
 36 
MR. WATERS:  I built them myself. 37 

 38 
DR. SHIPP:  Out of what materials primarily? 39 

 40 
MR. WATERS:  Steel and concrete. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Waters?   43 

 44 
MR. SIMPSON:  Donny, quickly and generally, I’m just curious 45 

about how your reef spots did after Katrina.  Can you just 46 
generally talk about that for a second or two? 47 
 48 
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MR. WATERS:  They did pretty well.  I built in a little bit 1 

deeper water than probably -- I didn’t build right there twenty 2 
miles south of Orange Beach or anything.  A lot of my reefs was 3 
130 or 140 foot deep and it was heavy material. 4 
 5 
Vernon came by and he inspected everything and I used good heavy 6 
material and I probably lost 20 percent, but I found quite a few 7 
of them since the fish is getting back on them.  It blowed the 8 
fish off of them and now that I’m getting a show of fish on 9 
them, I’m finding more and more of them.  They moved a little 10 
bit and sonar helps a little bit, too.  I’m coming around to 11 
finding a few of them now. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Waters?  Hearing 14 

none, we’ll move on to Mr. Al Bedner and on deck was Mr. David 15 
Walker.  Is Mr. Bedner in the room?  Next is Mr. Walker. 16 
 17 
MR. DAVID WALKER:  I’m David Walker.  I’m a commercial fisherman 18 

from Alabama.  I’ll begin my testimony with a story of my 19 
childhood in a small town I grew up in in Alabama.  When I went 20 
to the movie theater as a child, the minority always sat in the 21 
balcony and the majority sat below, in the better seating area. 22 
 23 
The minority even entered the theater in a different door than 24 
the majority and even ordered their refreshments through a small 25 
window that offered slow service, while the majority were 26 
offered their refreshments from a huge, open countertop and 27 
received them promptly. 28 
 29 
Even at the local Dairy Queen, the minority ordered from a small 30 
window on the side of the building while the majority ordered 31 
from the front of the window.  Once I asked a minority friend of 32 
mine, Leonard Jackson, hey, Leonard, why don’t you come sit with 33 
us in the theater and Leonard replied, I’m afraid that it might 34 
just cause too many problems. 35 
 36 
Well, that was a long time ago.  Discrimination and hatred still 37 
continues in Alabama today for minorities.  For those of you 38 
with short-term memory, I’ll give you a recent example, the 39 
numerous church burnings in Alabama. 40 
 41 
Regulations that limits commercial fishermen to only offshore 42 
areas to operate their businesses would also be discriminatory.  43 
Here’s an example.   44 
 45 
Say the council in my home town had a few discriminatory 46 
representatives asking the council to implement regulation that 47 
limited the minorities to conduct their businesses only on South 48 
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Cotton Street and these minorities could not operate on any 1 
other street inside the city limits, these discriminating 2 
individuals claiming they contribute more economic impact and 3 
deserve these areas to suppress the minority.  Limited thinking 4 
discriminative individuals like these are not leaders and they 5 
do not contribute any legitimate value. 6 
 7 
I would like to speak on the TAC.  I would support a six to 8 
seven million pound TAC with no size limits and, of course, no 9 
boundaries and personally, I have never had any user conflicts. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Walker.  Are there any 12 

questions of Mr. Walker? 13 
 14 
MR. HORN:  Thank you, David.  You said you support no size 15 

limit.  I haven’t heard the council discuss zero size limits.  16 
We’ve had numbers of thirteen and fourteen. 17 
 18 
MR. WALKER:  The smallest.  I would recommend no size limit, but 19 

if thirteen is as low as they go, that’s what I would support. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Walker.  I recall at a public 22 

hearing that you attended in Alabama you talked to us about hook 23 
size and I think that you told us if we increased the size of 24 
the hooks we could -- Can you kind of share that with the 25 
council? 26 
 27 
MR. WALKER:  I was speaking about vermilion snapper, which we 28 

use a much smaller hook for vermilion than we use for red 29 
snapper and what I suggested was if we moved to the 10/0 hook, 30 
the same size hook that we use for snapper, that that would 31 
eliminate some of the smaller fish or it would help. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  My second question to you is under the IFQ program, 34 

how are you going to plan to fish?  Will you still use twenty to 35 
sixty hooks on your bandit rig or will you go to rod and reel 36 
now that you’re under an IFQ? 37 
 38 
MR. WALKER:  I will continue to fish twenty to thirty hook gear, 39 

the same gear.  I will just be more resourceful.  I won’t be 40 
pressured to have to catch the fish as quick as I can.  I can go 41 
when the weather is good and go when it’s not so crowded.  It 42 
will give everybody a little room to work. 43 
 44 
These conflicts, people just see each other out there and it’s 45 
not a conflict to me.  They’ve got to make a living just like I 46 
do.  I would just like for everybody to get along and manage the 47 
fish. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Walker?  Thank 2 

you, Mr. Walker.  Mr. Glen Delaney will be next.  As he’s making 3 
his way to the microphone, there at least are some seats around, 4 
folks.  If you want a seat, look for one and try to get in it.  5 
That may reduce some of the congestion we have with getting 6 
people in and out at the doorway, if you can.  On deck will be 7 
Mike Nugent. 8 
 9 
MR. GLEN DELANEY:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 10 

council.  I am Glen Delaney and I have the pleasure of being 11 
here on behalf of the Southern Shrimp Alliance today.  The 12 
Southern Shrimp Alliance, their membership, as you may know, are 13 
participants in the domestic warm water shrimp industry from all 14 
eight producing states from Texas to North Carolina. 15 
 16 
It’s also a special day for me to be back here before the Gulf 17 
Council.  Some twenty or twenty-five years ago, I had the 18 
pleasure of working with the Gulf Council when I was staff on 19 
the Hill, congressional staff, and I was surprised to see many 20 
familiar faces and good old friends here.   21 
 22 
It’s remarkable the staying power of some of the folks here and 23 
I guess some people are surprised as to what I’m doing back here 24 
as well.  I didn’t learn my lesson back then, but I am pleased 25 
to be here and to reconnect with you all. 26 
 27 
I and my colleague, Nathan Rickard, who is from the Dewey 28 
Ballantine law firm in D.C. and his team, will be spending a 29 
great deal of time and focus monitoring and paying very close 30 
attention and hopefully working with you all for the foreseeable 31 
future on actions affecting the shrimp industry before the Gulf 32 
Council to ensure that they are consistent with Magnuson Act 33 
standards and requirements. 34 
 35 
We’re certainly here for the best interest of the shrimp fishery 36 
that’s so important to the communities throughout the Gulf and 37 
South Atlantic regions.  We look forward to working with you 38 
all, the council staff, National Marine Fisheries Service staff, 39 
and certainly the leadership in Silver Spring. 40 
 41 
There were a couple of issues I would like to briefly touch upon 42 
that were discussed at the committee meeting yesterday, some of 43 
which have come up already today.  It was very helpful to see 44 
presented yesterday that the shrimp fishery was 45 
undercapitalized. 46 
 47 
We’ve been told we’ve been overcapitalized for decades and this 48 
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is due, unfortunately, to the catastrophic impacts of high fuel 1 
prices, low shrimp prices, and, of course, the hurricanes of 2 
2005.   3 
 4 
Effort is substantially below that which can achieve the optimum 5 
yield.  That was the case in 2005.  Contrary to perhaps the 6 
opinions expressed earlier, NMFS has indicated in their reports 7 
and documents and the council documents that that is expected to 8 
continue, that shrimp fishing effort will continue to decline 9 
and stay at a very low level in 2006 and for the foreseeable 10 
future. 11 
 12 
We are incurring a substantial loss of valuable shrimp yield, 13 
which is a great loss of economic benefit to the coastal 14 
communities that depend on that and the shore-side enterprises 15 
that are struggling to get back on their feet after the 2005 16 
hurricane season.  They certainly cannot afford this loss of 17 
economic yield. 18 
 19 
I have a couple of other observations.  My perspective is, from 20 
what I saw yesterday and in reading the documents and the 21 
amendments that are before you, is that there seems to be a real 22 
disproportionate focus of the management measures generally on 23 
reducing bycatch mortality as opposed to reducing mortality in 24 
the directed fisheries in order to achieve the red snapper 25 
rebuilding objectives.   26 
 27 
This is out of balance.  I don’t think it would meet the test of 28 
Section 303(a) (14), which requires fair and equitable 29 
distribution or allocation of rebuilding requirements across the 30 
different sectors of the industry. 31 
 32 
Moving on, I think that there needs to be a greater share of 33 
this effort or allocation needs to be placed on the directed 34 
fishing mortality and we would suggest that a seven million 35 
pound TAC is risk averse, given the uncertainties regarding 36 
bycatch mortality reduction. 37 
 38 
I think linking bycatch mortality reduction objectives across 39 
all sectors, such as the 74 percent approach, is unrealistic and 40 
it does not meet the statutory test for practicability.  It’s a 41 
disproportionate burden on the bycatch sectors. 42 
 43 
I think the emphasis needs to be on reducing TAC in the directed 44 
fishery, achieving realistic and practicable bycatch reduction 45 
targets that reflect the unique realities of each of the bycatch 46 
fisheries.  We need to de-link bycatch across the board. 47 
 48 
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Finally, I’ll wrap up with saying that there is within the 1 
bycatch issue an inordinate emphasis on reducing shrimp bycatch 2 
and an insufficient emphasis on bycatch in the directed 3 
fisheries.  Shrimp effort, as we learned yesterday, has been 4 
reduced by 58 percent, more than 50 percent bycatch reduction. 5 
 6 
I see no reduction in the recreational bycatch.  I see no 7 
meaningful provisions or measures in the amendments that would 8 
address that issue. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney.  Are there questions 11 

of Mr. Delaney? 12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Delaney, thank you for being here.  Has your 14 

organization or the members of your organization come up with 15 
your own estimate of how much effort has been reduced in the 16 
shrimp fishery in the Gulf in the last year or two years since 17 
all the storms? 18 
 19 
MR. DELANEY:  We do know that from the 2001 to 2003 baseline, 20 

which is what the council is using as its baseline for 21 
reduction, that we’re in the 58 to 59 percent effective effort 22 
reduction.  We do not know what it’s going to be for 2006. 23 
 24 
We do not expect people to reenter a fishery where fuel prices 25 
continue to increase, shrimp prices are certainly not 26 
increasing, if not decreasing in size sectors, and further entry 27 
into this fishery is unrealistic right now.  We do not expect an 28 
increase.  A further decrease is what NMFS has confirmed in 29 
their reports. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for being here, Mr. Delaney.  You’ve 32 

probably reviewed the Action 6 and Action 7 in our draft 33 
document that we’re talking about and does your organization 34 
have any preferences in those actions to cap effort? 35 
 36 
MR. DELANEY:  I appreciate that question.  I think what we also 37 

learned yesterday was that while the shrimp industry fully 38 
intends and looks forward to working with the council and the 39 
agency on what are appropriate measures for shrimp effort 40 
reduction in the future, that it’s premature to do that right 41 
now. 42 
 43 
We simply do not have the information on which to base the type 44 
of measures that are being proposed in Action 6 and 7 and we’re 45 
fully prepared to work through a committee that I believe is to 46 
be formed this week to work on that very issue, which I 47 
understand will be in the context of the next Amendment 15, 48 
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which is focused pretty much entirely on this very issue. 1 
 2 
We have to have valid information, timely information, to base 3 
these decisions on.  Otherwise, they will be found invalid in a 4 
legal context. 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Delaney. 7 

 8 
MR. DELANEY:  It’s great to see you, Bobbi. 9 

 10 
MS. WALKER:  It’s good to see you again.  Would you agree that 11 

rebuilding red snapper to optimum yield is just as important as 12 
harvesting shrimp at optimum yield? 13 
 14 
MR. DELANEY:  I think harvesting all species, all stocks managed 15 

under the Magnuson Act, have the stated objective and mandate to 16 
achieve optimum yield, however that’s defined.  I assume that 17 
answers your question. 18 
 19 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for your comments, Mr. Delaney.  What 20 

sort of activities does your organization carry on towards 21 
developing new and more efficient bycatch reduction devices? 22 
 23 
MR. DELANEY:  That’s also an excellent question.  We are 24 

actually working directly, on an individual fisherman basis, of 25 
course, with the National Marine Fisheries Service and their 26 
Pascagoula Lab. 27 
 28 
As you know, there’s a framework before the council right now 29 
that would change the certification procedures and open the 30 
door, essentially, for us to use the industry’s innovative 31 
abilities to work with the agency, and particularly the folks in 32 
Pascagoula have proven themselves so effective in doing this, to 33 
come up with better alternatives and designs that are more 34 
effective for bycatch reduction not just for red snapper, but 35 
all finfish species, than what is currently been certified and 36 
to test those and to work with the fishermen. 37 
 38 
As we all know and the experience has been proven, in my 39 
experience in many other fisheries, when you get the engineers 40 
and the scientists together with the fishermen and go out there 41 
in a very practical environment, you come up with very good 42 
solutions.  We’re very optimistic that a technological solution 43 
to a good portion of the red snapper bycatch mortality can be 44 
achieved.  45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. 47 

Delaney.  Mike Nugent is up and Mr. Bob Zales will be on deck. 48 
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 1 
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  I’m Mike Nugent and I’m a charterboat owner 2 

and operator from Aransas Pass, Texas.  I’m President of the 3 
Port Aransas Boatmen Association, who I’m representing today.  4 
I’m also on the Red Snapper Advisory Panel and the Mackerel 5 
Advisory Panel. 6 
 7 
The thing I want to talk about -- I want to say it was two or 8 
three years ago, but the way time runs together, it could have 9 
been four or five, but we were in New Orleans at a meeting on 10 
Canal Street and Donny Waters said something that was 11 
interesting that day. 12 
 13 
He says a lot of interesting things, but I’m going to tell you 14 
what he said that day in his testimony.  Donny said that before 15 
we started doing the red snapper season for recreational there 16 
used to be two stocks, ours, which he meant the commercial, and 17 
you all’s, which was the recreational, because there wasn’t any 18 
interaction, to speak of. 19 
 20 
Once we started doing the season and there wasn’t anybody out 21 
there, the commercial started fishing more of what we would call 22 
ours, because they were closer, and I don’t blame him.  What 23 
that did was -- Of course, one of the prime commandments of 24 
fishing is thou shall not leave fish to find fish. 25 
 26 
Why would they go past it?  I’ve been guilty of that a few 27 
times, but it’s something you shouldn’t do.  What it resulted in 28 
was them fishing fish that was closer and them fishing fish that 29 
was fished on by the recreational more frequently. 30 
 31 
What has happened from that, up until coming to now, and that’s 32 
not a very clear way of saying it, but as we see more and more 33 
interaction between us and the commercial fishery in the western 34 
Gulf -- I can’t speak for what they said about the eastern Gulf, 35 
but I’m fishing around more commercial boats in the western Gulf 36 
now than I ever have before. 37 
 38 
We don’t have user conflict in the sense of having to call for 39 
help or having problems with each other, but where our user 40 
conflict, to use that term, is going to come in is if you have 41 
one group fishing in an area that’s fishing on a fish three 42 
inches smaller than another group, then you call it whatever you 43 
want to, but that’s going to result in conflict. 44 
 45 
There’s not going to be any keepers.  Depending on what the 46 
council does -- If we’re fishing on a sixteen-inch fish and 47 
somebody else is fishing on a thirteen-inch fish, you can give 48 
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it any name you want to, but if you’re fishing in the same 1 
proximity, you’re going to have a problem, because you’re not 2 
going to be able to catch any keepers.  You’re just not. 3 
 4 
That’s where my thinking of any possible conflicts are coming 5 
in.  I’m really concerned about a differential if it is that 6 
much in size limits between the two sectors.  I’m not worried 7 
about conflicts between me as a fisherman and somebody else as a 8 
fisherman, but that’s going to cause it. 9 
 10 
Another thing that was said yesterday that I agree with is I 11 
really think that it would do good to combine those amendments 12 
and move I think it’s 15 back with the other two and get 13 
everything done at once, or try to, and do our best on the 14 
bycatch. 15 
 16 
Nobody is saying we don’t have bycatch.  Nobody is saying the 17 
commercials don’t have bycatch and nobody is saying the 18 
shrimpers don’t have bycatch, but if we work together and try to 19 
figure out some way to make it more usable, then I think we 20 
would benefit from that and it may take a little longer, but 21 
sometimes the stuff we do doesn’t work and so we might try to do 22 
it right for once.  That’s about all I have to say.  I’m just 23 
concerned about the size differentials that may develop. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Nugent. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mike.  You mentioned you’re seeing more 28 

and more commercial and your group, the charter group, fishing 29 
in the same area.  Are the commercial guys coming out of the 30 
same ports or has there been a movement from more the eastern 31 
Gulf coming over to your part of the world because of the storms 32 
and infrastructure damage? 33 
 34 
MR. NUGENT:  I don’t know if it was the storms or economics, but 35 

we’ve had a migration, Corky.  As some of our commercials that 36 
we’ve had for years got out of it, we have a lot of boats 37 
fishing out of Aransas Pass and Port Isabelle that we didn’t 38 
used to. 39 
 40 
We are definitely fishing in proximity with more commercial 41 
boats than we ever have before and I think a lot of that is 42 
fuel.  Everybody is limited by the same thing. 43 
 44 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thanks, Mike.  Is the size of your bag limit or 45 

the days you’re allowed to fish more important to you? 46 
 47 
MR. NUGENT:  It depends on how far down you go.  To quote Ed 48 
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Schroeder, who I don’t think is here today from Galveston, he 1 
used to always say there was a drop-dead limit.  When we get 2 
down to a certain point in the bag limit, the customers are 3 
going to tell us to drop dead, that they ain’t going. 4 
 5 
Where that point is, I don’t know, but the length of the season, 6 
to a certain extent, I think is more important, but it depends 7 
on how small of a bag limit you get down to and I don’t know 8 
what that is. 9 
 10 
MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for testifying, Mr. Nugent.  I firmly 11 

believe that everyone should be responsible for his or her own 12 
fishery.  Would you be in favor of a charterboat trip ticket 13 
system that reported your catch manditorially, both discards and 14 
catch? 15 
 16 
MR. NUGENT:  If somebody reads it, I would be in favor of it.  17 

If they get stacked up like the headboat reports for some years, 18 
where nobody ever looked at them, then it goes back to the old 19 
cliché about the tree falling in the forest.  All we’re doing is 20 
wasting paper.  You read them and we’ll fill them out. 21 
 22 
MR. PEARCE:  I think with better numbers we could manage better 23 

and I would like to see that happen. 24 
 25 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mike, you talked about the conflict that the 26 

thirteen versus sixteen-inch size limit was going to create.  27 
What’s your solution to it?  Is it to increase the commercial or 28 
is it to lower the recreational? 29 
 30 
MR. NUGENT:  I don’t know, Roy.  When you think about it, I 31 

would have said that the deal yesterday where going to a 32 
fourteen for that end of it, but then again, when I go back, 33 
that might not be the answer, because they may not want to give 34 
up that many days, but that has to help, as far as I’m 35 
concerned, when you have a small differential, whatever the 36 
minimum is. 37 
 38 
MR. SIMPSON:  It’s along Roy’s comment.  Mike, I appreciate your 39 

comments over the years you’ve been around.  You know the reason 40 
why the differential and all of that and you’ve commented on the 41 
drop dead and you’ve commented on Roy’s comment. 42 
 43 
Given all of those things and weighing all those pros and cons, 44 
do you think it’s time to bring everybody back to one size limit 45 
and just let the chips fall where they fall or do you think it’s 46 
still worth testing or potentially having a little conflict with 47 
some differential? 48 
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 1 
MR. NUGENT:  I think the secret may be the word “little” 2 

conflict.  One inch from fifteen to sixteen and one inch from 3 
thirteen to fourteen, that’s a little conflict.  Thirteen to 4 
sixteen is a big conflict.  It sounds like a play on words, but 5 
I’m serious.  It’s a matter of degrees. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Nugent.  8 

I want to take a moment to recognize Mr. Myron Fischer, one of 9 
our most recent ex-council members.  He has joined us in the 10 
back of the room.  Welcome, Myron.  Next is Mr. Zales. 11 
 12 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 13 

Boatmen Association and also Chairman of the Reef Fish Advisory 14 
Panel.  I’m going to start off and I’ve got stuff written, but 15 
generally I fly off the cuff and so you all are going to notice 16 
that. 17 
 18 
I’m going to call this management by the Fisheries Service 19 
cafeteria management.  What I mean by that is that they pick and 20 
choose how they want to manage this red snapper fishery.  There 21 
are three standards in the Magnuson Act that I think apply to 22 
this fishery and none of them have been adhered to across the 23 
board. 24 
 25 
Standard 2 is best available science and the arguments for 26 
bycatch quotas for the shrimp fleet, I will agree with everybody 27 
in this room and anybody in the country that the information 28 
that they have currently on effort and the catch composition on 29 
shrimp boats is not very good.  It’s probably very poor, but as 30 
far as I know, that’s the best scientific information available. 31 
 32 
That same argument applies to me and my fishery and the 33 
recreational fishery.  I’ve got a National Research Council that 34 
says that the Office of Fatally Flawed Data, which used to be 35 
the MRFSS, but I call it OFFD now, is the same way. 36 
 37 
It’s not very good data, but yet, consistently over the twenty 38 
years that I’ve been involved in this management system on 39 
several fisheries, I’ve been told that, Bob, that’s the best 40 
available science we have and we’ve got to use it. 41 
 42 
When I’m told that you can’t use for one, but you can another, 43 
that then tells me that Standard 4 kicks in, fairness and 44 
equitability.  I don’t see how it’s fair to lay these burdens on 45 
the directed fishery while not laying the same burden on the 46 
shrimp fishery. 47 
 48 
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In response to Corky’s question to Russell Nelson, I’ll agree 1 
that they’ve pulled BRDs and they’ve had to pull TEDs and 2 
they’ve had problems.  Nobody told anybody that they had to pull 3 
the BRD in a certain way. 4 
 5 
I suspect when that BRD was designed that if it was pulled at a 6 
certain speed or a certain rate that it probably produced the 40 7 
percent bycatch reduction that was required and has been 8 
required since 1998, but because of the innovativeness of 9 
fishermen, which we’re the same way in the recreational fishery, 10 
a way was figured out to skirt that. 11 
 12 
If you catch more shrimp, you’re not necessarily required to 13 
lose that -- There wasn’t a requirement that each boat had to 14 
release that much fish and so that’s why it’s only been 15 
producing 12 percent bycatch reduction. 16 
 17 
To get into your BRD certification real quick, I would encourage 18 
the Fisheries Service to certify anything they’ve got out there 19 
that will reduce bycatch mortality in the shrimp fishery while 20 
also putting in requirements that however the device is designed 21 
to be pulled that it be pulled that way and that that be 22 
enforced. 23 
 24 
The next standard is Standard 9, which is bycatch reduction.  25 
For us, we have, the directed fishery, we’ve been managed by 26 
quotas and we’ve been managed by seasons and we’ve been held to 27 
those.  The shrimp fleet has not been held to the 40 percent 28 
bycatch reduction. 29 
 30 
Over the past ten years, since the Act was redone in October of 31 
1996 and all these standards were in place, if the shrimp fleet 32 
had complied with the reduction that was required, none of us 33 
would be in this room. 34 
 35 
Dr. Crabtree talks about an east/west Gulf fishery.  The SEDAR 36 
process I was a party to the entire time.  Nowhere in the SEDAR 37 
process did they say we recommend splitting the Gulf.  They 38 
recommended keeping it as a whole.  They did east/west for 39 
advisory purposes only and for you all to decide what to do. 40 
 41 
The river was chosen arbitrarily as a boundary line.  There was 42 
no science put into that boundary line as to where it was 43 
chosen.  The recreational harvest for the past ten years, when 44 
you look at the statistics, we’ve under harvested our allocation 45 
by three million pounds over ten years and that’s about 300,000 46 
pounds a year. 47 
 48 
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In my mind, that’s like banking fish.  We’ve put fish back that 1 
we could have caught and when you talk about our high Fs in the 2 
eastern Gulf, I would say that we should get some kind of 3 
compensation for that. 4 
 5 
The recreational fishery needs a minimum six-month season.  We 6 
urge you to combine Amendment 15 and 14 and 27 so that we get 7 
all this at one time and I’m out of time and so are there any 8 
questions?  I’ll be more than happy to answer them. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales, and also thank you for 11 

wrapping up quickly. 12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Bob.  I have the same question I asked 14 

Mr. Delaney about his organization and effort and/or reduction 15 
in effort in his group.  Your area was hit was it two years ago 16 
with all the storms and, of course, last year we had a few bad 17 
ones that I think skirted your area. 18 
 19 
Bob, you’ve been at this a long time and you’ve been with your 20 
organization and you know your records and the records for your 21 
organization.  Tell us a little bit, please, about what is your 22 
effort from your organization today currently compared to the 23 
last several years. 24 
 25 
MR. ZALES:  First off, Corky, there were far more than a couple 26 

of storms last year and then Hurricane Ivan was the primary 27 
culprit in 2004, in the fall of 2004.  Last year was the worst 28 
storm activity in the recorded history of the United States and 29 
for us, this past year the catch of red snapper, in my mind, has 30 
been down. 31 
 32 
We’ve had days where we’ve caught plenty and we’ve had days you 33 
can’t hardly find any.  As far as the effort since about the 34 
middle part of May, probably effort has been, in the charter 35 
fleet, high, because weather has been absolutely perfect.  The 36 
water has been as slick calm as this carpet is. 37 
 38 
There’s been a lot of effort out there and not necessarily all 39 
for snapper, but just total effort.  When we look at the private 40 
recreational fleet that we see and have seen in the past, I can 41 
tell you and I suspect the group of guys from Panama City will 42 
probably support this, but on Saturdays you see quite a few what 43 
we call monkey boats. 44 
 45 
That’s not a derogatory term.  That’s something that was created 46 
years ago and it’s a private recreational boat.  On Sundays, you 47 
see far fewer and Monday through Friday, you’re not seeing 48 
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hardly any. 1 
 2 
In past years, during the summertime, you saw those boats pretty 3 
much just about every day and so there’s been a drastic 4 
reduction there.  In Panama  City, off the top of my head, I’m 5 
going to say that we’ve probably got five or six boats, 6 
charterboats, that are no longer in service that haven’t fished, 7 
out of a fleet of about seventy-five. 8 
 9 
You’re looking at about 8 percent reduction just in that.  10 
Whether or not that effort has been picked up because of the 11 
other activity, I don’t know. 12 
 13 
It’s my understanding, from talking to people across the Gulf, 14 
that that’s pretty standard.  I know Mississippi and Louisiana, 15 
none of them are fishing hardly any at all.  There’s some, but 16 
not a whole lot.   17 
 18 
We have the same problem as everybody else has got, the high 19 
fuel costs, the marketing problems.  I’ve got all that same 20 
thing, because I’ve got people -- Right now today, when I left 21 
home Sunday, I paid $3.20 a gallon for fuel.  That’s more than 22 
double what I paid this time last year. 23 
 24 
That’s where we are and you kick in those same expenses for the 25 
tourists that come down to the coast of the Gulf of Mexico, 26 
that’s created problems for some of them too, because it’s 27 
increased their costs dramatically. 28 
 29 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thanks, Bob.  What is the smallest size fish 30 

that you and your group would support for snapper? 31 
 32 
MR. ZALES:  On snapper?  Some of them would tell you, and I 33 

would tend to agree with them, but we all know we can’t do this, 34 
because of the way the models work and what the science is, 35 
would be to go to no size limit at all and let us keep the first 36 
three or four, whatever you give us. 37 
 38 
We truly believe that by doing that you’re going to do a lot 39 
better for the resource, even though the models don’t pick that 40 
up.  It doesn’t make sense that you’re going -- If you catch 41 
four fish say and currently I’ve got to catch ten or twelve fish 42 
to keep four fish. 43 
 44 
If I’m catching four and even if you talk about high grading, 45 
you do another four to that, you’re still doing far better for 46 
the resource than not, but the minimum size that most of them 47 
that I’ve talked to would be somewhere around fifteen or sixteen 48 
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inches.  I don’t think we can go anywhere lower than that. 1 
 2 
It’s not going to work and I can tell you, when you do the math, 3 
and everybody at this table, except for the new council members, 4 
know where I am on the MRFSS thing.  Currently, the average 5 
angler lands a little over two fish per person on red snapper.  6 
 7 
At that level today, we’re harvesting between four and four-and-8 
a-half million pounds of fish.  If you cut us back to three-and-9 
a-half million pounds and you tell me that I can catch two fish 10 
next year, I’m at four or four-and-a-half million pounds of 11 
fish.  I’m a million pounds over my quota. 12 
 13 
The following year, you’re going to tell me I’ve exceeded and 14 
you’re going to take it away from me and that’s a problem.  15 
That’s where we are. 16 
 17 
DR. SHIPP:  Bob, a couple of questions.  First of all, what 18 

percent of the fishermen out of Panama City are monkey boats 19 
compared to charterboats, roughly? 20 
 21 
MR. ZALES:  It’s hard to say, Bob.  I would say obviously we 22 

would be at the lower end.  Like I said, off the top of my head, 23 
there’s about seventy-five boats in Panama City and I suspect 24 
there’s several thousand private recreational boats that are 25 
there. 26 
 27 
DR. SHIPP:  The second part of the question is what do you 28 

attribute the reduction in monkey boats to?  Is it fuel or 29 
infrastructure destruction from the storm? 30 
 31 
MR. ZALES:  It’s a combination of both.  It’s mostly fuel and 32 

what you see on the boats that you see out there -- Where you 33 
used to see a couple of guys on a boat, now you see four or five 34 
or six on a boat.  They’re piling up together because of the 35 
fuel costs. 36 
 37 
Gasoline at places in Panama City for boats -- At Treasure 38 
Island, where I’m at, I think it’s like $3.93 a gallon for those 39 
guys and so they’re spending a lot of money. 40 
 41 
In a lot of cases, it’s part of the infrastructure.  The storms 42 
-- Even though we weren’t directly hit in Panama City, we had 43 
serious impact.  There’s a lot of spots that have been covered 44 
up and a lot of spots moved away.  There’s stuff out there that 45 
nobody still knows, to this day, what the impact is going to be, 46 
because it’s all brand new. 47 
 48 
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This country -- No one in this room can tell me that anybody has 1 
ever experienced the devastation that happened to the Gulf of 2 
Mexico last year and so there’s no way that I can really 3 
understand how people can think that things are fairly normal 4 
and that you can do all the current assessments and go along 5 
with what you’ve got, because you can’t. 6 
 7 
If anybody traveled the coast, and I did, it was the most 8 
horrible thing I’ve ever seen in my entire life and I’m sure in 9 
the water it was probably as bad, if not worse. 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, do you and your organization support the 12 

26 percent SPR goal for the red snapper fishery? 13 
 14 
MR. ZALES:  No, we don’t.  I’m not sure that red snapper -- When 15 

you look at red snapper and what has happened over the years, 16 
even if you discount the fact that the bycatch reduction hasn’t 17 
been achieved in the shrimp fishery -- At one point when we 18 
started, I think we were at like 0.1 or 0.2 or 0.3 percent SPR.   19 
 20 
Today, we’re up somewhere in the neighborhood of about 3 to 4.  21 
That’s a pretty good size increment of an increase, to me.  3 22 
percent is not very big, but we increased dramatically over what 23 
it once was and all that’s happened under current management. 24 
 25 
I’ll go back to the old king mackerel days to where we 26 
consistently sat here and argued for two fish, year after year 27 
and year.  You can get to the top of this hotel two ways.  You 28 
can take that elevator and you’ll get there pretty quick or you 29 
can take those stairs and as long as you don’t fall down one of 30 
them, you’re making progress until you get there and that’s 31 
where I think we need to go. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  With no other 34 

questions of Mr. Zales, we will go on to Mr. James Bruce.  Just 35 
for purposes for people who are wondering when we might take a 36 
break, after Mr. Bruce we’re going to take a short ten-minute 37 
break. 38 
 39 
MR. JAMES BRUCE:  Hello.  My name is James Bruce and I’m a 40 

commercial red snapper fisherman.  I support a six or seven 41 
million pound TAC and a thirteen-inch size limit, both for the 42 
recreational and commercial. 43 
 44 
Now I want to talk about something.  I’m going to tell you all a 45 
little story.  One day I was going to my boat to leave to go 46 
fishing and I get a phone call on my cell phone and it’s this 47 
lady named Bobbi Walker. 48 
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 1 
She wants to buy my permit and offered me ridiculous amounts of 2 
money and all.  I don’t know this woman.  This is only the 3 
second council meeting I go to and so I talk to her and I talk 4 
to her and I talk to my wife and it was a pretty big amount of 5 
money. 6 
 7 
Then I come to this meeting over here and I find out she’s a 8 
council member and she’s making my laws to govern me.  What kind 9 
of board is this if this lady wants to put me down as a 10 
commercial fisherman and segregate me by pushing me out and then 11 
she wants to buy my permits?  I don’t understand it and I do use 12 
size 10 Mustad. 13 
 14 
I don’t understand.  She should be allowed to be on the council, 15 
no problem, but she shouldn’t be on that committee to make our 16 
red snapper rules. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s make sure we don’t have any personal 19 

attacks as we move through the day, please, or questions about 20 
anyone’s -- 21 
 22 
MR. BRUCE:  It’s not personal.  It’s just I want it on record 23 

that this lady is making my laws, which is totally legal, but on 24 
the other hand she’s calling me and wanting to buy my fish and I 25 
don’t understand. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you through with your comments regarding 28 

our current amendment?  All right.  Are there any questions of 29 
Mr. Bruce?  With that, let’s take a ten-minute break and we will 30 
come back at 2:05.  Mr. Smarr and Mr. Cundieff will be next. 31 
 32 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we start getting back to 35 

order, please, and stopping the conversations and moving back to 36 
our chairs so that we can begin.  Again, we do have still a lot 37 
of testimony in front of us. 38 
 39 
I apologize for the very short break, but we want to give 40 
everyone an opportunity to be heard today.  With that, I think 41 
you have everyone’s attention now, Mr. Smarr. 42 
 43 
MR. JIM SMARR:  I’m Jim Smarr with the Texas Recreational 44 

Fishing Alliance.  We’re a 501(c) (4) and we have about 60,000 45 
members across the country.  These are fishermen; the marine 46 
trades association, comprised of boat manufacturers; the support 47 
industries, hotels and motels.  We’re sort of the NRA of the 48 
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fishing industry. 1 
 2 
We come to the council today not pleased to hear what we’re 3 
hearing over here and that’s seven million pounds and two fish, 4 
the recommendation that looks like it is going to be the 5 
preferred alternative. 6 
 7 
What we think is we should take Amendment 27 and 14 and hold 8 
that without any further action until we get the hard numbers 9 
from Katrina, Rita, and current shrimping effort and the current 10 
recreational effort and get those numbers incorporated in so 11 
that you all can make an intelligent decision on where we are 12 
today in the Gulf as far as fishing pressure. 13 
 14 
At the last council meeting, we were told that efforts were down 15 
in shrimping and efforts were down in recreational fishing and 16 
all this sort of stuff and that there might be a way of keeping 17 
status quo without a problem and that in fact the fishery was 18 
increasing. 19 
 20 
Now we come to this one and we’ve got the sky falling again.  21 
The recreational anglers cannot sell a trip with two fish.  We 22 
just can’t do that.  There’s been testimony here about BRDs and 23 
TEDs and I have a little problem with the focus on the shrimping 24 
industry. 25 
 26 
I do not agree with CCA or CCA Texas in that shrimping is the 27 
current problem to the extent it once was. It once was 8,800 28 
boats.  We’re down to I think 1,300 active boats today.  The 29 
problem that we are seeing in the western Gulf is a serious user 30 
conflict between the commercial overfishing, longliners 31 
violating the fifty-fathom curve, and the bandit rig boats 32 
violating their days to fish. 33 
 34 
What we’re seeing is we think that there’s, as we said in 35 
Mobile, probably twenty million pounds of fish coming out of the 36 
Gulf, because if the fishermen went fishing two times a month, 37 
they would exceed their TAC in the commercial sector, in the 38 
directed commercial sector. 39 
 40 
That cannot be ignored.  We just can’t do that and I think the 41 
real problem with this fishery is the breeders.  Momma fish give 42 
lots of eggs, billions.  What’s being caught by the few 43 
shrimpers left right now are not the problem. 44 
 45 
This council, I would pray, would remand the IFQ back to the 46 
council.  We’ve talked to law enforcement and there is zero, 47 
basically, law enforcement across the Gulf from our federal 48 
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government, zero. 1 
 2 
We’ve turned in numerous boats and given lat and long and time 3 
they’re fishing and we get a response of we didn’t find them and 4 
we can’t catch them.  The RFA Texas and RFA national feel 5 
strongly enough about this that if the Secretary does implement 6 
the IFQ without the enforcement, we will take them to task on 7 
that. 8 
 9 
If National Marine Fisheries Service does not look at the new 10 
data and try to at least maintain status quo of 9.12 million, 11 
then we will have to review that option via our federal judge.  12 
We don’t believe our industries, our coastal communities, can 13 
survive on two fish.  That’s ludicrous when we have lost 450 14 
million pounds of fish over the last fifteen years to illegal 15 
commercial fishing, we feel like. 16 
 17 
Some of that NMFS just looked the other way on and the other 18 
part is just abject outlaws and there is going to be a huge user 19 
conflict if we don’t take the first fish caught in both 20 
industries or at least set the limit at the same size.  We’re 21 
not seeing fish on the water after the commercial fishermen come 22 
in and fish. 23 
 24 
We had to run fifty-five miles to catch fish off Texas and so we 25 
do have a conflict.  You all may not in the east Gulf, but we’ve 26 
got a heck of a one in the west Gulf. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, Mr. Smarr. 29 

 30 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I keep hearing this about the enforcement 31 

problems with the IFQ and I talked to Dave McKinney earlier this 32 
week and he assured me that there are -- I believe he said over 33 
500 officers right now being trained to help enforce this.  I’m 34 
hoping that’s not going to be a problem and that it’s going to 35 
be taken care of. 36 
 37 
MR. SMARR:  My response to that is we’re not seeing it and when 38 

we make calls to the National Marine Fisheries Service Law 39 
Enforcement, we have not seen a response.  We’ve not seen a bust 40 
and at this meeting in talking to members of law enforcement and 41 
Coast Guard and in talking to three divisions of the Coast 42 
Guard, we’ve gotten no response and I’m sorry, we can’t send 43 
equipment and thank you and call us again. 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  I’ve got two points and I’m still not understanding 46 

the opposition to IFQ because you believe it will cause 47 
enforcement problems when IFQ -- The intention of it is to 48 
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enhance enforcement with electronic registration of landings and 1 
allocating a certain amount of fish per permit instead of an 2 
unlimited number of trip pound limits. 3 
 4 
It will also have VMS requirements to it where you can track 5 
vessels when they’re fishing and when they’re out of their 6 
allocation, we should know it.  I think IFQ is intended to 7 
enhance enforcement. 8 
 9 
The second thing I would ask you to comment on is you would like 10 
to go to a first fish caught limit and I’m looking at the 11 
charts.  If we went to a four fish bag limit with thirteen 12 
inches, it would reduce the recreational season from 194 days to 13 
ninety-two days.  Is that okay? 14 
 15 
MR. SMARR:  No, sir.  I’m glad you asked both the questions.  On 16 

the second question, reducing or taking the first four fish, I 17 
don’t care what the model says and I don’t care what the PhD 18 
crowd says.  Common sense has to come into play. 19 
 20 
If we see fifty fish floating, I would like to see this council 21 
ask for a study or let RFA and CCA do a study, a grant, do 22 
something and study -- Those fish that are floating aren’t 23 
breeding and there is no way humanly possible -- I don’t care 24 
what the numbers in this wonderful model say, but if you’re 25 
taking the first four fish or the first 2,000 pounds out of the 26 
commercial sector and getting off the water, you’re not hurting 27 
the fishery. 28 
 29 
Alabama says that we just had one study where they did thirty or 30 
forty fish for seventy-two hours and all of them are dead.  At 31 
some point, the government has got to realize that what we’re 32 
saying is true out here and empirical data should overrule the 33 
silicon chip. 34 
 35 
We’ve got to work back to that common sense approach and on the 36 
first question, you ask about enforcement.  Enforcement on the 37 
boats that have the vessel monitoring systems, sir, will work 38 
quite well. 39 
 40 
We have people fishing with one permit and running four boats 41 
off of Texas and a couple of other places.  We have a heck of an 42 
illegal fishery going on outside the system that aren’t people 43 
that are going to ever have a monitoring system. 44 
 45 
Allowing a thirty-day fishery with this illegal fishery going on 46 
that’s being prosecuted right now is going to crash this fishery 47 
big time and quick.  We won’t have to worry about snapper if 48 
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that thing goes through shortly with the degree of illegal 1 
fishing going on. 2 
 3 
MR. ADAMS:  To follow up on that, anybody that’s going to be 4 

fishing illegally without permits to fish under the IFQ, I 5 
assume would be someone who is illegally fishing now without a 6 
reef fish permit and so I don’t know how the implementation of 7 
an IFQ changes that enforcement problem. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Jim, I think you really answered it in your 10 

previous answer regarding that. 11 
 12 
MR. SMARR:  In that one comment, what it does is it creates the 13 

commerce going on for thirty days.  Now we have ten days and if 14 
it’s thirty-day commerce, then seeing fish out of that ten days 15 
triggers a hey, they’re illegally fishing. 16 
 17 
If we’ve got a thirty-day deal, the ones that can illegally fish 18 
are going to get with the fish houses that want to take those 19 
fish or offload them and so there’s no alarm going off that 20 
these fish are being offloaded at the wrong time of the month.  21 
That’s what we’re saying. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got to go back, because the hand was 24 

up.  Ms. Keister from the Coast Guard would like to respond to 25 
some of your earlier comments regarding law enforcement, I 26 
believe. 27 
 28 
LCDR KEISTER:  Mr. Smarr, I guess my question to you is -- In 29 

the discussion that we had yesterday, you say there is no 30 
enforcement.  I’m going to make the comment that in terms of 31 
asset allocation that both NOAA and NMFS Enforcement and the 32 
Coast Guard are both multi issue agencies. 33 
 34 
We have many things that we have to cover and not only 35 
fisheries.  Within the allocation of that, I don’t necessarily 36 
agree with that there is no enforcement in the Gulf of Mexico.  37 
District VIII units conduct over 2,000 commercial fishing vessel 38 
boardings in a year just for dealing with the opening and 39 
closing of the red snapper season, the opening of the Texas 40 
shrimp closure, as well as the second opening on August 1st. 41 
 42 
We put together a significant operation where we had a medium 43 
endurance cutter and both Sector Houston/Galveston and Sector 44 
New Orleans dedicated all of their WPBs and so how do you 45 
classify that as no enforcement where we’re doing basically what 46 
we can with what we’ve been given? 47 
 48 
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MR. SMARR:  I would say one thing.  In all due respect and I 1 

understand you’re doing homeland security and we have a little 2 
thing called a war going on and so my comments to you yesterday 3 
should have been a little bit lighter and I apologize for the 4 
directness. 5 
 6 
What I would say is when we have fishermen calling in and giving 7 
lat and long numbers or GPS numbers and we turn those over to 8 
Texas Parks and Wildlife, to National Marine Fisheries Service 9 
agents, and then to the Coast Guard and we don’t have one of 10 
those boats caught -- We’re talking three agencies and so I’m 11 
not aiming it all at you. 12 
 13 
LCDR KEISTER:  In response to that though, a picture of a vessel 14 

fifty miles offshore with GPS coordinates, what exactly would 15 
you like us to do with that?  How would you like us to enforce 16 
that? 17 
 18 
MR. SMARR:  What I would like you to do when one of our 19 

recreational anglers sees them loading fish out of season is to 20 
dispatch one of the three agencies to check them, either when 21 
they come in at dockside or send equipment offshore or whatever.  22 
We’re not getting that. 23 
 24 
We’re told if you all don’t see it with your own eyes then you 25 
can’t prosecute it or can’t do anything about it.  That was one 26 
of the comments I think made in our deal and so we have a big 27 
problem with law enforcement. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions or comments? 30 

 31 
MS. VILLERE:  I have a quick question.  I wanted to ask about 32 

your statistics on the shrimp fleet.  You used some numbers that 33 
there were 8,800 boats fishing and now there are only 1,300 34 
boats fishing.  Is that in the entire Gulf or the western Gulf? 35 
 36 
MR. SMARR:  I believe, from what I was told from the industry, 37 

that’s the entire Gulf, the most recent active boats. 38 
 39 
MS. VILLERE:  That doesn’t sound right, 1,300 boats in the 40 

entire Gulf shrimping.  Do you know where that comes from, that 41 
statistic?  42 
 43 
MR. SMARR:  Out of the shrimping industry sitting here. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, Mr. 46 

Cundieff will be next and Mr. Mark Raffield will be on deck. 47 
 48 
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MR. ELLIOTT CUNDIEFF:  My name is Elliott Cundieff from 1 

Freeport, Texas.  I operate a large headboat and charterboat 2 
business for the last thirty years.  We have a capacity of 250 3 
fishermen a morning.  We also operate or have three Class 1 4 
commercial fishing permits and have had those for a good number 5 
of years. 6 
 7 
I was on the advisory panel for reef fish for this council in 8 
1979 through 1992.  I want to discuss -- I won’t go over the 9 
bycatch shrimp issue.  I’m for a sustainable bycatch reduction.  10 
Anything the council can muster and do I think will work. 11 
 12 
I’m also for not killing fish and throwing them back, discards.  13 
It’s just not practical, especially on a large party boat.  14 
We’re killing a lot of fish and have killed a lot of fish for a 15 
lot of years and the same thing in the commercial sector. 16 
 17 
I’m also against a differential in size limits between 18 
recreational fishing and commercial fishing.  They made a 19 
minimum of thirteen inches, but it could be less as far as I’m 20 
concerned, but thirteen would be fine. 21 
 22 
I know what the model says.  When you talk about recreational 23 
fishing, it’s going to devastate our days at sea.  That won’t 24 
work either.  Two fish won’t work.  We’re just about at the 25 
drop-dead zone. 26 
 27 
Somewhere between two fish and four fish, people won’t go 28 
fishing and I speak from thirty years of experience of taking 29 
people’s money to go fishing and somewhere between let’s call it 30 
zero and four, we’re going to lose our trade.  If you add on the 31 
fuel cost, that’s another kicker. 32 
 33 
I’m also not for fishing vermilion snapper commercially and red 34 
snapper commercially at the same time.  There’s a lot of red 35 
snapper being killed in the hunt for vermilion snapper.  That’s 36 
been going on for a long time and it hurts, even as careful as 37 
the guys are using smaller hooks.  I use Number 9 for vermilion 38 
and Number 10 and 11 for commercial and party boats, Mustad. 39 
 40 
I think we also should consider buying back some of the Class 1 41 
permits.  I’m for a buyback program.  I think a hundred permits 42 
would be better than 130 or whatever we’ve got. 43 
 44 
I’m also for buying back some charterboat/headboat permits.  45 
There’s too many of them floating around for sale right now in 46 
boats and harbors.  If they’re not being used, they don’t need 47 
to be out there. 48 
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 1 
I think when you extended a moratorium on six passenger and 2 
captains and other things that it led to a lot of problems.  3 
There’s a ton of six passenger permits for sale that are not 4 
being utilized and shouldn’t be on the market and shouldn’t be 5 
used.  I think there’s an excess of those. 6 
 7 
I think anybody that wants to quit the fishery, we ought to buy 8 
the permit and burn it up, reducing mortality.  In that gain, 9 
it’s a weird idea, but I’m for a reef fish stamp just like a 10 
duck stamp and we could use that money to buy out the permits.  11 
Over a period of years, it may work.  I don’t know. 12 
 13 
I’m also for reporting for all for-hire boats.  Anybody that 14 
takes somebody for-hire needs to fill out a daily fish catch 15 
report.  That’s his obligation to this council and our fishery.  16 
It’s not being done right now and we do not know how many people 17 
are fishing or how many fish they’re catching. 18 
 19 
It would seem a little bit more credible if you would pick up 20 
the headboat reports.  July 15th, we got our headboat reports 21 
picked up for the first time this year and since then, they’re 22 
sitting there waiting to be picked up. 23 
 24 
None of my charterboats and my twelve passenger charterboat 25 
aren’t required to fill them out.  There’s a lot of unknowns in 26 
that area and I think that -- I’ve asked for that several years 27 
ago to be addressed, but nobody seems to be on target with 28 
wanting the six passenger boats to report.  I think it’s 29 
necessary to know the fishery.  There is a lot of six passenger 30 
boats from Florida to Texas and that’s my report. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Cundieff.  Are there any 33 

questions? 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Cundieff, we’re required to end overfishing and 36 

recover the red snapper species and one of the big challenges 37 
for us is how to reduce the number of dead discard fish in the 38 
recreational fishery and so what are your best creative ideas 39 
about how we could do that? 40 
 41 
MR. CUNDIEFF:  Don’t do it.  Put them in the bag and go home.  42 

Do not discard fish, totally 100 percent don’t throw them over.  43 
I know what the model says. 44 
 45 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Cundieff, thank you for coming today.  Have you 46 

noted any less customers since the storms and the fuel prices or 47 
are you -- 48 
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 1 
MR. CUNDIEFF:  No, this is a good year for us.  The weather has 2 

been good and I was very surprised.  Because of the gasoline and 3 
other prices, we had to put on a fuel surcharge.  We’re charging 4 
a lot of money to go fishing and people are coming.  That’s 5 
good, but it surprised me this year. 6 
 7 
Maybe instead of Houston people going to Florida on vacation, 8 
maybe they’re going to Freeport.  That’s not a good substitute 9 
as far as I’m concerned, you guys from Florida, but maybe 10 
they’re coming to Freeport and not going to Florida. 11 
 12 
For right now, it’s working for us.  We had a good season.  13 
People are showing up and spending money and going fishing, but 14 
no, there hasn’t been a decline in our area. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 17 

 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Why did you get off the AP?  I really liked your 19 

comments. 20 
 21 
MR. CUNDIEFF:  I got tired off it. 22 

 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think you ought to get back on again. 24 

 25 
MR. CUNDIEFF:  No, sir. 26 

 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You don’t want any more of it?  All right. 28 

 29 
MR. CUNDIEFF:  No, there’s only -- In fact, if it wasn’t for my 30 

son needing to do something else, he would be here today and I 31 
would be on the porch someplace, but I do appreciate your time 32 
and listening to our comments. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I was going to tell you, Roy, that we’re 35 

grooming his son and so don’t worry.  Are there any other 36 
questions?  Hearing none, thank you, Elliott.  Next is Mr. 37 
Raffield and on deck will be Mr. Russell Underwood. 38 
 39 
MR. MARK RAFFIELD:  I’m Mark Raffield and I’m from Panama City, 40 

Florida.  I’ve been fishing all my life, ever since I was big 41 
enough to climb on the boat.  I’m for the ITQs and I’m for the 42 
size limit change and the number one reason for that is just 43 
like Bobby Zales said, they’re having to catch twelve fish to 44 
keep four. 45 
 46 
We’re having to throw back 2,000 to keep 2,000 and we’ve watched 47 
this go on for the last ten years and we just want to do 48 
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something positive for the fishery.  Instead of throwing these 1 
fish back and watching them float off, we could put that towards 2 
our quota and save a lot of fish from being killed, basically.  3 
 4 
Most of all the other stuff has been covered by other people and 5 
so I ain’t going to tie up a bunch of time on that and that’s 6 
basically all I’ve got to say. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Raffield.  Are there any 9 

questions of Mr. Raffield? 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  Do you fish off of Florida or do you go over to the 12 

western Gulf? 13 
 14 
MR. RAFFIELD:  I fish the whole Gulf. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, thank 17 

you, Mr. Raffield.  Next is Mr. Russell Underwood and then Mr. 18 
Jim Roberson will be next. 19 
 20 
MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  I’m Russell Underwood from Panama City, 21 

Florida.  I fish off of Louisiana, out of Belle Pass.  I’ve got 22 
six Number 1 snapper endorsements.  I helped develop this ITQ 23 
plan.  I’m here today to support this program. 24 
 25 
I would like to speak first of what I support.  I support a 26 
seven million pound TAC for the following year and what I’ve 27 
learned about IFQs, it’s about fleet reduction.  It’s not about 28 
giving one particular person a certain amount of a bunch of 29 
fish. 30 
 31 
IFQs are about fleet reduction.  It’s about giving people their 32 
life back and stopping me from having to fish in hurricanes and 33 
gale warnings.  I support a thirteen-inch size limit.   34 
 35 
We’ve heard a lot of talk the last couple of days and I think 36 
the truth is now starting to come out from recreational and 37 
commercial about the release mortality.  I’ve been hollering and 38 
screaming for fifteen years about this release mortality. 39 
 40 
We and the council and NMFS have made a major mistake on this 41 
fifteen-inch size limit.  Yes, we brought the fish back, but we 42 
also, with other problems, have reduced the stock and the only 43 
way to save the commercial red snapper fishery or this 44 
recreational fishery is to reduce the bag limit and quit killing 45 
fish. 46 
 47 
Everybody needs to come up and stand straight up and face that 48 
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the recreational, by public testimony and by everybody and by 1 
Mr. Zales and by this fine gentleman from Texas.  I’ve got ten 2 
years in the recreational business as a young captain when I 3 
first started fishing. 4 
 5 
I ran party boats out of Panama City, an eighty-five-foot party 6 
boat.  I’ve got a lot of experience.  Half my friends right now 7 
from Florida are still in the recreational and party boat 8 
business and they pretty well tell me what they’re seeing. 9 
 10 
I’ve talked to two charterboat people outside this morning, 11 
outside the office here, and they said the same thing, the fish 12 
are floating away and we’re wasting the resource.  We’re 13 
bringing the fish back in the juvenile recovery, but we’re 14 
killing them about the age of two years old and watching them 15 
float off. 16 
 17 
I would recommend on the recreational -- I’m not in the 18 
recreational right now, but I would recommend to try to save 19 
some fish I would recommend a thirteen or a fourteen-inch size 20 
limit. 21 
 22 
These people in the charterboat business and the recreational 23 
business, they need fish to catch.  You think about all the fish 24 
we’ve thrown away for the last fifteen or twenty years, why not 25 
give these people a decent bag limit and I don’t think it would 26 
impact the quota that much. 27 
 28 
This thirteen-inch size limit the commercial hopes to go to, 29 
it’s going to save a lot of fish for the next few years and like 30 
I said, the recreational, I think they should be pretty well the 31 
same size limit or if they want to, a fourteen-inch size limit, 32 
but I don’t think it would make that much difference. 33 
 34 
Having them at sixteen inches -- Remember, folks, we tried the 35 
eighteen-inch size limit a few years back and that was a 36 
disaster.  The recreational said that.  They watched them all 37 
float off and so let’s quit killing the fish and let’s save the 38 
resource. 39 
 40 
Let’s quit arguing and pointing fingers.  I’m not prejudice.  41 
I’ve got two black people working for me.  When you’re talking 42 
about moving people outside of thirty fathoms and putting me in 43 
a certain area, I would be out of business, because I’ve learned 44 
this sixty to 150-foot of water all my life.  That’s where I 45 
fish. 46 
 47 
Moving me outside of thirty fathoms, that’s just like cutting 48 
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off my arms and so this not about the user conflict.  For the 1 
last twenty-five years, I’ve been fishing out of Belle Pass.  2 
I’ve seen about twenty-five boats to the west, from Belle Pass 3 
to Cameron, Louisiana. 4 
 5 
I’ve never had no conflict with any kind of recreational or 6 
charterboat.  I see them and I wave at them, but there’s hardly 7 
no boats to the west.  There might be more off Fourchon and 8 
Belle Pass and the mouth of the river, but as far as user 9 
conflict, there is no user conflict.  This is about moving 10 
somebody out and this is about prejudice.  Thank you.  11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood.  Questions? 13 

 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Russell, when the IFQ is implemented, what are 15 

you going to do with your boats?  Are they coming back to 16 
Florida? 17 
 18 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  No, sir, they’re not.  I’ve learned this bottom 19 

down here and I’ve got my crews down here.  The only thing 20 
that’s going back to Florida is me, to my family that I have 21 
left for the last fifteen or twenty years. 22 
 23 
I’m going to start a new life and I’m going to get my wife and 24 
my family back together like it’s supposed to be.  They’re 25 
together with me, but I stay down here working and fishing all 26 
the time. 27 
 28 
It would give the fishermen a new life and there’s going to be 29 
some drastic changes in the fishery as far as there will never 30 
be no 5,000 pound snapper trips on any of my boats again ever.  31 
We’re going fishing and we’re going to catch a multispecies 32 
amberjack, vermilion snapper, grouper.   33 
 34 
This day and time, the markets and the times have changed and 35 
people have got to learn to change with the times and that’s 36 
what I’m planning on doing and most likely, there’s going to be 37 
a fleet reduction in my fleet. 38 
 39 
Remember, IFQs are about fleet reduction.  I think Dr. Orbach, 40 
over the years I’ve been to these meetings, finally educated me 41 
on that.  It’s about fleet reduction.  It’s about going from 130 42 
boats to probably about forty or fifty. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  Given your view in the commercial fishery that 45 

the discard mortality is really high and the fish we’re throwing 46 
back are dying, why would we want to have a thirteen-inch size 47 
limit?  Why wouldn’t we just get rid of it entirely and land 48 
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every fish that’s caught? 1 
 2 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  It might not be politically correct, but years 3 

ago when I first started fishing, we had no size limit and we 4 
went to a twelve-inch size limit.  I noticed -- There’s always 5 
going to be bank robbers and there’s going to be a few outlaws. 6 
 7 
This thirteen-inch size limit will deter the commercial 8 
fishermen from staying anywhere close to any small fish and all 9 
small fish do not enter my fishery.  The nine and ten-inch fish, 10 
we never see them. 11 
 12 
We see thirteen and fourteen and stuff like that.  The other 13 
day, if I had a fourteen-inch size limit, I would have never 14 
thrown a one fish back.  I would have kept them all and that’s 15 
my argument on that.  We need to save the fish.  I’m sick of the 16 
recreational and everybody complaining about this and we’re 17 
wasting the resource. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, thank 20 

you, Mr. Underwood.  Next is Mr. Roberson and Tom Becker is on 21 
deck. 22 
 23 
MR. JIM ROBERSON:  I’m Jim Roberson with the IGFA and I 24 

represent the Panhandle area.  First, I would like to address 25 
the proposed reduction in the TAC in the recreational red 26 
snapper fishery. 27 
 28 
I can’t support the reduction in the bag limits and the season 29 
for the recreational anglers with the data presented.  First, 30 
the data used to generate the TAC came from the MRFSS survey, 31 
which was never intended for fisheries management.  It was only 32 
designed to pick up trends. 33 
 34 
Secondly, I’ve testified before the council before that the 35 
MRFSS data was grossly inaccurate.  My claims have now been 36 
backed up by the National Research Council, which is comprised 37 
of an independent panel of research experts that are respected 38 
in their scientific fields of expertise. 39 
 40 
The NRC concluded that the MRFSS data was fatally flawed.  41 
Furthermore, it’s time for National Marine Fisheries to call on 42 
the shrimping industry to clean up their act.  It’s the shrimp 43 
bycatch that is causing some of the problems in the red snapper 44 
fishery. 45 
 46 
Under Magnuson Stevens, it requires NMFS to prevent overfishing 47 
and minimize bycatch and bycatch mortality to the extent 48 
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practicable.  The shrimp bycatch issue has been around and 1 
identified since 1990 and NMFS has failed to address the issue. 2 
 3 
The National Marine Fisheries has also chosen once again to go 4 
after the directed recreational fishery and not the root cause 5 
of the problem, the shrimp bycatch issue.  The recreational 6 
angler has been subjected to a multitude of bag limits and 7 
season reductions since 1984, with the bulk of regulation coming 8 
online in the 1990s. 9 
 10 
We’ve seen a no fish limit become a seven fish red snapper limit 11 
to a proposed two fish limit with a four-month season.  The 12 
directed fishery could be closed tomorrow and you’ll never solve 13 
the problem without meaningful reductions in the shrimp bycatch 14 
fishery. 15 
 16 
On shrimp bycatch, the Table 18 in your data shows that the 17 
bycatch criteria for shrimp trawls shows that satisfactory 18 
levels of bycatch could be obtained by the use of the Jones-19 
Davis BRD.  The high cost they claim of $450 is not that high to 20 
offset the continued privilege for continued shrimping. 21 
 22 
No other methods for reducing bycatch were explored.  This would 23 
include time/area closures, which were not identified or given 24 
consideration.  If we have a problem with juvenile red snapper 25 
in an area, we need to identify these areas and not shrimp 26 
there. 27 
 28 
It should be incumbent upon the shrimping industry to be held 29 
responsible to find a way to reduce their bycatch.  If the 30 
shrimpers had to solve the problem before they went fishing, we 31 
would have had this problem solved some time ago. 32 
 33 
If the current BRDs can be made ineffective by trawling at 34 
higher speeds, then it might be time to start a VMS program 35 
where VMS could monitor the vessel speed when trawling. 36 
 37 
On red snapper mortality rates, on page 43 it stated that 38 
discards in the commercial red snapper are highest on bandit 39 
boats, 84 percent, followed by hand line, 15 percent, and 40 
longline at 1 percent, according to Poffenberger and McCarthy in 41 
2004. 42 
 43 
Having run a bandit many years ago, my father was a commercial 44 
fisherman, and also being a retired deep sea diver from the oil 45 
field, I looked at this data and concluded that there may be a 46 
way to substantially reduce release mortality. 47 
 48 
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The major difference in the gear types is the rapid vertical 1 
assent generated by the bandit gear.  Some bandit rigs have 2 
retrieval rates in excess of 100 feet per minute.  The probable 3 
cause of the high mortality is explosive decompression. 4 
 5 
It is no wonder why few of these fish survive.  If someone was 6 
to investigate, you could probably reduce the assent rate by 7 
slowing the retrieval speed on gears on the bandits.  At no 8 
other depth will you ever see the gas in a fish double than from 9 
thirty-three feet to the surface. 10 
 11 
It wouldn’t matter if you were a thousand feet deep and bringing 12 
the fish to the surface.  It’s going to double from thirty-three 13 
feet to the surface.  You might indicate that if retrieval times 14 
were slowed down to twenty-five feet per minute or less 15 
throughout the water column, again with possibly slower speeds 16 
near the surface, there may be a chance of more fish surviving 17 
the encounters. 18 
 19 
I think the snapper fishery is showing some good recovery with 20 
the smaller numbers of fish and I think this is mostly a direct 21 
result of the size limits.  This will be lost if we went to a 22 
thirteen-inch fish. 23 
 24 
I think whatever you do, you can’t have a thirteen-inch fish and 25 
a sixteen-inch fish.  You need to make sure that it’s the same 26 
so it’s equitable.  You’re really required to do that.  It’s the 27 
only fair thing to do and thank you very much for your time. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Are there any questions of Mr. 30 

Roberson?  Thank you again, Jim.  We appreciate it.  Next is Mr. 31 
Tom Becker and next will be Mr. Bart Niquet. 32 
 33 
MR. TOM BECKER:  My name is Tom Becker.  I’m President of the 34 

Mississippi Charterboat Captain’s Association.  I am from 35 
Biloxi, Mississippi.  We, before it’s even asked, our effort is 36 
way, way down.  We’ll be three to five years. 37 
 38 
I’ve run more than most of the boats and I am over 50 percent 39 
off from last year and that was before the storm.  The effort is 40 
not going to show up in Biloxi.  What we like to say is we do 41 
kill fish, we all do.  I’ve seen a lot of them. 42 
 43 
This year, I have seen more small, and I’m talking small, 44 
snapper looking like a brim coming up from the reefs off of 45 
Biloxi.  That’s right, Corky, that small.  It’s good to see the 46 
small fish there, but where are the big fish?  We have not done 47 
a tremendous job on bringing in our limit. 48 
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 1 
It has hurt the business because we can’t.  We don’t know why.  2 
Did they get misplaced?  Our reefs we know, with Mr. Perret’s 3 
people and doing the sidescans on them, that we got scoured on a 4 
lot of the reefs.  They’re covered over from the debris or the 5 
motion of the water. 6 
 7 
What we’re hoping for out of this is equality.  We’ve used that 8 
word “equality.”  First of all, let’s look at a couple of things 9 
that are not equal.  One is the percentage.  We have 51 to 49 10 
and that’s not equal.   11 
 12 
We have, if you look at the dollar value of the recreational 13 
fishermen and the commercial fishermen, there’s no way that the 14 
commercial fishermen even come close to the economic impact and 15 
so let’s look at making it an economic equality and look at the 16 
fish and say maybe they are right.  Why are we getting 49 and 17 
why are they getting 51? 18 
 19 
The figures are out.  It’s $8 billion from the recreational 20 
industry from Texas to Florida.  The total red snapper fishery 21 
is approximately $15 million and that’s not equal.  Let’s look 22 
at that. 23 
 24 
The IFQ plan, we’ve heard about that.  We’re in agreement that 25 
we do not need the IFQ plan until we get adequate enforcement.  26 
Yes, I’ve been boarded many times.  I am a charterboat, but I 27 
can carry more than six, more than twelve.  I don’t consider 28 
myself a headboat and I have been boarded by Alabama, Louisiana, 29 
and Florida enforcement people and nine out of ten of them do 30 
not know the regulations that close.  They’re learning.  Don’t 31 
get me wrong, they are learning. 32 
 33 
We would ask to delay any action until the shrimp bycatch has 34 
been taken care of and the IFQs be readdressed until adequate 35 
enforcement measurements can be included and again, to the 36 
illegal market, because I can go buy a fresh, and I mean just 37 
caught, snapper dinner in a lot of restaurants in town I know 38 
right now and where is it coming from? 39 
 40 
That’s all we have.  We’re just glad that we’re alive and we 41 
hope the council comes up with a positive result to this, 42 
because it’s going to kill us if it’s any worse than it is right 43 
now.  Thank you. 44 
 45 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Captain Becker, for being here.  I know 46 

you and I spoke earlier and I know my agency’s license numbers 47 
for charterboat licenses is down and I think I understood you to 48 
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say that your effort is 50 percent off and was that you 1 
individually or members of your organization? 2 
 3 
MR. BECKER:  That’s me and some of the bigger boats.  The 4 

smaller boats, it’s less than that.  I know boats that have run 5 
maybe four or five times this summer.  The Fourth of July 6 
weekend, we had seven boats out where we normally have forty 7 
boats out. 8 
 9 
MR. MCILWAIN:  Mr. Becker, prior to the hurricane, how many 10 

charterboats did we have in Mississippi and how many do we have 11 
today? 12 
 13 
MR. BECKER:  Prior to the storm, I had eight day-type boats on 14 

the roster and now I have approximately forty of them and a lot 15 
of those are not running.  There’s a lot of reasons in Biloxi.  16 
Availability of something for families to do, that has hurt us. 17 
 18 
The availability of rooms, which are becoming available, that 19 
hurt us in the beginning, but it is picking up.  Then, the 20 
prices, they are, pardon the word, but they are raping the 21 
customers coming into town on rooms right now and places to eat.  22 
You’ve got to know where to go to eat, because they’re few and 23 
far between.  It’s tough to get into a restaurant right now. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, thank 26 

you.  Next is Mr. Bart Niquet.  Ms. Marianne Cufone and on deck 27 
will be Steve Foust. 28 
 29 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  For the record, my name is Marianne 30 

Cufone.  I’m here on behalf of the Gulf Restoration Network.  31 
We’re a national nonprofit organization headquartered in New 32 
Orleans, Louisiana, with over fifty members and individuals 33 
committed to conserving the Gulf of Mexico resources.  We have 34 
members in all five Gulf states. 35 
 36 
What do the years 2000, 2007, 2019, and 2032 all have in common?  37 
I know some of you know this.  They’ve all been rebuilding 38 
target dates for red snapper.  Consider this.  Red snapper has 39 
been officially overfished since the late 1980s. 40 
 41 
Today, more than sixteen years later, red snapper has the same 42 
status and continues to undergo overfishing.  This clearly 43 
indicates that management efforts have failed to this point.  44 
That’s a sad state of affairs for us.  We’ve been working on 45 
this for quite a long time. 46 
 47 
It is unbelievable to me that after years of debates and delays 48 
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on red snapper management that the Gulf Council is again willing 1 
to engage in creative accounting on this fish.  We understand 2 
that red snapper is an integral part of Gulf fishing, both for 3 
recreational and commercial sectors, and that limiting catch 4 
will be economically painful in the short term. 5 
 6 
However, decisions made in the past to gamble on the success of 7 
bycatch reduction devices, a dramatic downturn in the shrimp 8 
fishery, and other potential occurrences so that a higher TAC 9 
could be set at this time created our current situation. 10 
 11 
To ensure a better future, we need to develop a real long-term 12 
management regime that complies with legal mandates, has at 13 
least a 50 percent chance of success, and works in reality and 14 
not just on paper. 15 
 16 
Currently, it appears we’re not doing this again.  Yesterday, 17 
during the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Committee, we reviewed that if 18 
a seven million pound TAC is chosen that a 74 percent fishery 19 
mortality reduction across all fisheries is also required.  It’s 20 
not realistic to assume that we can achieve a 74 percent 21 
reduction. 22 
 23 
In the past, we put all of our eggs in the BRD basket and 24 
assumed that we would achieve a 50 to 60 percent reduction.  We 25 
didn’t and so we’re here again today.   26 
 27 
As stated by Dr. Crabtree during the committee, a seven million 28 
pound TAC is a ceiling.  It’s not the optimal choice to rebuild 29 
red snapper.  Other options should be considered and recommended 30 
by the council for meaningful red snapper management. 31 
 32 
GRN urges the council to reduce bycatch, include a reasonable 33 
range of management alternatives in the document, manage using 34 
the best available science, and follow the precautionary 35 
approach.  In accord with all of these things, we specifically 36 
recommend lowering the TAC to six million pounds, reducing the 37 
commercial size limit to thirteen inches, reducing the 38 
recreational size limit to fourteen inches, lowering the 39 
recreational bag limit, modifying gear for commercial and 40 
recreational sectors to reduce bycatch, including requiring the 41 
use of circle hooks for red snapper, limiting the number of 42 
allowable hooks per line, and requiring the use of venting 43 
tools.  We also recommend capping effort in the shrimp fishery. 44 
 45 
Previously, we did not support splitting the actions of 27/14 46 
and 28/15.  Unfortunately, that did occur, for a number of 47 
reasons.  Given that there will be more regulations for red 48 
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snapper in the future, perhaps not in accord with 27/14, we also 1 
recommend changing the BRD certifications to allow use of BRDs 2 
that achieve a reasonable level of bycatch reduction or bycatch 3 
mortality reduction, developing bycatch quotas for Gulf 4 
fisheries, approving a federal recreational licensing system, 5 
and moving toward a more ecosystem-based management approach. 6 
 7 
During the development and finalization of Amendment 22, the 8 
council acknowledged that future more aggressive management 9 
would be necessary to rebuild red snapper and develop a true 10 
long-term plan.  Amendment 27/14 was supposed to be that action. 11 
 12 
We’re here today on 27/14.  We’re calling on the council to 13 
finally develop an effective long-term rebuilding plan for the 14 
red snapper fishery.  Thank you. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  Are there any 17 

questions? 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  Marianne, thanks again for coming.  I’m interested 20 

in your comments regarding 15.  If you had your druthers, what 21 
would you like the council to do regarding Amendment 15? 22 
 23 
MS. CUFONE:  I would rather see it have been linked with this 24 

amendment and I wouldn’t have liked to see it separated at all.  25 
I think there’s a number of important actions in there that are 26 
directly relative to what we’re doing today in 27/14 and so in a 27 
perfect world, I would have liked to see it all go forward 28 
together with complete analysis so that we could make a good, 29 
comprehensive decision. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 32 

 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  Marianne, are you saying that the council should 34 

delay action on 27/14? 35 
 36 
MS. CUFONE:  No. 37 

 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  You’re saying to proceed on the current 39 

amendment? 40 
 41 
MS. CUFONE:  I’m saying that we are where we are today and that 42 

-- Previously, I have said that we could go forward with an 43 
interim rule with a TAC and size reductions and collect good 44 
information after the hurricanes and use that in the future in 45 
either a regulatory amendment or another plan amendment.  I 46 
think where we are today is where we are and we made some 47 
choices in the past that put us in the situation we are in 48 



  64 

today. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  You made a statement that the levels of bycatch 3 

reduction, the 74 percent, are unrealistic and that we should be 4 
more realistic. 5 
 6 
MS. CUFONE:  I don’t mean that the models are incorrect or that 7 

the number is incorrect.  What I’m saying is that in the past we 8 
set goals for ourselves that weren’t met and I don’t want to see 9 
that happen again.   10 
 11 
I would like to see us proceed with actions that will achieve 12 
the goals that we set for ourselves and what we have right now 13 
before us will not hit 74 percent, because people are just 14 
opposed to the actions that achieve that number. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  You also referred to gambling on declines in 17 

shrimp effort.  Are you referring to Amendment 22? 18 
 19 
MS. CUFONE:  Yes. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Are you aware that the actual declines in shrimp 22 

effort that have been documented exceed those predicted in any 23 
of the scenarios? 24 
 25 
MS. CUFONE:  We’re still not rebuilding red snapper in the 26 

fashion that we need to and so -- 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, but shrimp effort declines did occur and were 29 

even deeper than were projected. 30 
 31 
MS. CUFONE:  I will look forward to seeing that in the future 32 

when we collect good science after the hurricanes.  They may be 33 
in that condition currently, but I don’t expect that they’ll 34 
continue that way, since shrimping is becoming very profitable 35 
again. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, members, let’s remember that we’re 38 

not here to debate this whole entire issue here today.  We’re 39 
here to hear the public testimony and ask for questions and 40 
clarifications.  Based on the current time schedule, I have us 41 
measured to be here until about 7:00 or 7:30 and that’s if we 42 
move rapidly. 43 
 44 
We want to give everyone an opportunity, but just remember that 45 
as you phrase your questions and think of what you’re going to 46 
ask people.  Are there any other questions of Ms. Cufone? 47 
 48 
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MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Marianne.  You’ve been here as long as 1 

me.  Let me ask you a question.  Considering the options and the 2 
alternatives that are left in 27/14, and you know what’s left 3 
and you also know how long it takes for us to get an action 4 
through the system, are we going to succeed?  What’s your 5 
opinion with this rebuilding plan if we don’t roll 15 back in? 6 
 7 
MS. CUFONE:  I think that’s a very dangerous question.  Given 8 

that I don’t have a crystal ball, I’m very hesitant to make 9 
predictions, but I have significant concerns the way we’re 10 
currently proceeding.  It seems that there is a great hesitancy 11 
to make any difficult decisions on red snapper. 12 
 13 
This has been the case for many years.  I would like to see us 14 
do something that moves forward with rebuilding and in my mind, 15 
based on the information that I have seen, that means a 16 
significant TAC reduction and a change in size limits for now. 17 
 18 
There may be other ways to do this, but we don’t have them in 19 
front of us at this time and I would certainly encourage 20 
creative, out-of-the-box thinking and management, but we are 21 
where we are today and so something needs to be done in accord 22 
with the law.  We’re not meeting assorted legal mandates and 23 
that’s a problem. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  26 

With that, Mr. Steve Foust and Mr. Randy Boggs will be on deck. 27 
 28 
MR. STEVE FOUST:  My name is Steve Foust.  I’m a charterboat 29 

owner/operator in Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’m here to state that 30 
I want to remain at a four fish bag limit with our same fishing 31 
season and to stay at sixteen inches. 32 
 33 
I’m not -- The thirteen-inch fish does nothing for me or my 34 
customers.  They come to catch a quality fish and I give them a 35 
quality fishing trip.  If the commercial industry wants a 36 
thirteen-inch fish, they need to fish somewhere out away from 37 
where we build our reefs, somewhere else. 38 
 39 
I see them out there all the time and it’s one thing whenever 40 
they fish the public places that the state builds and all like 41 
that.  That’s open whatever, but we spend thousands of dollars 42 
building spots and like the man said before, they fish as close 43 
as they can.  Well, it’s what is going to happen if they’re 44 
allowed to and all. 45 
 46 
The thirteen-inch fish doesn’t do me any good and whenever I 47 
catch a thirteen-inch or smaller fish, I don’t sit there and 48 
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kill them and kill them and kill them and let them float off.  I 1 
leave.  You leave and you go somewhere else and you find the 2 
fish that you need and you get that and then go home.  That’s 3 
what I’m for, is to fish like we’ve been doing. 4 
 5 
Despite what some have said, there’s also data that states that 6 
our fishery is rebuilding and that what we’ve been doing is 7 
working and thank you. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Foust.  Are there any 10 

questions? 11 
 12 
MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Foust, you’re saying that you’ve made an 13 

evaluation that a large differential in bag limits is acceptable 14 
to you and your sphere.  Do you think that’s widely held among 15 
all of your colleagues or do you think that others would like to 16 
see a more similar bag limit among the two sectors? 17 
 18 
MR. FOUST:  Like the other people said, there is a drop-dead 19 

point where people are just not going to go and with the 20 
pressures of the higher fuel costs and all. 21 
 22 
MR. SIMPSON:  I meant size limit, but I said bag limit. 23 

 24 
MR. FOUST:  The size limit?  It doesn’t work in our industry, so 25 

to speak, or for me anyway. 26 
 27 
MR. SIMPSON:  Would you say that it’s widely held that the 28 

people that you are associated with would rather stay at that 29 
big differential? 30 
 31 
MR. FOUST:  The people that I associate with that are mostly 32 

charterboat people and not headboat people -- Sure, maybe some 33 
of the headboat people might want to keep the smaller fish. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 36 

 37 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for being here, Mr. Foust.  Do you have 38 

any other ideas besides relocating when you get into small fish 39 
in order to reduce the discards when you’re targeting your red 40 
snapper sixteen-inch fish? 41 
 42 
MR. FOUST:  We fish with circle hooks.  We don’t use multiple 43 

rig gear and all.  We’re usually single hook rigs and I keep a 44 
record from day to day where the fish are being caught and where 45 
the fish that are the size that we need to keep are at.  I vary 46 
the areas that I work in to keep from overfishing any one area. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Foust.  1 

Next is Mr. Randy Boggs and on deck will be Mr. Samuel Smith. 2 
 3 
MR. RANDY BOGGS:  My name is Randy Boggs and I represent the 4 

Real Surprise of America II.  I have two of the largest 5 
headboats out of Orange Beach.  I do not support any size limit 6 
reduction for commercial or recreational fishermen. 7 
 8 
Guys are killing juvenile fish before they have a chance to 9 
spawn and that serves no purpose.  Fisheries management is going 10 
in the right direction.  There’s more fish and more red snapper 11 
in the Gulf than there’s ever been. 12 
 13 
The bottom line is these fish are worth money, guys.  The 14 
commercial people would like the thirteen-inch fish.  I could 15 
field stringers every day for my customers and make them smile 16 
from ear to ear with thirteen-inch fish, but that’s not the 17 
answer. 18 
 19 
As you manage a species and it comes back, there’s growing 20 
pains.  We’re going to kill some fish.  Some fish are going to 21 
float off behind the boat dead and there’s nothing you can do 22 
about that.  The more red snapper you put in the Gulf, the more 23 
this bycatch is going to become an issue. 24 
 25 
Lowering the size limit -- Guys, over the years -- I’ve been 26 
doing this a long, long time.  I’ve worked the back deck on a 27 
boat and I’ve cleaned I’m not going to say millions of pounds, 28 
but probably 10,000 or 15,000 pounds of red snapper that were 29 
twelve, thirteen, fourteen inches and filleted every one of them 30 
out, guys. 31 
 32 
Also, I hold three college degrees.  I have a degree in anatomy 33 
and physiology, a degree in microbiology, I’m a registered nurse 34 
and I have an associate’s degree.  I’m not uneducated and I know 35 
a little bit about biology and I can tell you that a twelve, 36 
thirteen, or a fourteen-inch fish does not contain eggs and they 37 
do not contain milt or sperm to fertilize the eggs with.  38 
 39 
These fish are impotent.  They’ve never reached the age of 40 
reproduction.  Killing these fish -- If you eliminate five years 41 
worth of these baby fish, folks, you’re going to see your 42 
management plan crash.  I promise you this will happen. 43 
 44 
If you kill those little bitty baby fish for five years, you’re 45 
also killing the parents that are out there, the bigger spawning 46 
fish to go with them.  You are going to have a huge gap in your 47 
population of fish and then we’re going to be going back and 48 
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trying to fix that with letting people catch ten or eleven-inch 1 
fish and that plan does not work. 2 
 3 
If we have to go to a one fish bag limit or a two fish bag limit 4 
-- We can’t afford a shorter season, guys.  We cannot.  Five and 5 
a half months is basically what we get to fish now.  If we have 6 
to go to a one or a two or a three fish bag limit, we need to 7 
keep the sixteen-inch size and we do not need to go any lower. 8 
 9 
These fish, when you catch them, they have eggs.  The egg sacks, 10 
you can see when they’re engorged with blood and the fish are 11 
fixing to lay eggs and that’s the proper thing to do.  We have 12 
to weed through it.  There’s a hundred things you can do to 13 
prevent these fish floating off dead behind the boat. 14 
 15 
I run two headboats that fish anywhere between sixty and ninety 16 
people a day and very seldom do we ever have fish float off 17 
behind the boat.  We use a hypodermic needle to open the swim 18 
bladder on the fish behind the pectoral fin to let the fish swim 19 
back down. 20 
 21 
We’ve gone to low-speed reels and we’ve been using circle hooks 22 
for seven years.  I hear talk about sizes on circle hooks.  23 
There is no standard in the hook industry on sizes, I promise 24 
you. 25 
 26 
You can look at a 2/0 Eagle Claw, a 2/0 Mustad, a 2/0 Gamakatsu 27 
hook and they’re not going to be anywhere close to the same.  28 
You would have to have a measurement on the wire diameter and 29 
the size and the gauge of the hook.  There’s no industry 30 
standard in the hooks and so you can’t apply a 2/0 or a 4/0 or a 31 
5/0 hook.  You would have to have a gauge to lay the hook on.  32 
Now back to my thing. 33 
 34 
From my limited understanding of federal law, what is done to 35 
the commercial sector must also be done to the recreational 36 
sector.  I would ask that the red snapper fishing season be set 37 
the same for the commercial sector and the recreational sector, 38 
May 1st through October 15th, or whatever the council decides to 39 
do. 40 
 41 
I hope under no circumstances should there be a difference in 42 
the size of fish caught and kept by the recreational sector and 43 
commercial sector.  If your bycatch is too high, you need to 44 
learn how to reduce it or lose some of your allocation for the 45 
mortality that you’re causing. 46 
 47 
I’ve asked this before and I ask this every time I come here.  48 
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The formulas used to calculate the data are so complex that most 1 
of us who do not use this data on a daily basis do not 2 
understand the maximum sustainable yield, stock thresholds, and 3 
biomass as it relates to the total allowable catch. 4 
 5 
We’re asked to give comments on a fishery based on calculations 6 
we do not understand.  We need the scientists to put together a 7 
workshop and come to our different areas and teach us how the 8 
maximum sustainable yield, the biomass, the stock thresholds all 9 
relate to the total allowable catch. 10 
 11 
Every year I ask for this when I come and speak to the Gulf 12 
Council or every time I come.  No more new laws and rule until 13 
we get some enforcement.  I saw the lady from the Coast Guard 14 
and she got really, really angry when somebody said that they 15 
weren’t being enforced. 16 
 17 
Guys, I see illegal fish coming to the dock in the recreational 18 
sector and I see them coming to the dock in the commercial 19 
sector.  I see illegal fishing practices running wild and 20 
rampant throughout the fishery business. 21 
 22 
I know the states are getting money and lots of people are 23 
getting money.  We don’t have the enforcement tools in place.  24 
You can make all the rules you want, but all it does is punish 25 
the honest people and let the dishonest people go. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Boggs. 28 

 29 
MR. PERRET:  Do you report these alleged illegal activities to 30 

the appropriate -- 31 
 32 
MR. BOGGS:  Yes, I do.  Would you like to hear the response that 33 

I get? 34 
 35 
MR. PERRET:  Please. 36 

 37 
MR. BOGGS:  We’re on the north end of the county and we can’t 38 

get there, that’s not our responsibility, we couldn’t find the 39 
boat.  I’ve seen emergencies, and I won’t call names of which 40 
group of people it was of enforcement, and I’ve seen people call 41 
and you give them the exact GPS coordinates and tell them the 42 
boat and pull up close enough that you get the registration 43 
numbers off the boat and call them and let them know what’s 44 
going on. 45 
 46 
These boats are within cell phone range that I can call on cell 47 
phone range and there’s never any enforcement on the boat and 48 
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watching them put illegal fish in the boat.  When you do 1 
enforcement, you don’t call the marina that the boats are 2 
running out of or the fish house that they’re running out of and 3 
say this is Randy Boggs with the Marine Police or the Fisheries 4 
Enforcement and we want to check this boat or that boat when it 5 
comes to the dock and what time will they be in. 6 
 7 
One cell phone call ten or twelve miles out, there’s no illegal 8 
fish on board and there’s no illegal activity there.  That’s the 9 
way it works, guys. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Boggs.  12 

Mr. Smith, you’re next and Mr. Henry Hunt is after that. 13 
 14 
MR. SAMUEL SMITH:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  I’m 15 

Sam Smith and I’m President of the Fort Walton Beach Sailfish 16 
Club.  This is my first time to a meeting like this and I have a 17 
few observations and I have a position. 18 
 19 
First of all, everything you’re talking about that I’ve heard is 20 
only towards commercial, quote, fishing for money.  That’s what 21 
all of you do for a living.  I’m a monkey boat.  We don’t fish 22 
for a living.  We fish for fun. 23 
 24 
We have rules we have to follow just like you do.  In the 25 
context of that, our club has ninety-seven members with fishing 26 
licenses and we have forty-six boats.  We’ve kept track of the 27 
number of trips our boats make a year.  They average one trip 28 
per month. 29 
 30 
In that average, five trips are for bottom fishing and seven 31 
trips are for pelagic fishing, trolling, offshore.  In the 32 
snapper fishery, as an average, to catch legal fish we discard 33 
an average of about four smaller fish.  We have provided 34 
instructions for all of our members on how to properly ventilate 35 
fish.   36 
 37 
An average of about one out of four ends up swimming away, one 38 
ends up being a floater, and the other two are eaten by 39 
porpoises.  If you extrapolate that across the, quote, true 40 
recreational fishing and the average on number of days is 41 
probably pretty close, because their livelihood is not fishing 42 
and they’re working five days a week and they’ve got families 43 
they deal with one day a week as a minimum and they might get to 44 
fish one day a week and then you’ve got to consider the weather 45 
and the cost of fuel. 46 
 47 
What we ask as recreational fishermen in the context of we don’t 48 
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fish for money is that whatever rules that you pass on the size 1 
limits are the same across the board to allow the recreational 2 
fishermen to continue on. 3 
 4 
An observation is in listening to the different testimonies I’ve 5 
heard so far today, it seems like common sense to me that if the 6 
fish that you’re catching -- The majority of the fish that we 7 
catch that are throwbacks are between thirteen and just under 8 
sixteen inches.  I haven’t seen anything caught smaller than 9 
that on my boat. 10 
 11 
When we throw them back and your mortality rate is fairly high, 12 
whether you catch that fish and put it in as part of your limit, 13 
whether it be four snapper per individual or 2,000 pounds, 14 
whatever category you fall under, that’s still a dead fish and 15 
throwing it back and it’s not living, whatever that percentage 16 
comes out to, that’s going to affect the total number of 17 
snappers that are out there. 18 
 19 
That seems basic to me, regardless of what your scientific model 20 
is, if you’re not counting all that bycatch in those numbers.  21 
We just ask that whatever numbers you come up with and limits 22 
are to be equitable across the board and use the same number for 23 
everybody.  Thank you. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Smith.  Questions? 26 

 27 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m sure your club members are trying to be as 28 

responsible fishermen as they can to take care of the resource 29 
and I truly believe that.  Your comments about trying to educate 30 
your members on venting the fish and their survivability of the 31 
discards, have you ever talked about using the biggest hook and 32 
the biggest bait you can find to avoid catching undersized fish 33 
and I’m not directing that just to your membership, but to all 34 
recreational fishermen. 35 
 36 
MR. SMITH:  First of all, we use circle hooks and we’re using 37 

Size 12 and 13 hooks.  We’re trying to get bigger fish, but 38 
smaller fish will still take those hooks.  They’re going after -39 
- They don’t care what the hook size is.  They’re going after 40 
the bait on it and if they can eat the bait, they’ll either get 41 
it off the hook, tear it off, or they get hooked. 42 
 43 
Once you feel them on the hook and you start reeling them in and 44 
the hook rolls, it can roll into a thirteen-inch fish just as 45 
well as a twenty-five-inch fish. 46 
 47 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for being here, Sam.  The dilemma we’re 48 
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struggling with is we would like -- Some of us would like to 1 
have a smaller recreational size so that there would be fewer 2 
discards and you would not have to throw back four in order to 3 
keep one. 4 
 5 
If we do that, the season has to be shorter, because people will 6 
be catching their limit more quickly and so we have this tension 7 
between seeing that a smaller size limit leads to a reduction in 8 
discard mortality, which is very important to rebuilding, but 9 
that means a shorter season and could you comment on that? 10 
 11 
MR. SMITH:  I don’t correlate the two, because if I go out to 12 

fish, I’m going to fish until I catch my limit, which is four 13 
fish, and so a shorter season I guess would impact -- It’s not 14 
going to impact on the size we’re fishing with right now with 15 
the sixteen-inch fish, because right now I’m fishing until I get 16 
four sixteen-inch fish and the discards are the discards. 17 
 18 
If I’m keeping those fish that I’m killing and hitting my limit 19 
in a shorter period of time, there are more fish living than 20 
what there are if we don’t do it that way.  I don’t see how 21 
making a shorter season is going to have an impact on it, on 22 
total numbers. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the disconnect is that our science in the 25 

eastern Gulf is based on the assumption that 85 percent of the 26 
fish that are discarded in the recreational fishery survive and 27 
only 15 percent die.  You’re telling us that more like 70 28 
percent of what you discard are dying? 29 
 30 
MR. SMITH:  It’s about 70 percent when you figure it -- I don’t 31 

know that they’re dead.  I know the porpoise are eating them and 32 
I see floaters.  The ones that swim down, I don’t know what 33 
happens to them. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the disconnect, because our modeling is 36 

predicated on a much higher survival rate than what you’re 37 
basing your experience on. 38 
 39 
MR. SMITH:  That’s our club experience and that’s all I can 40 

speak for, but when I listen to the commercial guys and the 41 
numbers they’re talking about, it’s also pretty high and so 42 
that’s a lot of dead fish out there.  I can’t advocate and speak 43 
for any of these people as far as the size, but recreationally, 44 
whatever we’re allowed to catch, that’s what we’re going to 45 
catch, whether it be a thirteen-inch fish or a sixteen-inch 46 
fish. 47 
 48 



  73 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Smith, and I appreciate 1 

your comments.  I thought they were very good and I just have 2 
one comment myself and that is I would encourage you to apply 3 
for the advisory panel when those positions open up again in the 4 
spring of the year.  Mr. Cundieff didn’t want anything to do 5 
with it, but I hope you would consider it. 6 
 7 
MR. SMITH:  I just retired and I have some other things to do 8 

now. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Smith, for your comments.  We 11 

appreciate them.  Next is Mr. Henry Hunt and on deck will be Mr. 12 
Mark Kelley. 13 
 14 
MR. HENRY HUNT:  My name is Henry Hunt and I’m a charterboat 15 

owner and operator out of Panama City, Florida.  I have some 16 
names and a petition that I would like to present to the 17 
council.   18 
 19 
As an owner and operator of a charterboat of my own business for 20 
now going on thirty-five years, I have built an established 21 
business and have a clientele that fish with me year after year 22 
after year and they don’t come down there just to ride around on 23 
the boat and not have a good time and not catch fish. 24 
 25 
They all want to take some fish home to eat and put in the 26 
freezer and give to their neighbors and what we’re proposing or 27 
looking at as far as our season reduction from a six-month 28 
season or some of us that have been in business long enough and 29 
we can get a few of our people to go early in the spring when we 30 
can’t catch snappers, maybe we can catch a few grouper and in 31 
the fall of the year, the same thing. 32 
 33 
Under the circumstances of the way it looks now, the grouper 34 
fishing isn’t all that good and more than likely, this council 35 
is going to come back with some kind of new regulation on 36 
grouper, red grouper, black grouper, which you’ve already 37 
imposed a regulation of the red grouper on us from the 38 
equivalent of five fish to we went to two fish and now we’re at 39 
one fish and now we’ve excluded the captain and crew. 40 
 41 
We’ve taken this fishery and allocated it 81/19.  It’s 81 42 
commercial and commercially longlined to 19 percent 43 
recreational.  That’s the millions of people that fish out in 44 
the Gulf of Mexico from Brownsville, Texas to Key West and 19 45 
percent. 46 
 47 
You come back and say that’s all that you’re going to get 48 
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because basically history catch records show that commercial 1 
longline catches the biggest percentages of fish and they were 2 
in the fisheries before. 3 
 4 
Going back to snapper, if you cut our season anymore than what 5 
it is, and probably if you cut our fish anymore than what it is, 6 
from four fish to two fish to whatever, you’re going to 7 
eliminate the recreational fishing participation and money into 8 
the economy and you take the $8 billion that the recreational 9 
fishery generates throughout the Gulf of Mexico, whether it be 10 
just on red snapper or all the fisheries together combined, 11 
you’re taking a $15 million industry and you’ve got something 12 
like eighty-eight or eighty-six number one permit holders that 13 
are going to control that fishery. 14 
 15 
Equally and economically, it don’t seem really feasible, but 16 
going back to the reduction of the thing of the petition to a 17 
thirteen-inch fish, I have objections to that, because I’m a 18 
recreational fisherman. 19 
 20 
I fish off of Panama City and most of my fishing is done within 21 
thirty miles and if you continue without the IFQ, then these 22 
people that have commercial permits, they’re not going to run 23 
fifty to 150 miles to go catch red snapper if they can catch 24 
them twenty miles off the coast of Florida or Louisiana or 25 
Mississippi or Orange Beach.  It’s not going to happen.  In the 26 
real world, it’s not going to happen. 27 
 28 
What I would like to see maybe is the council put in or look at 29 
the bycatch.  That’s what you’re supposed to do.  You’re 30 
supposed to make it fair and equitable for everybody. 31 
 32 
If the shrimp trawls are one of the major factors of the 33 
mortality in snapper, then it needs to be addressed at the same 34 
time and I would like to see the Amendment 14, 15, and 27 35 
combined to where it goes back and action is taken to where they 36 
have to respond, whether it’s closed seasons or closed areas or 37 
what have you. 38 
 39 
My father used to shrimp, but he doesn’t no longer.  It’s not 40 
even equitable and I don’t see how really the shrimpers stay in 41 
business today when they only produce like 6 percent of what’s 42 
consumed in the United States.  It’s all imported and red 43 
snapper is going the same way.  Can I ask a question? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams has a question for you.  Let’s 46 

take Mr. Williams’s question. 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Henry, how is your business in Panama City this 1 

year? 2 
 3 
MR. HUNT:  We’ve had a good year this year. 4 

 5 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It’s been good? 6 

 7 
MR. HUNT:  Yes and I contribute that to two things.  People had 8 

a little money and they wanted to take a vacation and the 9 
weather has been hot and they wanted to get away from home.  10 
They wanted to come to the coast and they just -- 11 
 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  They couldn’t go last year and they’re coming 13 

this year. 14 
 15 
MR. HUNT:  Right and we’ve had good weather.  I’ve been around 16 

Panama City for forty years and this is the best weather I’ve 17 
ever seen for a stretch of period.  Normally we would get blown 18 
out days during the month or not have trips and stuff, but it’s 19 
been good fishing and there’s been a lot of business.  There’s 20 
other areas that are not having that same response. 21 
 22 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Henry, thank you.  You said it’s been a good 23 

year, but has it been a good year catching fish? 24 
 25 
MR. HUNT:  Not as productive as probably the last two to three 26 

years, no, but I’m not a biologist and I don’t know, but who is 27 
to say that Katrina didn’t displace fish back into Mexico?  When 28 
it comes ashore, it pushes fish back a different direction.  I 29 
don’t know what the catch records are in Mexico and if they’re 30 
catching an abundance of snapper down there. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I was going to ask what his question was and 33 

then we’ll try to make sure we get you directed to the right 34 
people.  We really don’t want to get into a Q&A back and forth. 35 
 36 
MR. HUNT:  I understand and one other thing I would like to say 37 

is that I would be in favor of a buyout, either commercial or 38 
charter, my permit.  Eventually, the way it’s going right now, 39 
what’s going to probably happen in the near future is the value 40 
of my boat is going to go down, because basically it’s a 41 
charterboat. 42 
 43 
If somebody is not going to buy it for a yacht and if the 44 
opportunity for me to sell came available, if I thought they 45 
would pay what I wanted, I would be in favor of that and a lot 46 
of commercial people would be too, I’m sure. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hunt. 1 

 2 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Hunt, could you tell us on a normal trip how 3 

many red snapper you would discard before you caught your size 4 
limit bag? 5 
 6 
MR. HUNT:  I don’t really fish as a bag limit as a whole.  I 7 

fish places to catch a few whatever I can, keeper fish, and if 8 
the fish are small, I leave.  I’m not going to sit there and 9 
soak and soak and soak maybe to catch one out of fifty. 10 
 11 
There may be people in the business that do that, but I don’t 12 
believe a good, conscientious charterboat or even a recreational 13 
person -- If they hit anything, they’re going to try to fillet 14 
them or whatever.  They’re going to keep them anyhow, but -- 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hunt.  We appreciate that and 17 

we appreciate your answers.  With that, Mr. Mark Kelley and Mr. 18 
Leveral Raffield is on deck. 19 
 20 
MR. MARK KELLEY:  My name is Mark Kelley from Panama City and I 21 

own two charterboats and I’ve been in the business all my life 22 
and you all will have to bear with me, because I’m kind of 23 
nervous. 24 
 25 
I’ve given you over the years from seven snapper to four.  I 26 
give you five-and-a-half months of my livelihood.  We’re on a 27 
season now, a season which you imposed on us, a season to the 28 
fact that I don’t believe if you shorten me any shorter that I 29 
can survive. 30 
 31 
As far as a bag limit, I’m not for any change.  I don’t feel -- 32 
Like they say about the drop dead, I think we’re there, but if 33 
we have to go to anything, we still have to have the same amount 34 
of time, because the people are accustomed to coming within this 35 
timeframe. 36 
 37 
Most all of us sitting here have already booked trips for the 38 
next year assuming that we’re going to be able to open the same 39 
timeframe.  We can’t do business finding out January 1st what’s 40 
going to happen. 41 
 42 
As far as a size limit, I’m for no decrease in the size limit 43 
recreationally.  I feel like the sixteen-inch is fine.  We’ve 44 
got to have some small fish.  We deal with fifteen-and-a-half-45 
inch fish because of the fishing pressure. 46 
 47 
If you go to a thirteen-inch size limit, we’re going to be 48 
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killing twelve-and-a-half-inch sized fish.  There’s no one here 1 
that’s going to tell you any different and it not be the truth.  2 
I’ve heard from day one, ever since this fishery has been 3 
regulating snapper, how detrimental the shrimpers are. 4 
 5 
I guarantee you if you close the shrimpers down for five-and-a-6 
half months like you have done me that they’ll figure out how to 7 
make them BRDs work when you start taking money from them.  I’m 8 
sorry that Katrina has hurt them and I’m sorry the fuel has hurt 9 
them.  It’s hurt us all. 10 
 11 
As far as the IFQ, I’m not for the IFQ and I’m not for a 12 
thirteen-inch size limit.  I feel like the IFQ is going to open 13 
the black market even wider, because of people being able to 14 
have the fish on board throughout the year.  We see violations 15 
daily and we see nothing happening to the violators. 16 
 17 
I would also like to see a reallocation, a better reallocation 18 
than 51/49 percent.  I think the recreational fishery deserves a 19 
higher percentage based on the money that the recreational 20 
industry brings into the economy.  Do I know the answers?  No, I 21 
don’t, but all I plead and beg is for you to just let me stay in 22 
business.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Kelley.  Are there any 25 

questions of Mr. Kelley? 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  You’re the third individual that testified about 28 

ongoing violations and do you report your violations that you 29 
see and is there anything being done? 30 
 31 
MR. KELLEY:  Certainly we do, certainly.  In some aspects, we’re 32 

seeing repeat offenders and nothing happening to them.  A lot of 33 
times, the captain of the vessel, he just bails out from that 34 
boat to the next boat and nothing is happening to the violators.  35 
It’s all happening to the boat owners. 36 
 37 
Some way or another, you’re going to have to come up with a 38 
license, an operator license, that they’re going to have to be 39 
held liable instead of the boat owner.  The boat owner, he’s 40 
just absorbing the fines and penalties. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that, Mr. Kelley.  We actually 43 

had some discussion about operator permits earlier in the week.  44 
Hearing no other questions, we’ll move on.  Thank you, Mr. 45 
Kelley.  Next is Mr. Raffield and it looks like I have Ms. Kim 46 
Raffield on deck. 47 
 48 
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MR. LEVERAL RAFFIELD:  I’m Leveral Raffield.  I own three 1 

charterboats in Panama City.  I don’t know what the best 2 
solution is on the fish.  I’m like Mark and I get a little bit 3 
nervous up here, but I talked to Mr. Crabtree and I know it’s 4 
not just the commercial guys that has put an impact on the fish 5 
and it’s not just the charter guys.  It definitely is Flipper. 6 
 7 
It’s all of us as a whole has put a halt on the reproduction on 8 
these fish, that I can tell, but I don’t know what the best 9 
solution is.  I hate to throw fish back anymore.  10 
 11 
I was for the size limit.  My son is setting this week for his 12 
captain’s license.  He’s fourth generation in the fishing and so 13 
I need you all to make sure that he’s going to have a fishery 14 
and my grandchildren as well.  I want to fish and I’m for laws 15 
and regulations, but I don’t know that it is the best thing. 16 
 17 
All I can say is if we’re going to go with a thirteen-inch fish 18 
-- I would almost like to see just no size limit.  I’ve invited 19 
you all to come on my boat and watch us fish.  When I catch 20 
thirty head of snapper and I kill 200, what’s that model show on 21 
that? 22 
 23 
Come with me.  I’m inviting you all again.  Ride on my boat and 24 
watch these fish go back in the water and watch the porpoises 25 
eat them.  We’re training them to eat them and so I’m for no 26 
size limit, really.  I don’t know if I’m for the no size limit, 27 
but I’m for trying something. 28 
 29 
What has happened isn’t working and so if we just didn’t have a 30 
size limit on the fish and we kept the first few fish, the 31 
commercial guys is going to go catch his -- The ITQs -- I was 32 
never for the 2,000-pound permit.  I thought all the commercial 33 
guys should have gotten an equal amount, but we didn’t. 34 
 35 
I’m not going to go there with that, but have a marine fishery 36 
person there to watch them people come in so there’s no more 37 
bootlegging fish going across the table.  If a fish is sold for 38 
a red snapper, it’s going to be a red snapper and it ain’t going 39 
to turn into a b-liner because of paperwork and the same with 40 
the -- 41 
 42 
The size limit could be the same.  A thirteen-inch fish, if 43 
that’s what you all want, let’s get a thirteen-inch fish out 44 
there.  I didn’t find out until this summer that venting these 45 
fish -- Every fish we poke in the belly and we put him back in 46 
the water, he dies.  He drowns.  He fills up with water and 47 
drowns.  I just got educated on that this summer, because 48 
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somebody come down to the dock with a vent package and educated 1 
me on it. 2 
 3 
I can’t stand to see these fish go back in.  We can sweep it 4 
under the carpet, but these porpoises are -- Not every day these 5 
porpoises are ferocious.  If we had some kind of device that 6 
would maybe give some kind of squealer or something that would 7 
just push them off the boat where that fish could have a chance 8 
to get back to the bottom, he’s going to help out some, but he’s 9 
there. 10 
 11 
All these guys know these porpoises -- I don’t know about over 12 
here, but in Florida, in Panama City, if they take a notion to -13 
- You won’t get a fish by them and so it’s just the whole nut 14 
and shell. 15 
 16 
I want all the fishery to be the same size, commercial and 17 
recreational.  If it’s a thirteen-inch fish or a sixteen-inch 18 
fish or no fish limit, but let’s just try something and let’s 19 
don’t write it in stone. 20 
 21 
I told Dr. Crabtree the same thing, let’s don’t write it in 22 
stone and let’s just try something.  Let’s try anything we can 23 
to take care of our fishery.  My grandfather is gone from this 24 
earth and my dad is gone and how long will I be here?  I want my 25 
kids to fish and I want my grandkids to fish and I want all of 26 
your kids and -- 27 
 28 
The recreational, we can’t stand anymore closed -- We’ve got 29 
five-and-a-half months.  If we’re going to go with a thirteen-30 
inch fish and give us two fish or three fish, whatever, or go 31 
with a no size limit, I’m going to catch my snappers and move on 32 
and go to some other kind of fishery. 33 
 34 
That’s why I invite you all to come and watch.  Before you sit 35 
here and make up a law and some program on these computers -- 36 
I’m not an educated man like the other fella who was a 37 
charterboat guy that’s done all these degrees, but I do know 38 
we’re killing fish. 39 
 40 
These fish, maybe like Hank said, maybe it’s just part of what 41 
God gave us.  Maybe they got knocked off their track and I don’t 42 
know, but I’m for protecting the fishery.  I care about the 43 
fishery, just like you all do, and I want to be in business.  I 44 
thank you. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Raffield.  Are there any 47 

questions of Mr. Raffield? 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  We heard testimony from others that they have 2 

little or no discard mortality, because they’re venting the fish 3 
and all that sort of thing.  Are you trying to vent the fish and 4 
they’re still dying? 5 
 6 
MR. RAFFIELD:  No, the fish go down.  What they do when they go 7 

down, I don’t know.  We was just educated because a lot of those 8 
fish when they come up, especially our grouper and the snapper, 9 
when they pop that little deal on the end, that’s what we did.  10 
We weren’t educated and nobody come by the docks and educated us 11 
on that until this year when we finally got the vent tool on our 12 
boat and we do slow that down.  I’ll back up and grab a fish if 13 
he’s floating and having trouble to get back down. 14 
 15 
It’s like these -- I would like to speak on the thing for the 16 
captains that gets caught for these other guys running other 17 
people’s boats and they’re the guys that need to be out of the 18 
business.  Put them out. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Raffield.  Next is Ms. Kim 21 

Raffield and on deck will be Mr. Mike Rowell. 22 
 23 
MS. KIM RAFFIELD:  My name is Kim Raffield.  That’s my husband, 24 

Leveral.  We have three charterboats out of Panama City Beach 25 
and we commercial fish in the winter on two of them.  I’ve spoke 26 
to Mr. Crabtree and I’ve emailed the whole panel. 27 
 28 
We do both to survive.  We fish in the wintertime and we fish in 29 
the summertime, but mainly our business is charter fishing and 30 
to see a season cut down, we couldn’t stand it.  We’re already 31 
from April until October 31st.  We lose two weeks out of 32 
September just about every year with bad weather.  Last year we 33 
lost two weeks, in October we lost a couple of weeks and that 34 
just generates a big problem for us. 35 
 36 
Anybody in the charter fishing business knows even on the 37 
recreational end that April through August we’re paying dock 38 
rent, we’re paying marina, we’re paying everything for about the 39 
first three to four months. 40 
 41 
August and September and October is the months we start making 42 
money and then our weather comes with storms, but to see a 43 
reduction in the months, we couldn’t stand at all to see the 44 
fish size.  We couldn’t stand that. 45 
 46 
If you’re going to go thirteen inch for commercial, let the 47 
recreational end have the thirteen inch.  If we’re going to stay 48 
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sixteen inch, let them stay sixteen inch.  We shouldn’t split it 1 
right down the middle and one have more than the other one, but 2 
the months is what we’re concerned with.  We could not stand any 3 
more closure cut off on the months. 4 
 5 
That’s my main concern.  We have four kids and every single one 6 
of them fish.  One of them is sitting for the license this 7 
weekend, every one of them.  I just don’t see where if you cut 8 
the months down and you cut the size down, in twenty years from 9 
now where they’re going to be. 10 
 11 
We promote them and we push them to fish.  We push them to run 12 
boats and we push them to get involved, because it’s a very good 13 
business and it’s something any one of us can go to college and 14 
any one of us could go to school and we could be trained for a 15 
career, but it takes a certain type people to fish. 16 
 17 
Like most of these people will tell you, it’s just day in and 18 
day out.  It just takes a certain type person to do what we do.  19 
Just no closure and no more months taken off and no more size 20 
taken off of our recreational end. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thanks you, Ms. Raffield.  Questions? 23 

 24 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Kim, thank you.  Do you do the bookings for 25 

your company? 26 
 27 
MS. RAFFIELD:  Yes, I do. 28 

 29 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Are you already taking bookings for next 30 

spring? 31 
 32 
MR. RAFFIELD:  Yes, we have April 15th, May and June and all of 33 

July.  I have two Saturdays in August open next year on two 34 
boats.  We have three charterboats.  One is a six passenger and 35 
the other two can accommodate more than six people, but we are 36 
booked for next year. 37 
 38 
I could not see calling my customers in January and letting them 39 
know that we’re going to bump the people that booked in April 40 
and May and we’ve got to move you all to June or July and then 41 
what are we going to do with those?  It would be a really big 42 
ruckus. 43 
 44 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  The second part of that question is do they 45 

specifically call and say they want to go red snapper fishing or 46 
do they just want to go fishing? 47 
 48 
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MS. RAFFIELD:  We have a lot of clientele that come to Florida 1 

because Florida is known for red snappers.  They want to go 2 
catch and have a good time, whether it’s jacks, groupers, 3 
snappers, whether it’s anything, but they want to be able to get 4 
what they’re paying for. 5 
 6 
We charge a lot of money to go fishing.  We have to.  Like Bobby 7 
Zales said -- We’re at the same marina as him and our fuel is 8 
$3.05 for diesel.  It’s outrageous.  By the time we pay our dock 9 
rent and the time we do all that, then to be cut off in 10 
September or October when we couldn’t fish, that would be 11 
devastating to us. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Raffield.  We appreciate the 14 

comments.  Next is Mr. Mike Rowell and on deck will be Mr. Joe 15 
Nash.  I would encourage you that if you’re traveling with a 16 
group and you think you can designate someone to speak for you 17 
and kind of group your comments, feel free to do so. 18 
 19 
MR. MIKE ROWELL:  My name is Mike Rowell.  I own a charterboat 20 

in Orange Beach, Alabama, and this is the way I make my living.  21 
First of all, I hope I don’t have to qualify myself to be here 22 
like Mr. Krebs was qualifying himself over some of the council 23 
members a while ago.  I’m just a fisherman and I’m going to give 24 
you my practical viewpoint on some of these issues. 25 
 26 
You don’t think there’s a user conflict, look around.  All the 27 
commercial guys are on this side of the room and all the 28 
recreational guys are on that side of the room.  There is a user 29 
conflict and it’s just going to get worse if you make a decision 30 
to let the commercial fisheries harvest a fish three inches 31 
smaller than the ones we catch. 32 
 33 
It’s just practical and just common sense.  I’m sure some of you 34 
guys like to fish.  I’m going to paint a little picture.  You’re 35 
going to go fishing and you can’t go until April 21st or May 1st, 36 
whatever it is. 37 
 38 
IFQs get put in place and they get a smaller size limit and 39 
they’re going to go out there and they’re going to catch the 40 
fish or let’s say we pull up on the spot and we’re going to 41 
fish.  That doesn’t very often happen, but this just does not 42 
make sense to me.  That is going to cause a user conflict. 43 
 44 
I would support that we all fish for the same size fish.  It 45 
gets real complicated and these models and all that you have, I 46 
don’t know how it would work, but from a practical standpoint, 47 
from the way I fish, when I pull up on a spot if I’m catching 48 
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small fish then I let them go. 1 
 2 
We use all circle hooks.  I’ve used circle hooks for the past 3 
seven or eight years exclusively for triggerfish, vermilion 4 
snapper, grouper, amberjack, red snapper.  I guess the only 5 
thing we don’t use them for is king mackerel. 6 
 7 
We try hard to educate our customers to -- If the fish, if you 8 
see it’s too small, don’t bring it in the boat.  I have two 9 
deckhands on my boat and I have fifteen people at the most 10 
fishing at one time with two hooks or less and I tell them if 11 
the fish is small to leave him in the water until one of the 12 
deckhands can get over there. 13 
 14 
We try to vent them and let them go.  A lot of times we won’t 15 
even touch the fish.  We take a dehooker and flip them back in 16 
the water. 17 
 18 
There’s ways that I can reduce my bycatch and I try to reduce my 19 
bycatch, because I don’t want to kill fish, just like everybody 20 
else has stood up here and said.  If you put the burden on the 21 
fishery to reduce their bycatch, they will reduce their bycatch. 22 
 23 
You can put an observer on my boat any day you want to and I 24 
promise you that I’m going to reduce my bycatch as much as I 25 
possibly can.  Will it be 100 percent?  No, but if they’re small 26 
fish, we’re moving.  If the porpoise comes up, we’re moving, 27 
because the porpoise is going to shut you down anyway. 28 
 29 
You’re crazy if you sit there and fish with the porpoise 30 
swimming around your boat.  The little ones are the only ones 31 
that are going to bite anyway and so you move. 32 
 33 
I’m telling you that if you put the burden on each fishery to 34 
reduce their bag limit, and I’ve said this before in public 35 
testimony, they will reduce it.  If they don’t reduce it, you 36 
shut them down, period, and I don’t care who it is.  If it’s me, 37 
if it’s the commercial, if it’s the shrimp trawls, but you can’t 38 
keep putting the burden on the recreational fishery to take up 39 
the slack for ten years of not complying with BRDs.  You can’t 40 
do it and we’re not going to take it anymore. 41 
 42 
I do not want to reduce the size of the fish I catch nor the bag 43 
limit nor the season.  We are at the drop dead.  We cannot have 44 
it anymore.  There’s plenty of red snapper and this fishery is 45 
recovering.  It may not be recovering at the rate that the model 46 
says. 47 
 48 
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The other day, one of the guys with the National Weather Service 1 
said it’s not going to be as bad with hurricanes this year as we 2 
thought.  No kidding.  They’re taking data that they have and 3 
they’re making an educated guess on what’s going to happen. 4 
 5 
It’s not because the guy didn’t know what he was talking about, 6 
but it’s a guess.  You don’t know.  You cannot go out here and 7 
put your hands on these fish.  You cannot count them.  You don’t 8 
know.  You can’t micromanage this fishery that way. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have any questions of Mr. Rowell? 11 

 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How is the business in Orange Beach this year? 13 

 14 
MR. ROWELL:  Good, very good.  We’ve had two years, as you know, 15 

of hurricanes and our infrastructure is back and the weather has 16 
been great and we’ve had a very good year. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How many of the boats are left post-Ivan?  What 19 

fraction of the fleet did you lose? 20 
 21 
MR. ROWELL:  I can’t quote that, but it’s not that many. 22 

 23 
MS. WALKER:  Mike, I’ve heard this from other captains and you 24 

keep your boat I think at Zeek’s in Orange Beach and I’ve had 25 
some of them tell me that there’s very few boats running out of 26 
there during the week and that most of them are running on the 27 
weekends, but they’re not having weekday trips that are going 28 
and have you seen that? 29 
 30 
MR. ROWELL:  Yes, this time of year especially.  Things drop off 31 

when school starts and that’s why a lot of us are here today and 32 
a lot of us have chosen to take today off, because we thought it 33 
was important to be here.  Yes, it’s dropped off. 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  Mike, you probably know that we’re supposed to be 36 

doing science-based management and we use the best science that 37 
we get and that science tells us that we can’t have the same 38 
season and the same recreational size limit and the same bag 39 
limit and be in compliance with the rebuilding plan and so we 40 
have to adjust something. 41 
 42 
Something you just said makes me want to test an idea with you.  43 
If we would have weekends only in order to stretch the season 44 
out in the fall, would that -- 45 
 46 
MR. ROWELL:  No. 47 

 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  You wouldn’t have the Monday through Friday of 1 

those weeks, but weekends only would -- 2 
 3 
MR. ROWELL:  We have to fish seven days a week to make ends 4 

meet.  I don’t mean to shut you off, but that’s not an option.  5 
No, that wouldn’t work. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’ve answered her question.  Thank you 8 

very much.  Any other questions?  Hearing none, Mr. Joe Nash is 9 
next.  Thank you for your comments.  Captain Mike Thierry will 10 
be next.  Members, I would encourage you to go ahead and take a 11 
break if you need it.  We’re going to try to keep marching 12 
through. 13 
 14 
MR. JOE NASH:  My name is Joe Nash.  I’ve been in the charter 15 

business for eighteen years.  I’m an owner and operator and you 16 
think Mike is steadfast on his rules, I’m steadfast on them too.  17 
Status quo.  We like sixteen-inch fish and we like four fish and 18 
we like our season. 19 
 20 
We have five-and-a-half months off every year.  We didn’t want 21 
that to begin with, but we have it and we would like to keep it 22 
that way.  Our customers are kind of used to it now and we’re 23 
starting to get used to it. 24 
 25 
It seems to me that the changes that you’re making always fall 26 
on the same sector.  It falls on the recreational sector.  We 27 
have three sectors here.  We have commercial, recreational, and 28 
then the shrimp bycatch. 29 
 30 
You’re beating a dead horse.  You’ve changed us two or three 31 
times, the recreational sector.  Try something different.  I 32 
don’t know how the commercial fishermen fish, but when we pull 33 
up on a spot and we catch small fish, we leave. 34 
 35 
We don’t have twenty to forty to fifty hooks on our gear.  Maybe 36 
they ought to change their gear up a little bit and do a test 37 
with five hooks or maybe limit it to so many hooks per person 38 
that’s on that vessel.  That way maybe they won’t have the 39 
bycatch that they have. 40 
 41 
It’s changes.  Everybody has to change.  We had to adapt.  Yes, 42 
I use circle hooks.  It’s a thing that we started quite a few 43 
years ago.  Four or five years ago we started using them and we 44 
adapted to them.  We want to see our fishery do good.  I have 45 
seen the snapper fishery recover from back in the late 1980s and 46 
early 1990s. 47 
 48 
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There wasn’t very many snapper.  The size limit was twelve 1 
inches and when it went to thirteen, we were catching twelve-2 
and-a-half-inch fish, just like we’re catching fifteen-and-a-3 
half-inch fish now. 4 
 5 
We’ve got to -- The issues that we’re looking at here, try 6 
something a little bit different.  The recreational sector has 7 
taken a pounding.  So far the commercial sector, it looks like 8 
they found their loophole.  They had a derby is what it was 9 
quite a few years back, not that long ago really. 10 
 11 
They caught their quota in thirty to forty days two years in a 12 
row and now it’s taking them 110 days and how is that happening?  13 
There’s a lot of room for illegal activity.  Enforcement on the 14 
beach would be a lot easier if they started out and did the 15 
derby and they could be done with their fishing in thirty or 16 
forty days and enforcement could be on the beach regulating 17 
these fish coming in. 18 
 19 
If you don’t have enough enforcement on the beach to service 20 
every fish house and make sure that these fish are not becoming 21 
a different type of fish on paper.  In that case -- There’s a 22 
few bad eggs that make it bad for everybody and so you’ve got to 23 
keep an eye on that. 24 
 25 
Now they’re looking at possibly getting their individual fishing 26 
quota.  They’re getting rewarded and what are we getting?  The 27 
recreational sector is getting pounded.  You want to cut us down 28 
and you want to cut us down a few more fish.  You’ve got eighty-29 
seven big permits out there. 30 
 31 
What about the thousands and thousands of recreational 32 
fishermen?  You’re looking at eighty-seven permits and they get 33 
to catch 51 percent of the fish and then they can do it whenever 34 
they want?  I don’t understand. 35 
 36 
I’m making a stand.  I’m here and I want what we have today and 37 
I want it to stay that way.  It’s just a bad situation that we 38 
have to put us in little categories, but this is my livelihood, 39 
just like the commercial fishermen and the shrimpers have their 40 
livelihood.  They’re going to stand up for what they think is 41 
right and I’m standing up for what I think is right and I’ll cut 42 
it short.  If there’s any questions -- 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Nash.  Are there any 45 

questions of Mr. Nash?  With that, we’ll go on to Captain Mike 46 
Thierry.  Mr. George Pfeiffer will be next. 47 
 48 
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MR. MIKE THIERRY:  My name is Captain Mike Thierry from Dauphin 1 

Island, Alabama.  I’ve been charter/headboat fishing, mainly for 2 
red snapper, for the past thirty-five years.  I’m also a member 3 
of the Red Snapper Advisory Panel. 4 
 5 
The recreational fishery in Alabama is a tremendous industry.  6 
In 1999, NOAA figures showed that the total impact expenditure 7 
was $305 million.  This reflects that the recreational fishery 8 
in Alabama has the greatest social and economical benefit to the 9 
nation. 10 
 11 
Any reduction in bag or size limits or shorter seasons will 12 
negatively impact our fishery.  We cannot stand any reductions 13 
in bag limits or seasons.  Too much data is incomplete and 14 
inadequate at this time to make decisions that will adversely 15 
affect the recreational fishery. 16 
 17 
Effort in the shrimp industry, which is drastically down, needs 18 
to be properly addressed.  The data on shrimp bycatch is not 19 
adequate at this time.  The price of fuel, imports, and recent 20 
hurricanes have greatly reduced the shrimp fleet and thus, 21 
reducing the bycatch. 22 
 23 
The data needs to catch up and be recent and accurate before 24 
decisions on red snapper are addressed.  We need to stay at 25 
status quo until proper data is available.  I would like to see 26 
the council and National Marine Fisheries look into the option 27 
of buying out both recreational and commercial permits to help 28 
reduce effort. 29 
 30 
Enforcement has been a problem.  It has always been a problem 31 
and will continue to be a problem.  We just need more money to 32 
come into it.  There’s not enough people on the water to enforce 33 
it.  I hate it, but that’s just the way it is.  We see it every 34 
day. 35 
 36 
Size limits for recreational fishermen need to stay at sixteen 37 
inches.  We have been told for years that these fish need to 38 
spawn at least once before being caught.  What has changed?  Why 39 
now are we being told that the fish need to go to thirteen 40 
inches?  I really don’t understand that. 41 
 42 
I do not believe that the fishery will continue to improve if 43 
the size is reduced.  The release mortality off Alabama has been 44 
proven to be only 10 percent.  These studies were done by Dr. 45 
Bob Shipp with the University of South Alabama and I agree with 46 
him by my own observations of being on the water daily. 47 
 48 
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Other data on release mortality in the recreational fishery and 1 
recreational landings have been reviewed by the National 2 
Research Council and have been found to be inadequate and 3 
fatally flawed. 4 
 5 
Yes, we have changed our methods of fishing to help reduce 6 
mortality.  I fish entirely different than I did five years ago.  7 
We mostly fish one hook per angler and it’s a circle hook.  We 8 
do use a few j-hooks like for amberjack or dolphin or different 9 
stuff, but mainly for our red snapper fishing we use circle 10 
hooks. 11 
 12 
If we have porpoises or dolphins come around the boat, the fish 13 
shut down anyway and we move.  You’re not going to catch 14 
anything there and so we try to get away from the dolphins.  15 
They are a hassle, there’s no question, but I don’t feel like 16 
they eat that many of our fish. 17 
 18 
I don’t know who to address this question to, but I would like 19 
to address a question to maybe Dr. Crabtree, please.  Why hasn’t 20 
the shrimp bycatch been addressed?  Is that a good question?   21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you through with your remarks then? 23 

 24 
MR. THIERRY:  Yes, sir. 25 

 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  It has been addressed in a number of respects.  27 

There have been requirements for BRDs and the Texas closure and 28 
other things done, just as in the directed fishery there have 29 
been management measures put in place there. 30 
 31 
Unfortunately, the fishing mortality rates in all of the 32 
segments of the fishery, the recreational, the commercial, and 33 
the shrimp fishery haven’t been reduced as much as they need to 34 
be and so it’s not a matter of singly out any one sector, 35 
because the Fs are too high in all of them. 36 
 37 
MR. THIERRY:  Right, but we’re doing something in our industry 38 

to do that. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re not going to go back and forth.  I 41 

appreciate the answer to your question.  We’ll have time and you 42 
all can certainly have that discussion in a break as well. 43 
 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mike, how has the business been this year at 45 

Dauphin Island? 46 
 47 
MR. THIERRY:  Our walk-ons or our party boat has been off.  We 48 
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had 197 houses or rental homes on what they call the west end, 1 
which is the beach part of the island, they were destroyed 2 
during Katrina and so that’s probably down by about 40 percent. 3 
 4 
Charters, which we’ve been in business long enough that most of 5 
our customers are repeat customers, that has still been real 6 
well and the fishing has been real good. 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  Following up behind Roy, did you tell me at a break 9 

earlier that you had some figures from the marina where you 10 
operate out of at Dauphin Island?  I realize you all got hit by 11 
Ivan in 2004 and than Katrina again in 2005.  I know that there 12 
are a lot of private boats. 13 
 14 
MR. THIERRY:  At the marina on Dauphin Island, which is rebuilt 15 

back and doing good -- I think he rebuilt it three times in 16 
eleven months due to storms, God bless him.  I was talking with 17 
him about the number of small boats, the recreational boats, 18 
that bring in red snapper or target them and I also asked him 19 
about the fuel prices, how that was affecting it. 20 
 21 
In his wet storage, which is slips in the water, he has seventy-22 
seven wet slips.  He said out of these seventy-seven wet slips 23 
that he has twelve charterboats, which the charterboats target 24 
the red snapper. 25 
 26 
He said the rest of them he may have one of the boats, and it 27 
has a 2,000-pound permit, that targets red snapper and so I 28 
really don’t consider him a recreational fisherman.  He said 29 
they just don’t target them. 30 
 31 
He said the fuel now at $3.26 a gallon has really cut it down 32 
and his dry storage, which is where you put the boats up on 33 
racks, and these are boats from eighteen to thirty-three feet, 34 
he said I’ve got one serious fisherman, one guy that targets red 35 
snapper.  He says he targets them hard and he does good at it, 36 
he catches them. 37 
 38 
He’s seen like where people would fish ten times a year and now 39 
they’re fishing five times a year and if the wind is blowing a 40 
little bit or if the weather is bad, they don’t go.  Before, he 41 
said they would have probably went on, but now the cost of fuel 42 
is keeping them from going. 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  Mike, you said you’re on our Reef Fish AP? 45 

 46 
MR. THIERRY:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  You’ve probably had presentations about this SEDAR 1 

and the stock assessment that tells us that if we’re going to 2 
cut back to a seven million pound TAC there’s no way that we can 3 
continue with the same size bag and season.  Do you disagree 4 
with that analysis? 5 
 6 
MR. THIERRY:  Yes, ma’am.  Earlier, there was some talk about 7 

compliance.  I just don’t believe the bycatch of shrimpers has 8 
been -- That’s not in compliance.  Folks have sat up here and 9 
said that.  It seems like we get selective with what we’re going 10 
to comply with and what we’re not going to comply with.  Bobby 11 
Zales sat up here and said we weren’t complying with the 12 
National Standards and is that correct? 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  You’ve answered 15 

your question.  You believe that the current assessment and the 16 
approach we’re taking won’t really work for you.  We’re about to 17 
wrap up your comments, if we can.  With that, let’s go on.  18 
Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Next is Mr. Pfeiffer.  Mr. Jimmy Waller 19 
will be next. 20 
 21 
I apologize for having to cut folks off.  One of the things is 22 
we’re trying to ask a question.  If you can be brief with your 23 
answer in response, then I won’t have to do that and we’ll just 24 
go ahead and keep moving this along.  We still have several 25 
people who want to talk. 26 
 27 
MR. GEORGE PFEIFFER:   Thank you for hearing me.  My name is 28 

Captain George Pfeiffer.  I’ve got a charterboat in Orange 29 
Beach, Alabama.  I’ve been fishing in the Panhandle area of 30 
Florida and Alabama all my life.  My father was in the outboard 31 
business and I’ve been running commercial boats as well as 32 
charterboats for the last thirty-five years. 33 
 34 
I am in the charterboat business now and have been for the last 35 
twenty years.  I build all my own reefs and have done so since 36 
before the time to get them permitted and all that.  We used to 37 
carry out anything you could put out there. 38 
 39 
Since then, I pay somewhere around $15,000 to $20,000 a year 40 
building reefs in the zone legally.  I have a user conflict.  41 
When I spend $15,000 a year to put my spots out there and leave 42 
them alone so that they’ll mature enough to get a sixteen-inch 43 
or larger fish on it and then I have to go back and find that a 44 
commercial boat is sitting on top of it -- 45 
 46 
Believe me, I’ve fished in the commercial industry and I know 47 
the differences.  I know what they go through, but the thing 48 
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about it is when they restrict us to putting all our wrecks in 1 
one area, I can’t fish out of that area on the wrecks that I 2 
built. 3 
 4 
It’s kind of disheartening and it takes all my livelihood out of 5 
my pockets when I have to go out there and find that somebody 6 
just caught all the fish that I paid dearly for and I have the 7 
receipts for it and people get on my boat every day saying 8 
anything you put out there is stuff that once it hits the water 9 
it’s anybody’s.  I beg to differ.  I have receipts for it and I 10 
can prove it. 11 
 12 
The thing about it is the last two years we’ve suffered so many 13 
direct hits from hurricanes in our area alone that myself, and I 14 
know a lot of my colleagues, have suffered greatly at the losses 15 
of all the marinas. 16 
 17 
There’s no place to stay.  There’s no business coming in.  We 18 
can’t even get out of the Pass.  Some of the statistics showed 19 
that we were out fishing.  They had us locked down by the 20 
National Guard with machine guns and bullet-proof vests.  We 21 
couldn’t even leave.  The Coast Guard was blocking the waterway. 22 
 23 
All the data is incorrect about us catching fish.  We couldn’t 24 
go anywhere and the people couldn’t come to us and then for me 25 
to be able to lose all my income and be able to go out there and 26 
see all my spots that I paid dearly for to wait and let two 27 
years, at least, and sometimes three years in deeper water for 28 
all my fish to grow up and when I finally get there, my friends 29 
that are in the commercial fishing business are sitting there 30 
doing their job, because it’s legal for them to. 31 
 32 
I don’t have a problem with them doing what’s legal.  However, I 33 
don’t think it’s right that I can spend that kind of money and 34 
have it lost at a moment’s notice for somebody to go in there 35 
and just harvest it. 36 
 37 
They get 2,000 pounds per trip per day.  Any man that gets a 38 
good fishing hole that the fish are going to bite, they’re going 39 
to pull in there and if the fish bite, they’re going to get 40 
them.  If they can get 2,000 off of one hole, they’re going to 41 
do it.  I did and they will. 42 
 43 
I know what goes on.  As far as all the criminal activity that 44 
goes on, I was there myself.  There’s not enough people.  I hate 45 
to say it, but I called.  I’ve got Mr. Carnegie’s number right 46 
here in my pocket and yes, I call them all the time. 47 
 48 
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I reiterate my other colleague’s same statements.  He gets the 1 
same answer.  We don’t have enough people or we’re at the north 2 
end of the county.  I had a man on my boat have a heart attack 3 
and they’re the ones that couldn’t get to me and so yes, there’s 4 
a user conflict and I just want to make sure that everybody 5 
understands. 6 
 7 
With all the other stuff going on and the lost income, we can’t 8 
substantiate anything less than what we’ve got, especially the 9 
time limit, the allowable time to catch our fish.  A six-month 10 
season isn’t really long enough. 11 
 12 
People come down here to catch fish, they can’t go less than 13 
four fish.  If we go anything less than that, we’re going out of 14 
business and that’s plain and simple.  I can’t afford it.  I 15 
spend a whole lot of money every year just to stay in this 16 
business.  This is our livelihood and they will put me out of 17 
business and that’s all I have to say. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Pfeiffer.  Any questions?  20 

Thank you.  With that, Mr. Jimmy Waller and Mr. Ron Woodruff, 21 
Jr. will be on deck. 22 
 23 
MR. JIMMY WALLER:  I’m Jimmy Waller.  I own a charterboat in 24 

Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’ve been fishing in the charterboat 25 
industry for about twenty years, but this is my third year as an 26 
owner/operator.  My first year I had Ivan, the second year 27 
Katrina, and now we’re looking at this. 28 
 29 
Pretty much everything has been said.  I agree with status quo.  30 
I don’t think we can take any more cuts.  My customers have made 31 
it well aware and it’s not even really been in all the papers, 32 
but they know.  They’ve heard it from rumors or the internet or 33 
whatever, but it’s not going to be a good thing. 34 
 35 
I think we need to stay -- There’s no way we can have the 36 
commercial fishing sector with thirteen inches and us at 37 
whatever.  There’s no difference.  I’ve got spots that they know 38 
about and I’ve got spots that I’m the only one that knows about 39 
it, but as far as mortality, the slow retrieve reels, circle 40 
hooks, and the proper care of the fish when they come on board 41 
your vessel make a difference.  That’s about all I have to say. 42 
 43 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Waller.  Are there any questions for 44 

Mr. Waller?  Thank you very much.  Next is Ron Woodruff, Jr. and 45 
next is Mr. Brian Watts. 46 
 47 
MR. RON WOODRUFF:  My name is Ron Woodruff.  I’m the owner of 48 
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R&D Charters and the Charterboat Class Act.  As far as the size 1 
limits, I think the commercial field needs to come up to sixteen 2 
inches.  I think we all need to be on the same level playing 3 
field. 4 
 5 
I know a lot of you all’s data -- You say that the mortality is 6 
very high.  I don’t think the mortality rate is as high as what 7 
you think it is.  We take a lot of care in releasing our fish 8 
and handling the fish.  9 
 10 
I’m not saying that the commercial field don’t, but I’m sure 11 
that they don’t vent and do all the things that we try to do, 12 
because we have to have our customers come back every year to 13 
fish with us. 14 
 15 
I don’t understand how you expect -- If you’re going to drop the 16 
size limit down to thirteen inches for the commercial field for 17 
the stock of fish to rebuild themselves.  I don’t understand 18 
what the philosophy is in that.  If they are saying that they 19 
have an 80 percent mortality rate right now, then they need to 20 
change something.  We’ve changed. 21 
 22 
We’ve had to go to circle hooks and everything and as soon as we 23 
catch the fish, we try to get them off the hook and back in the 24 
water as soon as possible.  I’m tired of the burden being put on 25 
us as recreational fishermen and I think that things need to 26 
change. 27 
 28 
As far as the season, we can’t take any shorter season than what 29 
we have right now.  We can’t do it and as far as dropping the 30 
size limit, I’m not in favor for that or the bag limit.  We have 31 
people that come down that want to catch fish.  That’s what 32 
we’re in the business for. 33 
 34 
If you drop the bag limit down on us, they are not going to come 35 
and we’re going to be out of business and it’s not fair to us.  36 
We’ve done -- In the recreational field, we have done what we 37 
have been asked to do and all we do is get things taken away 38 
from us and I’m sick of it. 39 
 40 
I am tired of having things as far as on our fishing field taken 41 
from us.  You need to start looking elsewhere at the other 42 
problems and doing things to them.  Then, after you do that, and 43 
then there’s still a problem, then all of us together need to be 44 
accountable for it.  Other than that, that’s all I have to say. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, sir.  Are there any questions? 47 

 48 
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MS. WALKER:  You sound aggravated. 1 

 2 
MR. WOODRUFF:  I am aggravated.  I’m tired of it.  I’ve had it. 3 

 4 
MS. WALKER:  Do you think that recreational fishermen generally 5 

abide by the law, but if we continue to do draconian 6 
measurements to rebuild the stock do you think that may end up 7 
not having the participation from the recreational community 8 
that we’ve had in the past as far as abiding by the law? 9 
 10 
MR. WOODRUFF:  As far as abiding by the law, no, we’re not going 11 

to have the recreational -- We’re not going to have the people 12 
want to come, if that’s what you’re asking.  I think most 13 
recreational fishermen abide by the law. 14 
 15 
As far as some of the other ones, the smaller boats and stuff, 16 
as far as venting fish and stuff like that, no, they’re not 17 
probably educated the way that we are, but we’re in it for a 18 
business and so we try to stay educated with it and try to do 19 
the things right, but I would say that some don’t go through the 20 
measures that us in the charter field have had to go into the 21 
last few years to save our fishery. 22 
 23 
MS. MORRIS:  What size are the fish you’re discarding, the sub-24 

legal size?  What size are they? 25 
 26 
MR. WOODRUFF:  I would say right now a fifteen-inch fish. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Any other questions?  Thank you very much, Ron.   29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Next we have Mr. Brian Watts, Jr. and Mr. 31 

Blake Bridges will be after that. 32 
 33 
MR. BRIAN WATTS:  My name is Brian Watts and I’m a charterboat 34 

captain in Orange Beach.  I started doing this full time when I 35 
was nineteen years old.  I’ve put everything I have into it and 36 
this is all I’ve got and we are taking away our bag limit, our 37 
size limit, our season -- You have to think about it. 38 
 39 
Our season has moved from May to August.  That’s four months to 40 
pay for a year’s worth of boat payments, insurance, rent or slip 41 
rent, and everything.  I agree with everything.  I’m not going 42 
to take up your time, but I agree with everything everybody else 43 
has said. 44 
 45 
Our mortality rate is way less than what everybody thinks it is.  46 
All I want to say is if it’s knocked down to thirteen inches, 47 
what’s it going to be like in three years or four years when 48 
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apparently a thirteen-inch fish does not reproduce.  If we kill 1 
everything thirteen inches and above, what’s that going to leave 2 
us with?  I appreciate your time and that’s all I have to say. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Watts.  Are there any 5 

questions of Mr. Watts?  Thank you also for your brevity.  We 6 
appreciate that.  Next is Mr. Bridges and Mr. Patrick Ivie will 7 
be next. 8 
 9 
MR. BLAKE BRIDGES:  I appreciate you all’s time today.  I pretty 10 

much agree with everything that the recreational fishermen have 11 
said so far, but there is something that I want to talk about 12 
and that’s deflating these fish and the mortality rate. 13 
 14 
Somebody said that they kill 200 fish to catch thirty heads of 15 
fish.  Something is wrong there, because I think maybe we throw 16 
back a hundred fish that are undersized a day and maybe ten of 17 
them float and so something is wrong there. 18 
 19 
Talking about a user conflict, when we’re killing 10 percent and 20 
they’re killing 80 percent, that is a user conflict right there 21 
and I also wanted to say that not you all, but they want to 22 
shorten the seasons and the bag limits go down and the size 23 
limits go down, it’s going to hurt the fishing and that’s pretty 24 
much all I’ve got to say. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bridges.  Any questions of 27 

Mr. Bridges?  Thank you for coming and testifying.  Next is Mr. 28 
Ivie and then on deck will be Robert Thierry. 29 
 30 
MR. PATRICK IVIE:  I’m Patrick Ivie.  I’m the owner and operator 31 

of a charterboat in Orange Beach.  All these guys are pretty 32 
much hitting the nails on the head.  This is all a lot of us 33 
have.  I’m twenty-seven years old and I’ve been doing this since 34 
I was sixteen and this is all I’ve got. 35 
 36 
I don’t have any education.  I grew up fishing.  If you all take 37 
the season away from us -- There’s a lot of families that are 38 
going to be out of business down here.  We’ve got to have this 39 
fishery. 40 
 41 
Circle hooks, like they said, slower gear ratio reels, the 42 
release mortality rate -- You’re going to have that, but it’s 43 
not near as bad as what they’re saying and so we’re doing 44 
everything we can for the release mortality rate, but as far as 45 
the season goes, guys, we can’t have a shorten season. 46 
 47 
Keep the fish at the same and the commercial guys, they have 51 48 



  96 

percent and they’re talking about equality, but they have 51 1 
percent to our 49.  Like they said, there’s eighty-seven -- I 2 
don’t know how many permit holders there are, 130 or eighty-3 
seven, and there’s hundreds of charterboats in the Gulf of 4 
Mexico and that doesn’t quite equal out. 5 
 6 
If they want to be fair, they need sixteen inches, the same size 7 
fish we have, and we need to get the same quota that they get 8 
and so that was all I had to say. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Ivie.  Are there any 11 

questions?  We appreciate it, Mr. Ivie.  Next is Mr. Robert 12 
Thierry and Mr. Dewitt Sightler will be next. 13 
 14 
MR. ROBERT THIERRY:  I’m Robert Thierry.  I work on the Lady Ann 15 

out of Dauphin Island, Alabama.  All these recreational guys are 16 
hitting the nail on the head.  I’ve been mating for about ten 17 
years now.  The mortality of a snapper is not as bad as people 18 
say it is. 19 
 20 
Like I said, I throw back maybe a hundred or a hundred-and-fifty 21 
fish a day and maybe six to ten of them float.  I’ve been 22 
trained by every captain I’ve ever worked under to release a 23 
fish and how to handle a fish and how to release it 24 
successfully. 25 
 26 
I do not agree with the thirteen-inch size limit.  I think that 27 
a fish thirteen inches -- I’ve done a lot of research and 28 
working with the University of South Alabama and the sea lab and 29 
a thirteen-inch fish has not spawned.  A sixteen-inch fish has 30 
spawned two or three times.  I do not agree with shortening the 31 
season. 32 
 33 
We can’t take that cut.  My family does this and they’ve been 34 
doing it for as long as I can remember.  We can’t shorten the 35 
season.   36 
 37 
Reducing the size of the bag limit is not acceptable.  There’s 38 
no way that we continue doing this as a living if we were to do 39 
that.  All these other guys are hitting the nail on the head and 40 
that’s all I’ve got to say. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments. 43 

 44 
MS. MORRIS:  Generally, what size are the fish that float away? 45 

 46 
MR. THIERRY:  All sizes.  It depends a lot on the depth of the 47 

water and stuff like that. 48 
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 1 
MS. MORRIS:  Ranging from? 2 

 3 
MR. THIERRY:  Ranging from eight inches to fifteen-and-a-half 4 

inches. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Any other 7 

questions? 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  I have one more question.  You said it depended on 10 

the depth of the water, the releases.  Are the smaller fish in 11 
the shallower water? 12 
 13 
MR. THIERRY:  Yes, I would say that they are and a lot of it 14 

depends on the speed in which you bring it up, too.  All of our 15 
reels are slow speed and that affects it a lot, the depth of the 16 
fish and how fast they come up. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Next is Mr. 19 

Sightler. 20 
 21 
MR. DEWITT SIGHTLER:  I’m Dewitt Sightler.  I’m an owner and 22 

operator in Orange Beach.  I got my captain’s license in 1979 23 
and so I’ve been around a little bit and I’m a little nervous. 24 
 25 
I’ve commercial fished, I’ve shrimped, and now I’m running a 26 
charterboat and I can tell you that there’s problems probably in 27 
all the areas.  I look at this as a business.  The fishing 28 
industry is a business.  I look at the Marine Fisheries as a 29 
board of directors. 30 
 31 
Here we have three different companies, they’re saying.  The 32 
recreational is generating $8 billion a year.  The commercial 33 
generates $12 million.  I don’t know about the shrimpers.  I 34 
know we have a problem with bycatch and if I were the board of 35 
directors and I was running the company and I had three 36 
companies and one is doing well economically, I would leave that 37 
business alone and I would deal with the problems in those other 38 
two companies. 39 
 40 
For some reason or another, the shrimpers -- The bycatch seems 41 
to be a problem.  I think that’s the biggest problem and so we 42 
need to deal with it and leave the companies alone that are 43 
doing good for their company. 44 
 45 
I know that I wanted to retire and Ivan hit and I got two more 46 
years to work, because I had a boat that nobody wanted to buy 47 
and I had no business.  I went out and cleaned the streets, like 48 
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everybody else, to make a living. 1 
 2 
Now, we’re trying to get back on track.  I’ve fished in the Gulf 3 
since 1979 and there’s more snapper out there now than I’ve ever 4 
seen.  I’m speaking from my experience.  I fished when we didn’t 5 
catch snapper.  Your catch was mingo snapper and triggerfish and 6 
they were trash fish for years. 7 
 8 
The stocks are improving.  The recreational are doing their 9 
part.  All I’m asking you all to do is let us make a living, 10 
hoping that we can get this back on track and I can retire.  11 
That’s all I have to say. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Sightler.  Any questions of 14 

Mr. Sightler?  Thank you very much.  With that, we have Mr. 15 
Jimmy Greene and Ms. Vishwanie Maharaj will be next. 16 
 17 
MR. JIMMY GREENE:  I’m Jimmy Greene.  I’m a captain there in 18 

Orange Beach for a charterboat.  I work for Summer Breeze 19 
charters.  They have two boats.  We’ve got a really good 20 
business, because we have a lot of repeat clientele and we 21 
probably are booked 160 to 180 days per summer. 22 
 23 
As of right now, I’m already booked about 150 days next year.  24 
If they cut the snapper season, our business is going to hit the 25 
dirt.  Maybe we can drop a fish, but as far as cutting the time 26 
down that bad, it’s not going to be pretty in Orange Beach and 27 
it’s not just the fishing industry that’s going to hurt.  You’re 28 
looking at the condos, the restaurants, and everything is going 29 
to hurt.  That’s all I have to say. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  Are there any other 32 

questions of Mr. Greene?  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  We appreciate 33 
your -- Bill Daughdrill has a question. 34 
 35 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  You said you could drop a fish, but can you 36 

drop size? 37 
 38 
MR. GREENE:  We will not drop size, no.  Honestly, we’ve been 39 

fishing long enough that we catch mostly bigger fish and I can 40 
honestly say there’s days that I don’t throw ten fish back.  41 
When you fish right, you fish the right spots.  You fish the 42 
right depth. 43 
 44 
The bigger fish are usually always higher in the water.  We 45 
target bigger fish.  If it goes to thirteen inch, you won’t see 46 
me bringing thirteen-inch fish to the dock, no.  We don’t catch 47 
them. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Next is Vishwanie Maharaj. 2 

 3 
MS. VISHWANIE MAHARAJ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Good 4 

afternoon, everyone.  It’s a bit strange being on this side of 5 
the podium.  I’m with Environmental Defense.  I’m an economist 6 
and I’m in their Austin, Texas office. 7 
 8 
I’m going to keep my comments really brief.  I think most of 9 
what I intended to say has already been said.  A primary concern 10 
at Environmental Defense is reducing the minimum size limits in 11 
the commercial fishery and in the recreational fishery.  We need 12 
to reduce regulatory discards. 13 
 14 
As a first step in that process, we would urge the council to 15 
implement the thirteen-inch minimum size limit in the commercial 16 
harvesting sector as soon as possible.  In addition, we would 17 
urge the council and the agency to consider the fourteen-inch 18 
minimum size limit in the recreational sector and the two fish 19 
bag limit. 20 
 21 
Other comments are that we would respectfully request that the 22 
council not include establishing commercial fishing boundaries 23 
in Amendment 27.  We are very concerned about the increase in 24 
the regulatory discards, especially with vessels targeting other 25 
species inside of any boundary that’s established by this 26 
council. 27 
 28 
The last comment is we are concerned about measures in the 29 
recreational fishing sector and we recommend that the council 30 
consider convening a special recreational advisory panel to 31 
consider more long-term management options that would allow 32 
flexible management measures to control discards in that fishery 33 
and effort. 34 
 35 
Some of those management regulations and programs have already 36 
been described by other previous speakers.  A good start to this 37 
panel would be a consideration of license, a federal license.  38 
Other programs that we would like for consideration by this 39 
panel would be a tag or stamp program, for-hire IFQ program, and 40 
consideration of community-based angling clubs and those are my 41 
comments.  They’re brief.  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for being brief.  Are there any 44 

questions of Vishwanie?  Thank you, Vishwanie.  Next is Ricky 45 
McDuffy.  Chris Dorsett is on deck. 46 
 47 
MR. RICKY MCDUFFY:  I’m Ricky McDuffy and I own and operate the 48 
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Charterboat Sea Hunter in Orange Beach.  We definitely need to 1 
stay the same size limit recreationally and commercially.  2 
Another thing I think you need to really take a good look at is 3 
twenty-five years ago you decided, when there was a lot more 4 
commercial permit holders, or it might not have even been 5 
permits back then.  I don’t even remember that far back. 6 
 7 
51 percent went to them and twenty-five years ago, there weren’t 8 
a lot of recreational boats, not nothing like there is now.  The 9 
user groups have changed drastically.  Recreational has went up.  10 
More people have moved to the coastline and there’s more marinas 11 
and condos.  It’s just way bigger of a user group. 12 
 13 
You’ve got all these deadlines for building snapper back up, but 14 
where is it set in stone that from now until eternity they get 15 
51 percent of the fish and the recreational gets 49?  Why has 16 
that ever been -- When will that ever change?  Is that from now 17 
on? 18 
 19 
That could solve a lot of problems.  There’s eighty-seven permit 20 
holders on five or six boats.  It’s not even any -- They’re not 21 
going to go broke getting 51 percent.  Give us a little more 22 
share of the fish out there and let us keep working at least the 23 
five-and-a-half months we work. 24 
 25 
That makes sense and it ain’t going to kill them and it would 26 
keep us from going out of business and I don’t know why that 27 
can’t be considered.  There surely isn’t just a lifelong term of 28 
that number.  Does that make any sense? 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you concluding your comment, Mr. 31 

McDuffy? 32 
 33 
MR. MCDUFFY:  Yes, I’m through. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you very much.  Roy, would you like to 36 

quickly respond to that? 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  The allocation was set by this council in the 39 

plan and it can be changed by this council through an amendment 40 
to the plan. 41 
 42 
MR. MCDUFFY:  That’s something you should consider, rather than 43 

shut us out of business and shorten our season. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The question was whether it could be 46 

changed, Mr. McDuffy, and we’ve answered that.  It can be 47 
changed through an amendment process.  Next is Chris Dorsett 48 



  101 

with Mr. Sid Browder on deck. 1 
 2 
MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is 3 

Chris Dorsett and I’m with the Ocean Conservancy’s Gulf of 4 
Mexico Regional Office in Austin, Texas.  I would like to talk a 5 
little bit about management generally and the status of red 6 
snapper and some of the recent assessments for greater 7 
amberjack, gag grouper, and gray triggerfish. 8 
 9 
I think this shows that the council is not meeting one of its 10 
primary performance goals and that is ending overfishing.  As 11 
you know, overfishing was identified by both commissions that 12 
looked at our nation’s ocean management policies and identified 13 
it as one of the greatest threats to our oceans. 14 
 15 
Even President Bush recently, when he designated the northwest 16 
Hawaiian Islands as a national monument, mentioned that 17 
overfishing is bad and that it needs to be ended. 18 
 19 
I like the gentleman and his comment about you guys being a 20 
board of directors.  You are a board of directors and you serve 21 
the general public and one of your duties is to end overfishing 22 
and rebuild species to sustainable levels, those levels that 23 
provide greater economic opportunities and fishing opportunities 24 
to the American public and consumers and at the same time 25 
protecting the Gulf of Mexico’s ecosystem. 26 
 27 
In our view, the keys to doing a better job in managing: Number 28 
1 is to clearly identify your management target and limit; 29 
Number 2, determine whether or not the management measures 30 
selected by the council meet those targets and limits; Number 3 31 
is establishing appropriate monitoring and review periods with 32 
corresponding action as needed if you’re off your projections; 33 
and Number 4 is providing incentives and accountability. 34 
 35 
Some of the speakers spoke to the fact that folks need to be 36 
accountable in their sector and when they meet their limits, 37 
they should be shut down so as not to penalize other people and 38 
right now, we have a system where there’s no accountability and 39 
so if someone doesn’t meet their management objectives, it 40 
impacts everyone and I think you’ve seen that. 41 
 42 
Red snapper and the other species I mentioned provide some very 43 
valuable lessons that should guide future actions and the main 44 
thing, as I’ve mentioned, is if we’re going to set our 45 
management measures, we have to ensure that they’re meeting 46 
their performance objectives. 47 
 48 
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Two good examples are gag grouper.  We showed a chart in 1 
November of last year showing that catch and bycatch levels were 2 
above the ABCs recommended by the Reef Fish Stock Assessment 3 
Panel.  We have the information and we need to look at the 4 
information on a more regular basis to make sure that 5 
overfishing is not occurring. 6 
 7 
Secondly, the bycatch reduction device issue.  We hoped it was 8 
40 percent.  It wasn’t, but we didn’t find out until five years 9 
later.  John Watson had a very important statement at the 10 
Southeast Bycatch Workshop in St. Petersburg in May of this 11 
year. 12 
 13 
He had said it’s very important to continue monitoring our 14 
performance and making sure that we’re meeting our targets and, 15 
of course, with the fisheye it didn’t happen. 16 
 17 
The National Marine Fisheries Service provided I think an 18 
important document and it’s Tab K-1 and I don’t know if a 19 
presentation was given, but I hope this thing doesn’t fall by 20 
the wayside, because it looks at fisheries in other parts of the 21 
country and how they’re providing monitoring and accountability 22 
and incentives for better management and I hope that the council 23 
will have a full discussion and lessons learned from other parts 24 
of the country. 25 
 26 
Moving on to 27/14 and the BRD regulatory amendment, we’re now 27 
at another crossroads with red snapper and while I’ve heard a 28 
lot about short-term economic impacts, I’ll note that the Nancy 29 
Thompson memo shows that if we make the reductions that we can 30 
see our TACs increase by quite a bit over the years and within 31 
three years we would be at a 10.4 million pound TAC if we go to 32 
a constant F management strategy and we meet our 74 percent 33 
bycatch reduction goal. 34 
 35 
In three years, instead of having these same arguments over and 36 
over, we would be talking about expanded fishing opportunities 37 
and expanded landings for the commercial fishery. 38 
 39 
Since I’m running out of time here, I just want to get our 40 
recommendations noted.  I would like to run through a history of 41 
red snapper management, but most of you all know this as well as 42 
I do. 43 
 44 
The fact of the matter is we talk about this phased-in approach 45 
to overfishing, but we’ve had an eight-year phase-in to end 46 
overfishing and it hasn’t been ended yet and so the time to act 47 
is now. 48 
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 1 
We would recommend a TAC that’s consistent with ending 2 
overfishing, a commercial size limit of thirteen inches or 3 
lower, which will reduce bycatch mortality, and for the bycatch 4 
reduction device, change the certification criteria and get some 5 
better measures in place.  I have written comments that will 6 
catch what I’ve been unable to present to you orally.  Thanks. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dorsett, and thank you for 9 

wrapping up. 10 
 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Thanks for coming, Chris.  I appreciate your 12 

comments.  What you said early on was that we need to clearly 13 
identify our management targets and limits and you also want us 14 
to end our bycatch problem and you know that the shrimp trawl 15 
fishery is a big part of the bycatch problem, especially in the 16 
western Gulf. 17 
 18 
The dilemma that we have that was listed yesterday is that our 19 
management target in the shrimp fishery -- We’ve already 20 
established a goal of MSY/OY and effort has already fallen below 21 
that.  If our goal is really to meet that, then we need to 22 
increase effort, but, of course, we need to decrease effort to 23 
meet our bycatch goals. 24 
 25 
Do you have any suggestions as to how we should proceed in the 26 
amendment that’s before us right now, what we should do with 27 
shrimp trawl bycatch?  I would really like to know how you feel 28 
about that. 29 
 30 
MR. DORSETT:  I definitely do and I’ll point to some other 31 

fisheries where this is an issue.  We can achieve MSY or OY for 32 
shrimp.  Remember, that red snapper is bycatch.  If we find ways 33 
to avoid red snapper, we can meet our management objectives for 34 
shrimp. 35 
 36 
An example is on the west coast.  Chili pepper rockfish, they 37 
were not meeting maximum sustainable yield or optimum yield 38 
levels for that fishery because of bycatch of boccaccio 39 
rockfish.  For the short term, in order to rebuild the 40 
boccaccio, there was a management tradeoff there and to get 41 
boccaccio back to a healthy level, they had to limit some of the 42 
chili pepper rockfish fishing. 43 
 44 
Over time, both of those fisheries are going to get to an 45 
optimum yield and the shrimp fishery, I think we have to change 46 
the whole incentive structure.  Right now, we say you’ve got to 47 
use this BRD and you’ve got to use that BRD. 48 
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 1 
If we set a limit out there, I think fishermen’s innovation will 2 
work toward our goals and people will develop management tools, 3 
options, gear that are going to meet our goals, but I don’t see 4 
those two as being mutually exclusive. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What do we do and how do we proceed now, Chris?  7 

Down the road, we can do that, but what do we do for Amendment 8 
14?  What do you want to see in Amendment 14?  Assuming that 9 
we’re going to go forward with Amendment 27 on reef fish to deal 10 
with the directed fishery, what do you want us to do in 14 to 11 
deal with the shrimp trawl fishery? 12 
 13 
MR. DORSETT:  In 14, what you have is you have an option that 14 

will set effort as a proxy for red snapper bycatch.  What you 15 
need to do is set clearly your management target for the shrimp 16 
fishery in terms of bycatch reduction and follow that up with 17 
Amendment 14 and you’ll have your AP in place. 18 
 19 
Then you figure out how exactly you should do that, but if you 20 
have that limit set, I think it’s going to give people in the 21 
directed fishery some comfort level that you’re going to take 22 
action and then it allows you to get some TAC measures and 23 
bycatch reduction measures in place in the directed fishery and 24 
then move into the shrimp fishery. 25 
 26 
It’s not going to be the easiest thing, but I think we have some 27 
tools that we can look at over the course of 15 to get the job 28 
done. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you very much, Chris.  Next we’ll have 31 

Mr. Sid Browder and Mr. Peter Fill is on deck.  Let me just 32 
catch everyone up to where we are.  We have an hour left on our 33 
scheduled agenda.  If I look at the cards here and multiply by 34 
the time limit we’ve given folks, we have about three hours left 35 
of public testimony without any questions.  Again, please be 36 
conscious of the questions you’re asking.  We want everyone to 37 
have their opportunity.  Also, if anyone, again, in the crowd -- 38 
It seems like we’re picking up a little speed, because some 39 
people are saying that comments have already been made and if 40 
you’re willing to do that or to find a group spokesman, we would 41 
certainly appreciate that as well.  With that, Mr. Browder.  42 
 43 
MR. SID BROWDER:  My name is Sid Browder.  I’m a deckhand in 44 

Orange Beach and I’m saying that I’m supporting the recreational 45 
fishermen.  They’ve pretty much covered everything and I need to 46 
say that we need to keep our bag limit and our size limit and 47 
our season the same.  Thank you. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Browder.  Are there any 2 

questions of Mr. Browder?  We appreciate it, Mr. Browder, and 3 
appreciate you coming.  Next is Mr. Peter Fill and on deck will 4 
be Mr. Devin Potts. 5 
 6 
MR. PETER FILL:  Enough has been said as far as I what I was 7 

going to bring up and so I would just rather let somebody else 8 
have my time. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Fill.  We appreciate that.  11 

Next is Mr. Devin Potts and Patrick Phillips will be on deck. 12 
 13 
MR. DEVIN POTTS:  My name is Devin Potts.  I’m a charterboat 14 

operator out of Orange Beach.  Everybody has pretty much already 15 
touched base on everything I wanted to talk about.  I don’t 16 
agree with the thirteen-inch fish limit on the commercial sector 17 
and I hope we keep our season the same and everything stay the 18 
same as far as the recreational fishing goes and a sixteen-inch 19 
size limit and a four fish bag limit.  Other than that, I don’t 20 
have too much else to say. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Potts.  Any questions?  Next 23 

is Mr. Patrick Phillips and on deck will be Mr. Neil Trimble.  24 
Patrick Phillips is not in the room?  Then Mr. Neil Trimble and 25 
Mr. Jeff Thierry will be next. 26 
 27 
MR. NEIL TRIMBLE:  My name is Neil Trimble.  I’ve been a charter 28 

fisherman for eighteen years and I still own two boats with 29 
permits and I’m also a marina operator, manager, and owner.  I 30 
book for sixteen boats charter fishing and bait sales and just 31 
general marina stuff. 32 
 33 
The tourism business is kind of where I’m leaning towards.  The 34 
seasons that we have set now, April 21st through October 31st, we 35 
do book trips for tourists to come in a year in advance.  A lot 36 
of these days I have already filled.  We do not need a season 37 
cut at any time for any charter fishing industry. 38 
 39 
It’s hard to sell a charter to somebody with the prices going up 40 
on fuel.  My slip rents had to go up because of the devastation 41 
of storms.  Insurance didn’t pay worth a flip.  A lot of you all 42 
people in Louisiana will find that out as you fight with the 43 
attorneys for insurance for your claims coming from Katrina. 44 
 45 
We’ve got to stay at four fish.  We cannot cut back.  I’m 46 
talking to customers and trying to sell the trips for my 47 
captains to run the trips.  If somebody is coming in for that 48 
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money, the amount of money we have to charge for a charter, the 1 
four fish limit has to be there. 2 
 3 
Size limits, sixteen inches.  In years past, you all have 4 
brought us up to the sixteen-inch fish because of the science 5 
data that we collected for reproduction.  A fish has to make it 6 
to this size to reproduce and spawn and lay eggs at least twice. 7 
 8 
To go in reverse of you all’s data kind of seems backwards.  We 9 
need to stay at sixteen or a fifteen-inch fish and it should be 10 
equal for everybody.  My guys build reefs and I build reefs and 11 
the state builds reefs.  We donate money through fishing 12 
tournaments. 13 
 14 
Our general public comes in and buys a five-dollar ticket.  15 
Every one of them is putting money out to build the reefs off 16 
the state of Alabama so we’ll have a snapper industry to fish 17 
for.   18 
 19 
The commercial guys need to make a living.  I’m not against 20 
them, but you can’t give them thirteen-inch fish and keep us at 21 
sixteen, because when we go out April 21st and they’ve been 22 
fishing since January 1, our public state reefs, it’s 23 
everybody’s.  It’s not ours.  It’s theirs, it’s you all’s, it’s 24 
everybody’s are wiped out. 25 
 26 
The commercial sector has taken all of these fish and sold them. 27 
They’ve gone in trucks north, south, somewhere.  Equal size 28 
limit on all fish has to stay there.   29 
 30 
You all’s research is what has brought it there and don’t back 31 
up.  Eighty-seven boats or eighty-seven permits in the 32 
commercial sector control 51 percent of an industry with all of 33 
the tourism that’s coming in, the volumes of money, fuel sales, 34 
bait sales, motor sales, tackle sales, and you’re still, as I 35 
heard someone over here briefly say, you all gave that 51 36 
percent out and you all can change it. 37 
 38 
The commercial sector, eighty-seven boats controlling the Gulf 39 
of Mexico, something is very unequal there.  You all are talking 40 
about equalization and making everything equal.  I believe you 41 
all need to look at that real hard and if nothing else, do a 42 
50/50 split and give us a little bit back.  If not, give us 51 43 
and them 49 to equal up the odds a little bit. 44 
 45 
Shrimping, I shrimped when I was young and I know what the 46 
bycatch is.  I’ve sat on the deck and picked many, many a shrimp 47 
out and shoveled a lot of bycatch overboard.  Somebody is not 48 
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doing their homework, because the shrimping industry has not 1 
apparently come up and done what they’re supposed to with their 2 
bycatch.  Somebody is sleeping on that side of the table. 3 
 4 
If you all bring it all into balance, the commercial sector and 5 
recreational sector and shrimping, if everything comes together 6 
-- You all are the board and you all can make it work without 7 
putting somebody out of business. 8 
 9 
If you cut it back and if you make the season shorter, it’s 10 
going to be over.  I’m noticing I’m running out of time.  The 11 
fish reduction, Ms. Bobbi or somebody slammed her a while ago 12 
about you all buying back the permits and someone calling up and 13 
asking about a permit buyback. 14 
 15 
If there’s several people holding several permits or there’s 16 
permits on the market, if the government will buy back those 17 
permits -- I know I’m out of time and somebody please give me 18 
some time. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We don’t pass time and so you need to wrap 21 

your comments up. 22 
 23 
MR. TRIMBLE:  I’m wrapping it up.  You all can buy back permits 24 

and that would reduce permits.  In closing -- 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That was your closing, Mr. Trimble.  It was 27 

on buybacks.  Let’s go ahead and Mr. Williams has a question. 28 
 29 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How is your business and how is next year looking 30 

so far? 31 
 32 
(At this point, there is a problem with the microphones and a 33 
brief recess was taken.) 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I can, part of the bleed over that you’re 36 

hearing come through that microphone apparently may be 37 
associated with cell phones.  If you have cell phones, if you 38 
could, please turn them off and we may not have that problem 39 
anymore.  We’ll try not to have that problem.  Mr. Trimble, do 40 
you have a response for Mr. Williams?   41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It’s all right, I don’t need one. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams has withdrawn his question.  45 

Are there any other questions?  I don’t think so.  Thank you, 46 
Mr. Trimble.  Next is Mr. Jeff Thierry and Mr. Brian Lynch will 47 
be next. 48 
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 1 
MR. JEFF THIERRY:  My name is Jeff Thierry and I’m the owner and 2 

operator of a charter service out of Dauphin Island.  This is 3 
what I’ve done all my life and this is all I do for a living.  4 
I’m for the status quo for the red snapper fishery. 5 
 6 
I think the sixteen-inch size limit is good and I think the four 7 
fish bag limit has worked well and it’s brought the stock back 8 
up.  We’re seeing a lot more bigger fish than we used to.  If 9 
you move commercial down to thirteen, it’s just going to be like 10 
pulling the rug out from under us. 11 
 12 
You’ve got somebody out there taking fish three inches under 13 
what you’re taking, it’s going to take a couple of years for 14 
those fish to get sixteen and so where does that leave us? 15 
 16 
Going with the hooks, you talk about circle hooks and if you go 17 
to a certain size circle hook.  I don’t care if you’ve got 18 
circle hooks or treble hooks on there.  If you’ve got forty 19 
hooks, by the time you get to hook number twenty, the rest of 20 
them are going to be dead and so it doesn’t matter what kind of 21 
hook you’ve got on there. 22 
 23 
I think it is time for a change in percent of total allowable 24 
catch.  Maybe it needs to be refigured and outweigh it a little 25 
bit and maybe some of the percentage will come back to the 26 
recreational fishery. 27 
 28 
When you drop the fish to thirteen inches, you talk about all 29 
these fish that are going to be saved, but those fish are not 30 
going to be saved.  They’re going home in a fish box somewhere 31 
and with thirteen-inch fish, the poundage is going to be the 32 
same. 33 
 34 
That’s that many more fish it takes to come up with that many 35 
million pounds when you drop the inches and that’s all I have to 36 
say.  Everybody else pretty much covered everything else.  We 37 
really take good care of our fish when we’re fishing on the 38 
charter and we make sure all our people know what they’re doing. 39 
 40 
If we see a fish floating off behind the boat, we’ll back up to 41 
it and do what it takes to try to get that fish back to life, 42 
because that’s tomorrow and that’s our next year and the year 43 
after that and so thank you very much. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Are there any 46 

questions? 47 
 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  Can I correct what seems to be a misunderstanding?  1 

If we reduce the size limit -- If we keep the size limit the 2 
same, the fish that are small and dead plus the fish that are 3 
harvested are all killed.  If we reduce the size limit, the fish 4 
that are now small and legal get killed and it’s a smaller 5 
number than if you’re killing both the too small fish and the 6 
size limit fish. 7 
 8 
MR. THIERRY:  That’s just going to move to shallower water and 9 

then they’re going to be killing the twelve-inch fish and does 10 
that mean we’re going to drop the size limit again to twelve? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Morris was just trying to explain what 13 

is going on right now.  I appreciate the comment back.  With 14 
that, thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Next is Mr. Lynch and Mr. Sunny 15 
Alawine.  Next will be Mr. Brian Bracknell. 16 
 17 
MR. SUNNY ALAWINE:  I’m Sunny Alawine.  I run a charterboat out 18 

of Orange Beach.  I’ve been doing this stuff way too long.  19 
Pretty much everything has been gone over.  I’ve been hearing 20 
questions out of members of the council and I think a lot of 21 
what some of the charter guys haven’t made clear what they’re 22 
talking about worried on this thirteen-inch size limit for the 23 
commercial fishermen is basically where we’re at is we have a 24 
big area --  25 
 26 
For instance, the state put out the tank farm we’re calling it 27 
and it’s all those surplus army tanks and stuff like this.  28 
Right now, this time of year and it’s always that way in August, 29 
those areas in there are just loaded with small snapper. 30 
 31 
I go there and fish and if I pull up on one and we catch three 32 
or four little bitty fish, we’re going to move.  We’re not going 33 
to sit there and kill 300 of them throwing them back.  If you 34 
turn them loose in there in that zone with thirteen-inch fish, 35 
they’re going to go in there and kill every last one of them. 36 
 37 
They don’t fish in there much now.  That’s what everybody is 38 
trying to get through, I think, is currently we don’t see them 39 
in there a lot, because they know that mostly it’s those small 40 
fish in there and thank God they don’t sit there and catch five 41 
million of them and throw them back and watch them float off. 42 
 43 
If you give them a thirteen-inch fish, you can bet your bottom 44 
dollar they’re going to be in there that next day and all of 45 
those are going to be gone and they ain’t going to get a chance 46 
to grow up or nothing else and I think that’s kind of what 47 
everybody has been trying to get across. 48 
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 1 
We cannot -- Our season is so short now that we can’t lose any 2 
season.  I know you all are in the corner with the TAC deal like 3 
it is.  I don’t want to lose nothing. 4 
 5 
It’s one of those double-edged sword deals.  We don’t need to 6 
lose anything, but we can’t lose any time.  Be as gentle with us 7 
as you can.  We just absolutely -- If we got cut down to just 8 
two or three months for a season -- It’s so hard to sell it is 9 
the problem. 10 
 11 
90 percent of the time, most of us guys don’t catch a limit of 12 
snapper anyway.  We don’t try to.  We’re fishing for everything, 13 
but in that man’s head in Atlanta or Birmingham or Chattanooga, 14 
Tennessee, all he’s thinking when he’s booking that trip is a 15 
limit of snapper is four and I just read in the paper they’ve 16 
cut it to one or they’ve closed snapper season and that’s all 17 
he’s got in his brain, is well, I’m not going fishing. 18 
 19 
The day he actually goes, you might not catch ten or fifteen red 20 
snapper and keep them anyway, because he don’t know the actual 21 
difference in the fish.  You know what I’m saying?  You may have 22 
a hundred pounds of vermilion snapper and fifteen or sixteen 23 
snapper on the boat and he’s happy.  He thinks he’s got a limit 24 
of snapper and he don’t know the dang difference. 25 
 26 
When he reads in that paper that he can’t have one, he ain’t 27 
calling you and spending $2,500 to go fishing.  It’s a press 28 
deal on all of that, but just whatever you all do, we just 29 
absolutely cannot lose any of that time, what little time we 30 
have. 31 
 32 
We’ve been real lucky this year.  I’ve heard the question asked 33 
several times and we have had a good season so far.  It’s just 34 
now August.  We may not fish another day this year.  God, I hope 35 
we do, but you know how the hurricane season has been the last 36 
couple of years and we’ve been lucky this year and we have had 37 
good weather and all of that. 38 
 39 
We may miss all of September and October.  Of course, it’s not 40 
going to show in that model that we did or that research.  It’s 41 
going to show that we fished every day, like it did during Ivan.  42 
In October, there wasn’t a boat left in Orange Beach to do 43 
anything and on some of that paperwork I saw, it was showing it 44 
was four-hundred-and-some trips run out of there by 45 
charterboats. 46 
 47 
You could not move a boat on the water without getting arrested.  48 



  111 

We had to go to Biloxi, which you can’t do that now, but when we 1 
finally could move, we had to go to Biloxi to run what few trips 2 
we were able to salvage. 3 
 4 
People were willing to come over there and we about broke even 5 
with it, but we made money go through the register.  It’s just 6 
please God, don’t take no time from us and that’s about it. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Alawine.  Are there any 9 

questions?  Thank you, Mr. Alawine.  Next is Mr. Brian Bracknell 10 
and then next will be Brian Bramlett. 11 
 12 
MR. BRIAN BRACKNELL:  My name is Captain Brian Bracknell and I’m 13 

the owner and operator of the Charterboat Crowd Pleaser out of 14 
Orange Beach, Alabama.  Like everyone else here, I love to fish.  15 
That’s all I’ve ever done in my whole life, is saltwater fish. 16 
 17 
I think that to allow the commercial side to keep thirteen-inch 18 
snapper would be a grave mistake.  Their season will start 19 
January 1st and by the time we start April 21st, there won’t be a 20 
sixteen-inch snapper to be found on any of our spots. 21 
 22 
With fuel being as tight as it is, I can’t blame these guys for 23 
wanting to go as close to the shore to catch their fish as they 24 
possibly can.  The economics, obviously they’re not going to 25 
have to run as far and they’re not going to burn as much fuel 26 
and so they’re going to pressure those fish that are in close 27 
and do the best they can do to make their dollar bill, just like 28 
we do. 29 
 30 
I would like to see everyone take more responsibility for their 31 
mortality rate.  My colleagues at Orange Beach, I feel like 32 
we’re all professionals.  We have realized that the larger fish 33 
tend to hold higher up on the spots than they do lower down and 34 
so we have adapted. 35 
 36 
We try to keep our baits higher up to catch larger fish and that 37 
way, we’re not having to release as many smaller fish.  This 38 
seems to be working real well. 39 
 40 
Like Jimmy says, some days we only throw back just a handful of 41 
undersized fish, because we’re targeting larger fish.  Our 42 
customers -- I’m getting $2,550 for a day trip on my charterboat 43 
and they’re coming down to catch big fish.  That’s all they’re 44 
wanting. 45 
 46 
They’re wanting big sow snapper and not thirteen-inch fish.  For 47 
them to be able to keep thirteen-inch fish and for us to be able 48 
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to keep sixteen-inch fish is not right.  That’s not fair.  All 1 
we’re asking for is a fair shake out of this deal. 2 
 3 
I realize I’m probably reiterating a lot of everything that 4 
everybody else has said, but status quo is our stance on this 5 
issue and thank you. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bracknell.  Are there any 8 

questions?  Hearing none, Mr. Bramlett and on deck will be Mr. 9 
Benjamin Kelley. 10 
 11 
MR. BRIAN BRAMLETT:  I’m Brian Bramlett.  I’m a Panama City 12 

Beach operator of a charterboat that the Raffield’s own.  They 13 
spoke earlier.  Most everybody has hit the main points, but we 14 
really need to look and I know it’s time we have to do 15 
something. 16 
 17 
We need to look at the reallocation, because that 49/51 is just 18 
not fair.  On the recreational, getting what we get -- Equal 19 
size limits and if we go to a thirteen-inch size limit, in a few 20 
years we’ll be back with a few snappers to catch because there’s 21 
none to reproduce and we can’t stand a closure. 22 
 23 
It’s hard enough to make a living just fishing six months of the 24 
year.  Right now, we’ve had a great season.  We’ve got to run 25 
just about every day.  We’ve canceled two days because of 26 
weather this whole year, but that’s subject to change next week.  27 
We might not run another day and if we go to a shorter season, 28 
we know we’re not going to run another day.  Thank you, all. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bramlett.  Are there any 31 

questions of Mr. Bramlett?  Next is Mr. Benjamin Kelley and on 32 
deck will be Mr. Jack L. Gaines, II. 33 
 34 
MR. BENJAMIN KELLEY:  My name is Benjamin Kelley.  I own Miss 35 

Kelley Charters in Panama City.  I’ve been in the recreational 36 
fishery for twenty-three years.  This thirteen-inch size limit, 37 
it would be like opening a can of worms up.  There’s going to be 38 
major user conflict. 39 
 40 
We’ve already seen a lot of fishing pressure in the eastern 41 
Gulf.  Most of the grouper boats now have snapper endorsements 42 
and they’re fishing more and when the season opened this year on 43 
the 21st, a lot of the fish were fourteen-and-a-half inches, 44 
because it’s a fifteen-inch size limit. 45 
 46 
They’ve found all the inshore wrecks.  They fish them on the way 47 
down.  I would do the same thing if I was a commercial 48 
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fisherman, but I’m not.  I have no commercial permits. 1 
 2 
The TAC reduction, we feel that with the effort that has been 3 
reduced by the hurricanes -- There’s no recreational boaters 4 
much out there.  The shrimpers are knocked out and we feel like 5 
you all’s data -- We need to go another year or two before we 6 
just kick us in the shin here and knock us out of business. 7 
 8 
We’ve got a lot of money and time invested in all this.  The IFQ 9 
program looks great on paper, but with law breakers, it’s not 10 
going to work.  You’ve got people on fish markets and the boats 11 
and how do you enforce that?  They can write the fish tickets up 12 
as vermilion snapper or white snapper and I know, I’ve done it.  13 
I’ve commercial fished.  How are you going to enforce the IFQ 14 
program?  I’m scared that there won’t be any snapper.  15 
 16 
To fix the problem, you’re going to have to get some of us out 17 
of the fishery.  You’re going to have to start buying 18 
charterboats, shrimp boats, and commercial boats.  If you could 19 
get enough of the commercial boats to sell and reallocate their 20 
share of the quota to the recreational fishery, that would fix 21 
the problem. 22 
 23 
If I was a sixty-five-year-old commercial fisherman and you 24 
offered me a million dollars, I would gladly retire and that 25 
fixes the problem.  If you offered me a million dollars today, I 26 
would do something else for a living and we would gladly pay for 27 
it. 28 
 29 
All you’ve got to do is get a red snapper stamp or something.  30 
We would pay $1,000 a year to be able to stay in business and 31 
that’s all. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Kelley, I think you could hazard the 34 

guess that if anyone in this room were offered a million 35 
dollars, we would probably all retire.  Are there any questions 36 
of Mr. Kelley?  37 
 38 
MR. KELLEY:  Some of us have that much in the boats we’ve got. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I do understand and I’m not making light of 41 

your investment, but -- Mr. Jack L. Gaines then will be next and 42 
Mr. Nicholas Liederman will be after that. 43 
 44 
MR. JACK GAINES:  Mr. Chairman and council, thank you for giving 45 

me this time.  A lot of good points have come up and I’m not 46 
even going to go over my list.  I would urge the council to keep 47 
Amendment 14, 15, and 27 together, because of lack of effort in 48 
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the shrimping industry at this time, which their bycatch --  1 
 2 
A reduction in their bycatch might have met some of the needed 3 
reduction in all our fishery.  The data is not here at this 4 
time, from what I’m hearing from the crowd and what I’m hearing 5 
from the audience.  Thank you. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Gaines.  Are there any 8 

questions of Mr. Gaines?  Thank you very much.  Next is Mr. 9 
Liederman.  Nicholas Liederman is on deck and Mr. Eric Manthis.  10 
Mr. Liederman?  Mr. Manthis?  Next is Mr. Don McPherson and on 11 
deck then is Mr. Gary Bryant. 12 
 13 
MR. DON MCPHERSON:  I’m Don McPherson from Orange Beach, 14 

Alabama.  I’m the owner and operator of the Charterboat Get Away 15 
and most of the points have been made today, but I just want to 16 
point out a few. 17 
 18 
I do oppose the thirteen-inch size limit for the commercial 19 
sector on red snapper and I believe the commercial sector will 20 
target the thirteen-inch fish because they are more marketable 21 
and eventually deplete the thirteen-inch fish and larger. 22 
 23 
If you lower the commercial size limit, you are going to create 24 
unequal access to the resource and you will be ignoring the 25 
recreational sector, which everyone has stated is valued at over 26 
$8 billion, compared to the commercial snapper fishery valued 27 
only at $12 million. 28 
 29 
All I can say is don’t rob from the recreational fishermen and 30 
return the reward to the commercial fishermen and that’s all 31 
I’ve got to say. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. McPherson?  Hearing 34 

none, thank you Mr. McPherson.  Next is Mr. Gary Bryant and next 35 
will be Mr. Seth Wilson. 36 
 37 
MR. GARY BRYANT:  I appreciate your time.  I know it’s been a 38 

long day.  I would like to encourage the council to keep the 39 
current recreational season, bag limit, and size.  I think this 40 
could be possible by transferring some of the allowable TAC to 41 
the recreational sector. 42 
 43 
I would also encourage you to go forward with a red snapper 44 
stamp to work on a buyout proposal.  Also, the red snapper stamp 45 
would give numbers to the recreational fishery and how many 46 
people are in it.   47 
 48 
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The recreational industry is much more than a handful of 1 
charterboats.  It represents millions of people and it’s one of 2 
the main engines on our coastal communities.  There is no doubt 3 
that the highest economic impact comes from the recreational 4 
sector. 5 
 6 
The recreational people have not single handedly devastated our 7 
red snapper fishery and we would like to not continue to be 8 
penalized for the wasteful practices of other industries.  I 9 
make a living running eight-hour snapper trips.  That’s pretty 10 
much our only target. 11 
 12 
If you go fishing with me, you’re going to catch snapper and if 13 
you drop the bag limit to two, that will pretty much shut me 14 
down.   15 
 16 
As an example, some of my regulars didn’t call me this year and 17 
apparently there was some information put out in the Birmingham 18 
paper that the limit had been dropped to one per person and then 19 
about the middle of May I had one of my old customers call me 20 
wanting to know how we were making it since nobody was going 21 
fishing.  It will have an impact on our business.  I appreciate 22 
you doing whatever possible to keep us going.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bryant.  Are there any 25 

questions of Mr. Bryant?  Next is Mr. Wilson. 26 
 27 
MR. SETH WILSON:  My name is Seth Wilson.  I have the 28 

charterboat the Riptide out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’ll tell 29 
you a little bit about us.  We usually fish eight to fourteen 30 
people. 31 
 32 
We fish a lot of the shallower wrecks, a lot of shallower spots.  33 
To reduce our mortality rate, we fish high up in the water and 34 
we use light line and very little lead.  We don’t throw a lot of 35 
fish back, because we tend to catch fish higher in the water and 36 
that’s where the bigger fish usually are.  That’s what our 37 
customers want. 38 
 39 
They always want to catch big fish.  That’s the first thing they 40 
ask for when they get on the boat.  Our mortality rate is 41 
nowhere near what the commercial sector’s is.  Some days we 42 
don’t throw back fish, just like some of the other guys have 43 
said. 44 
 45 
We’ve changed the way our fishing is to accommodate the laws of 46 
the sixteen-inch snapper.  Most of the snapper we catch are 47 
bigger than sixteen inches.  I think everybody should be held 48 
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responsible for their own bycatch.  Don’t penalize us for their 1 
80 percent. 2 
 3 
Right now, we can catch four snapper.  That’s going to hurt our 4 
business terribly if it goes down any.  We have six months to 5 
make a living.  Most of the guys that fish the six months have 6 
to go to Louisiana to subsidize their Christmas and their house 7 
payment during the year. 8 
 9 
If you cut us down any more, we’re not going to be able to pay 10 
for our houses or our boats.  It’s going to be kind of pointless 11 
for us. 12 
 13 
The thirteen-inch snapper for the commercial fishermen, it’s a 14 
great idea for them.  Gas prices are high and they can go real 15 
close and they can catch whatever they can catch and they can 16 
come home.  If I was a commercial fisherman, that’s what I would 17 
want to.  I could pick and choose my days and I could go when I 18 
wanted to and I could fish close.  It saves them time and fuel 19 
and makes them more money.   20 
 21 
Basically, I agree with all the things that the Orange Beach 22 
captains have said.  We just want to keep our season the same 23 
and I appreciate it. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Wilson.  Are there any 26 

questions of Mr. Wilson? 27 
 28 
MS. MORRIS:  I just wanted to clarify that the assumption our 29 

documents make about discard mortality in your fishery is that 30 
it’s only about 20 percent or less and the problem is that 31 
there’s so many of you out there fishing that that 20 percent 32 
discard mortality adds up to a big number and that’s what we’re 33 
trying to manage. 34 
 35 
MR. WILSON:  I understand. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Wilson.  Next is Mr. Tom 38 

Hilton.  Council members, I know that Mr. Hilton, just based on 39 
my stack, he’s provided you with a piece of written 40 
documentation.  It has a map on the back.  On deck will be Mr. 41 
Mike Whitfield. 42 
 43 
MR. TOM HILTON:  Thank you, council.  My name is Tom Hilton and 44 

I’m with Hilton’s Fishing Charters and I also have Hilton’s Real 45 
Time Navigator and I’m representing the Texas Recreational 46 
Fishing Alliance. 47 
 48 
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In the past few months, I have witnessed this council vote in 1 
favor of IFQs and now today you are seriously considering 2 
lowering the TAC to as low as five million pounds.  I seriously 3 
question the wisdom of these possibilities, as they both defy 4 
logic, unless, of course, you are hell bent on furthering the 5 
interests of the commercial sector at the expense of the 6 
recreational sector. 7 
 8 
Let me preface this by saying that I believe the commercial 9 
sector has every right to make their living in the Gulf.  The 10 
shrimpers also have the right to be in the Gulf and the 11 
recreational, of course, have their rights.   12 
 13 
There are several very large problems with the IFQ idea as it 14 
was forwarded on to the Secretary of Commerce.  Number one, the 15 
red snapper belong to every American.  Handing over ownership of 16 
51 percent of this resource to a small number of individuals is 17 
not something that should be done, especially when twenty-two of 18 
these forty-two permit holders have had major felony violations 19 
in the fisheries, according to law enforcement. 20 
 21 
Simply changing the law has no meaning if existing laws are not 22 
enforced.  This council and the NMFS has repeatedly cast a blind 23 
eye to the egregious illegal commercial fishing occurring over 24 
the last few years and IFQs will make enforcement exponentially 25 
harder. 26 
 27 
IFQs in New Zealand, Alaska, and elsewhere have very stiff 28 
penalties if fishermen are caught cheating, such as $400,000 29 
fines and mandatory jail time.  These penalties are glaringly 30 
absent from your IFQ plan submitted to the Secretary.  Why? 31 
 32 
One recent bust over in Texas revealed that the fishermen on 33 
board had a combination of sixty-plus pending red snapper 34 
violations among them.  Yet, they’re still out there fishing.  35 
It’s incredible. 36 
 37 
Right now, the penalties are just another cost of doing 38 
business.  Anyone caught cheating needs to have the penalties 39 
where it’s not just a cost of doing business and it is going to 40 
put them out of business. 41 
 42 
IFQs are a bad idea in the Gulf until the above problems have 43 
been adequately addressed.  Until then, no IFQs.  I am asking 44 
the Gulf Council to remand the IFQ proposal back to the council 45 
immediately and start work on the enforcement and penalty issues 46 
which need addressing first. 47 
 48 
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Enforcement and penalties should be even handed across all 1 
sectors in the Gulf, commercial, recreational and shrimpers 2 
alike.  Until this council can come to grips with the egregious 3 
illegal commercial overfishing occurring right now to the tune 4 
of about eighteen million pounds over TAC, reducing the TAC by 5 
two million or four million pounds will achieve nothing except 6 
to drive the recreational fishermen off the water.   7 
 8 
Is that your plan, Mr. Crabtree?  After all, you do work for the 9 
government entity once known as the U.S. Department of 10 
Commercial Fisheries. 11 
 12 
The combination of IFQ implementation, along with your 13 
insistence on a four million pound TAC reduction, will result in 14 
a one-two knockout punch, from which I doubt the recreational 15 
sector could recover.  This will result in great economic 16 
hardship to the coastal communities all along the Gulf coast, 17 
which I believe will be in the billions of dollars.  I see a 18 
high possibility of a class action lawsuit here if you continue 19 
as they are. 20 
 21 
Another major problem with the current system is that there are 22 
simply too many commercial permits out there.  This sets the 23 
stage for overcapitalization.  The 2005 figures from the Gulf 24 
Council show that only about four million pounds are landed 25 
commercially. 26 
 27 
This equates to about 18 percent capacity of the active permit 28 
holders.  To put it another way, only twenty-three active Class 29 
1 permit holders and eighty-one out of 452 active Class 2 permit 30 
holders went out and caught their trip limit six times a month 31 
out of the eleven-month season. 32 
 33 
This means that the other 82 percent of the permit holders did 34 
not fish at all.  Like I said, it defies logic, especially when 35 
you realize there are actual 137 Class 1 and 628 Class 2 permits 36 
out there.  The number of commercial permits needs to be reduced 37 
by 80 percent, at least. 38 
 39 
I have a graphic here that shows the permit reefing areas off 40 
the coast of Alabama that account for about 40 percent of all 41 
recreationally-caught snapper in the Gulf.  You can clearly see 42 
that this is an incredible success story regarding enhancing red 43 
snapper populations. 44 
 45 
Yet, I don’t see anything on the radar screen at the council 46 
level addressing this.  In fact, personnel at NMFS refuse to 47 
include this data in their analyses, because the snapper were 48 
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not sampled over natural hard bottom.  Why?  Again, logic is 1 
defied. 2 
 3 
It looks to me that any entity charged with managing the red 4 
snapper stocks would be negligent in ignoring this very 5 
important part of the puzzle.  If you ignore the number of red 6 
snapper found in these permit areas due to artificial reefing, 7 
then why should those areas be regulated by you? 8 
 9 
These fish are habitat limited.  Provide more habitat and it 10 
will, as proven throughout nature, enhance the populations of 11 
species living in that habitat.  12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you wrap it up, Mr. Hilton, please? 14 

 15 
MR. HILTON:  I’m wrapping it up.  You all have been focusing on 16 

the harvest too long.  You need to shift your attention on 17 
planting the seeds and tilling the soil.  Clearly if your 18 
intentions are to manage the red snapper stocks to healthy, 19 
thriving populations, then a plan needs to be implemented to 20 
increase habitat Gulf-wide immediately and also eliminate your 21 
minimum size limits. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Hilton?  No questions?  24 

Thank you, Mr. Hilton.  Next is Mr. Whitfield.  Mr. Wendell 25 
Sauls will be on deck. 26 
 27 
MR. MIKE WHITFIELD:  I’m Mike Whitfield.  I own and operate a 28 

commercial fishing vessel out of Panama City.  I was a member of 29 
the Reef Fish Advisory Panel at one time.  I’m a member now of 30 
the Red Snapper AP. 31 
 32 
I’ll start with I believe we need to leave the TAC just like it 33 
is and if you go down on the size limit, I don’t believe we need 34 
to go any lower than thirteen inches.  The reason I say leave 35 
the TAC like it is is because I think we need to see what 36 
happened over the last few years with the shrimp effort that we 37 
did not have and the fish we didn’t catch the last three years 38 
as a commercial fishing industry because of the bad weather and 39 
all. 40 
 41 
They talk about user groups and I’ve got two sons that run big 42 
boats that makes twenty-eight knots.  My boat makes eight.  It 43 
takes me five hours to go forty miles.  They can down there and 44 
fish the same stuff I fish and they’re just recreational fishing 45 
for privately owned vessels and their big boats, sixty-five and 46 
fifty-five footers. 47 
 48 
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Where do you end this user group where the one people is going 1 
to be fishing in another area?  That’s bull.  Like I said, 2 
they’ve got boats that does twenty-eight knots. 3 
 4 
On all this about a 51/49 split, you say we’ve got 51 percent, 5 
but we’re fishing for probably 200 million people with our 51 6 
percent.  These recreational guys is worrying about who comes 7 
down from Birmingham or Columbus or Georgia or wherever, because 8 
I’ve done it. 9 
 10 
We’re fishing for the other 200 million people and they were 11 
talking about we have everything in our favor.  I don’t think 12 
so.  We’re fishing on a bigger size limit on grouper, a bigger 13 
size limit on amberjack and so everything is not our way. 14 
 15 
Then they sit back and just things like that -- You sit back, 16 
because I’ve been doing this all my life and the mortality rate 17 
where you stick a hole in them and throw them overboard, let me 18 
tell you something.  19 
 20 
In the 1960s, Schlitz Brewery chartered the New Dixie Queen, of 21 
the Davis Queen fleet, in Panama City, Florida in the late 1960s 22 
and we tagged fish off of Panama City Beach around the Fountain 23 
Blue, if anybody knows where that is, all the way down to almost 24 
to Destin around the Double Yellow Bluffs and all that. 25 
 26 
We caught them all with hand crank reels and pulled them up slow 27 
and tagged them.  There was never one fish -- Out of three years 28 
of doing that, never one fish returned never.  There were no 29 
tags returned.  30 
 31 
I don’t know what happened to them, if nobody turned them in or 32 
whatever, but there was a reward in those days for it.  This was 33 
in the 1960s and as far as -- They say there’s not any 34 
enforcement.  I was checked one time and almost checked twice in 35 
a three-day period of time below the Cape there at Panama by the 36 
Coast Guard. 37 
 38 
I heard one guy that was checked twice and they was fixing to 39 
check him a third time and he said it was kind of like 40 
harassment and so there is enforcement going on down there.  41 
They can say what they want to. 42 
 43 
Let’s let it go.  Let’s stay at status quo with a TAC and go 44 
back to a thirteen or fourteen-inch size limit to cut down some 45 
of the waste and let’s see what happens the next couple of 46 
years.  Thank you. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Whitfield. 1 

 2 
DR. SHIPP:  Mike, again, thanks for coming.  How much does a 3 

thirteen-inch snapper weigh, about? 4 
 5 
MR. WHITFIELD:  Most of my fish are fifteen-and-a-quarter to 6 

fifteen-and-a-half on the small side, the small ones are, and 7 
we’ve weighed them and they’ll average right around two-and-a-8 
third pounds. 9 
 10 
DR. SHIPP:  A thirteen-inch fish will? 11 

 12 
MR. WHITFIELD:  No, a fifteen. 13 

 14 
DR. SHIPP:  What I’m asking is what do you estimate a thirteen 15 

would weigh? 16 
 17 
MR. WHITFIELD:  A thirteen-inch sized fish would probably go 18 

around a pound-and-a-half, a pound-and-a-third or a pound-and-a-19 
half. 20 
 21 
DR. SHIPP:  What about a sixteen-inch fish? 22 

 23 
MR. WHITFIELD:  I don’t know, probably close to three pounds. 24 

 25 
DR. SHIPP:  Probably more like four-and-a-half. 26 

 27 
MR. WHITFIELD:  Could be, I don’t know. 28 

 29 
DR. SHIPP:  It probably takes three or four of those smaller 30 

fish to equal one fish. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 33 

 34 
MS. MORRIS:  I didn’t understand the point you were making about 35 

boat speed and conflicts and could you explain that again? 36 
 37 
MR. WHITFIELD:  They’re talking about us fishing up close and 38 

all that.  They’ve got boats now -- Most of your charterboats 39 
are run anywhere from fifteen to twenty knots and some of them 40 
faster.  41 
 42 
You put us outside thirty fathoms, or thirty miles offshore, 43 
what keeps him from being out there in two hours fishing where 44 
it takes us eight hours or five hours or four hours to get 45 
there?  There’s user conflict on both sides of the fence. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Whitfield.  We appreciate you 48 
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coming.  Next is Mr. Wendell Sauls and on deck will be Mr. Jim 1 
Stone. 2 
 3 
MR. WENDELL SAULS:  Good afternoon.  I’m Wendell Sauls and I 4 

think I’m the first one I’ve heard get up here and say I own a 5 
commercial fishing boat and I own a charterboat that carries 6 
sixteen passengers and so I’m on both sides of the fence, most 7 
of them tell me. 8 
 9 
I support the quota staying as is and I support a reduction in 10 
the size limit.  The reason for that is I do commercial fish and 11 
I do charter fish and so I see on both ends that we don’t go out 12 
there and catch ten-pound snappers every time we go. 13 
 14 
We catch a lot of little fish.  We’re killing a lot of fish and 15 
I’ve been telling this council, and Mr. Williams was here and 16 
Corky was here and Philip was here, for years that we were 17 
killing the future stock and we have done it. 18 
 19 
If we continue, we are right on our way in the next few years 20 
and we’re going to destroy a good fishery.  We’re wiping it out, 21 
because we kill thousands.  You put them back in the water, most 22 
especially off of Florida, the porpoises will get them.  They 23 
don’t stand a chance.  In Louisiana, they float off behind the 24 
boat. 25 
 26 
If you stick him, if you vent him, who says he lives?  I’ve 27 
talked fish with Mote Laboratories in South Florida and their 28 
return rate is something like 3 percent and so why should we be 29 
throwing fish back if there’s any chance they’re going to die?  30 
Take what the quota is and leave the rest of them out there. 31 
 32 
If it takes more heads, so what?  That four-pounder was left out 33 
there to produce more and then we’re only addressed part of the 34 
problem.  Then you’ve got to look at it that you’ve got a closed 35 
season and we need the IFQs and we need the grouper fishermen, 36 
the snapper fishermen, the b-liner fishermen, and everybody 37 
fishing year-round. 38 
 39 
If not, when you close the snapper, the grouper fisherman is 40 
still fishing and so he’s killing snapper and he’s throwing them 41 
overboard and so we’re still killing snapper.  If you close the 42 
grouper fishery, the snapper fishery may be open and so they’re 43 
killing grouper and throwing them overboard. 44 
 45 
You’ve got to get everybody back fishing and get it on a yearly 46 
basis and as far as the charter fishery not wanting a thirteen-47 
inch size limit, if they want to continue to kill fish, that’s 48 
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their prerogative.  They don’t have to keep a thirteen-inch 1 
fish. 2 
 3 
I have went fishing three times since October of last year 4 
because I’m tired of killing fish.  I’m destroying a resource 5 
that you’re making me destroy and not by my choice.  I can’t 6 
continue not to work fishing.  I’ve got to go to work and make a 7 
living.  My money has run out and so now what do I do?  I look 8 
at you to solve the problem. 9 
 10 
You’ve got more problem than just the size limit.  Like I say, 11 
you’ve got to get everybody fishing to where everybody keeps 12 
what they catch and quit destroying fish. 13 
 14 
We’ve destroyed the red grouper stock.  The longliners are 15 
killing fish.  Longlines should have been gone years ago.  We 16 
have preached it for years and nobody listens.  We’re talking to 17 
deaf ears.  Open your ears and listen to what I’m telling you. 18 
 19 
There’s not going to be a fishery.  I’m not going to have a job 20 
and you’re sure as hell not going to have one when it’s all over 21 
and said and done and thank you for listening. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Sauls.  Any questions of Mr. 24 

Sauls? 25 
 26 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Where are you out of?  Where do you fish?  You 27 

didn’t say. 28 
 29 
MR. SAULS:  Panama City, Florida. 30 

 31 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Commercially and recreationally, do you fish 32 

the same spot? 33 
 34 
MR. SAULS:  I normally fish Louisiana commercially.  Here, the 35 

last couple of times I went, I went down below the Cape fishing, 36 
because the cost of fuel is so expensive that to go to Louisiana 37 
and the last trip I did make down there -- Let me say this. 38 
 39 
The last trip I made down there, I tried to keep a count of my 40 
fish.  It took 700 head of fish to make 2,000 pounds.  For every 41 
one fish I kept, I threw back five or six.  I killed over 4,000 42 
head is what I think the figures came up to when I got home and 43 
figured it up. 44 
 45 
How in the world is that helping the fishery?  Somebody explain 46 
that to me.  These charter fishermen -- I charter fish too and 47 
if you can go out there and catch four or five or ten-pound fish 48 
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every day consecutively -- I’ve got forty-one years at it and I 1 
can’t do it and I think I’m pretty much as good as anybody. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that explanation, Mr. Sauls.  4 

We appreciate it.  Next is Mr. Jim Stone.  He’s not here?  Next 5 
is Mr. Ed Lively and next will be Scott Robson. 6 
 7 
MR. ED LIVELY:  Good afternoon.  I’m Ed Lively out of Pensacola 8 

Beach, Florida.  I’m part of Pensacola Beach Charterboat 9 
Association and I run and operate a charterboat out there.  I’ve 10 
been doing it for going on twenty-five-some years now. 11 
 12 
The snapper fishing is good and I understand everybody talking 13 
about throwing them back and stuff, but everybody has gone over 14 
that.  I would just as soon -- After the last two years of 15 
battling hurricanes and storms and the amount of business that 16 
we have lost compared to this year, which is a good year. 17 
 18 
We’re actually running good and things are going fine and we’re 19 
catching fish and I would like to see everything stay status 20 
quo, to tell you the truth.  Keep the bag limits the same, 21 
commercial and recreational.  Keep our season the same so that 22 
we can continue to make a living. 23 
 24 
We’ve come off two solid years of nothing but storms and havoc 25 
and it’s depleted our bank accounts is what it’s done.  With the 26 
price of fuel now, that ain’t helping.  We’re all trying to 27 
regain and get back on our feet and I would just as soon leave 28 
everything like it is. 29 
 30 
Take some more assessments and research it a little bit further 31 
and maybe table it for another season or two, until we can get 32 
all the accurate figures we can.  I don’t want to see anything 33 
change right now, just so we can keep our business going. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lively.  Any questions of Mr. 36 

Lively?  Scott Robson will be next.  Earl Rader will be after 37 
that. 38 
 39 
MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen of the 40 

Gulf Council.  My name is Scott Robson, President of the Destin 41 
Charterboat Association.  I’m here representing the Destin 42 
charter fishing fleet, hotels, vacation rentals, restaurants and 43 
businesses like and thousands of recreational fishermen that 44 
come from all over the country to fish in our area. 45 
 46 
We’ll start out by saying that twenty-five to forty-five million 47 
dead red snapper a year.  I hope I have everybody’s attention 48 
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now.  That’s right.  That’s what the shrimp industry kills a 1 
year in juvenile red snapper. 2 
 3 
We started this year out with the Gulf Council holding scoping 4 
meetings for the purpose of coming up with a plan to reduce red 5 
snapper bycatch and mortality, with the knowledge that if we 6 
could reduce this we shouldn’t have to reduce the TAC again. 7 
 8 
Here we are with National Marine Fisheries talking about 9 
lowering the TAC again on red snapper, National Marine Fisheries 10 
answer to fixing the problem and rebuilding the snapper stock.  11 
We all, and especially the marine scientists in this room, know 12 
that that’s not the fix all for this problem. 13 
 14 
Since 1990, the shrimp sector has been identified as the single 15 
most important element to recovery of red snapper.  In March of 16 
1999, the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council adopted a 17 
regulatory amendment that lowered total allowable TAC of red 18 
snapper and acquired a 50 percent reduction in red snapper 19 
bycatch by 1994 off the EEZ shrimp trawler fleet to occur 20 
through the mandatory use of finfish excluder devices and 21 
reduction of fishing effort, area and season closures or shrimp 22 
fishery or a combination of these actions. 23 
 24 
In 2006, the only measure accomplished is an 11.7 reduction for 25 
the use of the BRDs, which didn’t begin until 1998.  National 26 
Marine Fisheries has stated that poor performance of the fisheye 27 
BRDs that was producing the 40 percent reduction in the red 28 
snapper mortality is more likely due to the changes in the 29 
fishing practices by the shrimpers. 30 
 31 
The shrimp fishery had a tool that would successfully eliminate 32 
40 percent and they experimented with it and made it 33 
ineffective. 34 
 35 
A consolidated report from three independent peer review panels 36 
reported in December of 1997 that the burden of recovery cannot 37 
be placed solely on the directed fishery and that even a closure 38 
on the directed fishery would not achieve rebuilding and the 39 
panel recommended that management strategies such as the use of 40 
bycatch reduction devices, time/area closures, bycatch quotas, 41 
and other effort capacity reductions in the shrimp fishery be 42 
considered. 43 
 44 
I would go on, but people have kind of covered this.  A 45 
consolidated report stated that BRD survival rates of red 46 
snapper encountered and escaped from the net are uncertain, as 47 
cited. 48 
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 1 
Basically, that they’re saying -- This was in 1997 and here we 2 
are in 2006 and still very little has been done to reduce the 3 
bycatch in the shrimp trawl fishery.  You’ve had bycatch quota 4 
alternatives in several fishery management plans and always they 5 
pull them out before they go to public hearings.  Explain to me 6 
and to future generations why you do this. 7 
 8 
In 1999 at a stakeholder conference, it was recommended that 9 
National Marine Fisheries look at bycatch quotas for the shrimp 10 
fishery to help rebuild the red snapper stock.  To this day, 11 
this has not been considered by National Marine Fisheries. 12 
 13 
Recreational fishermen have been playing their role in 14 
rebuilding the red snapper stock with reduced bag limits, size 15 
limits, seasonal closures, and low mortality in red snapper 16 
bycatch.  It’s time the shrimp fishery play their part.  There 17 
needs to be a red snapper bycatch quota put on the shrimp trawl 18 
fishery. 19 
 20 
I’ve heard here today and there’s talk about going to a 21 
thirteen-inch fish on the commercial end and it’s because they 22 
have an 80 percent release mortality and I don’t know if this is 23 
the answer.  I’ve got some questions here. 24 
 25 
Is this the answer?  Do we need a sixteen-inch fish to rebuild 26 
the stock?  Another question is if we go to a thirteen-inch 27 
fish, will both sectors have a reduction in TAC if we reduce the 28 
size or would just the recreational have a reduction in TAC? 29 
 30 
I’m kind of wondering if we were reduced to a thirteen-inch 31 
fish, would it shorten our season and why?  If we’re killing 32 
four fish per person now and a reduction in the size, if we go 33 
to killing just four fish -- If we’re killing four fish now or 34 
killing more fish to achieve that four fish per person, why 35 
would we have a reduction in our TAC and why would we have a 36 
reduction in our season and why would the model have to show 37 
this or does that make good sense?  Thank you very much. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Robson.  Julie, would you 40 

like to ask a question or respond to that? 41 
 42 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like he’s asking questions about the 43 

science that we can answer and this seems like it’s a good 44 
opportunity to answer those questions. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If Dr. Crabtree had not been talking with 47 

his General Counsel, I think he might have heard it.  The 48 
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question was really based on why, if we reduce the size limit, 1 
does our days actually decrease, the recreational size limit? 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  The model projects that more people catch their 4 

bag limit at lower size limits and so the catch rates go up. 5 
 6 
MR. ROBSON:  You’re reducing poundage, right?  We were just 7 

talking about like a one-pound fish versus a four-pound fish and 8 
so you should -- 9 
 10 
MS. MORRIS:  The problem now is that you’re harvesting the 11 

sixteen-inch fish and the total allowable catch for recreational 12 
and commercial is based on the number of fish that you actually 13 
harvest, but we haven’t really been doing a good job of counting 14 
the fish that you discard on the way to catching that harvest 15 
and so we’re really, on the recreational side, even though it’s 16 
only a 20 percent bycatch mortality from your releases, we’re 17 
killing both the 20 percent of the fish you discard as well as 18 
the ones that you land. 19 
 20 
We’re trying to reduce that discard and so if you catch the -- 21 
If you have a smaller size limit, you’re going to catch your TAC 22 
more quickly in a shorter season, because you’re not going to be 23 
throwing so many fish back.  It’s going to take you less time to 24 
land your bag limit. 25 
 26 
MR. ROBSON:  But you only have one per day -- In other words, 27 

you’re saying over months. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Maybe we can’t explain it in an easy 30 

fashion.  What I would suggest, Scott, is that maybe you can 31 
talk with Dr. Crabtree in just a few minutes maybe as we wind 32 
down here today and just have a little discussion about how the 33 
model is behaving there. 34 
 35 
MR. ROBSON:  I think that’s where the recreational end wants to 36 

stay on a sixteen-inch.  Nobody wants a reduced season, but we 37 
want what’s best for this fishery.  You’re at a double-edged 38 
sword here on this thing and that’s why it’s so tough. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It is tough and we certainly appreciate your 41 

comments.  Any other questions?  We stand at the normal time of 42 
our adjournment and we have Mr. Earl Rader next and I will just 43 
tell everyone that right behind him there’s only one more 44 
person, minus those who I will call their name for a second time 45 
to see if they might have been out of the room the first time 46 
when we called them.  Next is Mr. Rader. 47 
 48 
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MR. EARL RADER:  Hello, Mr. Chairman and council.  I’m from 1 

Pensacola and I represent the Pensacola Recreational Fishermen’s 2 
Association.  It’s a two-hundred-member association.  I came 3 
over this morning from Pensacola and we as an association 4 
recommend that we leave the recreational requirements where they 5 
are. 6 
 7 
Our main reason for that is if you would talk to any of our 8 
members, they would tell you that this year has been the best 9 
fishing year, as far as red snapper is concerned, than in all 10 
the best years, excluding Ivan.  The year we had Ivan, of 11 
course, everything was disrupted. 12 
 13 
If you took that year out, every year has improved.  The fishery 14 
has increased and everything is much better this year than it 15 
has been over the last few years and so why would we want to 16 
change that when we’re improving right along?   17 
 18 
When I go out, I catch my limit and if I’m catching small fish, 19 
I move on.  I use a 9/0 circle hook, because I don’t want any 20 
small fish and we’re all, as our group, for the fishery and 21 
improving the fishery, which we put out reefs and we help 22 
wherever we can help. 23 
 24 
Even after Dennis, our fishery improved and now we have the 25 
Oriskany.  Anyway, also our concern is with the thirteen-inch 26 
commercial snapper, that if that should happen that our fishery 27 
would be impacted drastically and that there just wouldn’t be 28 
any fish left for us.  29 
 30 
We would actually reverse the trend that we’ve been in over the 31 
past few years and we believe that that would happen.  If we had 32 
to go to a thirteen-inch size limit, we would hope that somehow 33 
we would have an area we could fish in, like the thirty-fathom 34 
limit or something like that, that would help us still continue 35 
to fish. 36 
 37 
I’ve fished all my life and I love fishing and I don’t want to 38 
stop if I can help it.  I’m retired now and I can do it full 39 
time and so -- We are for what’s fair for everyone.  We’re not 40 
trying to say this group should be penalized or the other one, 41 
but I’m sure there’s some way to come up where the shrimpers and 42 
the commercial people and recreational people can live together 43 
and come through with this thing. 44 
 45 
That’s about all I have.  I have three petitions opposing the 46 
thirteen-inch limit that I would like to turn over and I would 47 
take any questions. 48 



  129 

 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rader.  Mr. Perret has a 2 

question. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you for your comments, sir.  You say your 5 

membership is about 200.  What was your membership before the 6 
year of the four storms that hit Florida a couple of years ago?  7 
Is your membership down or up or about the same? 8 
 9 
MR. RADER:  It’s up right now today. 10 

 11 
MR. PERRET:  It is up? 12 

 13 
MR. RADER:  Yes. 14 

 15 
MR. PERRET:  Are your members fishing as much as they have in 16 

the past? 17 
 18 
MR. RADER:  Short of Ivan -- Of course, everybody was put back 19 

during that year, but our association promotes fishing and we 20 
fish together.  Those that don’t have boats go with us and so on 21 
and so we are fishing more than we ever have and catching more 22 
red snapper than I’ve ever caught.  I’ve been in Pensacola 23 
eleven years, incidentally, and so I’ve been able to see the 24 
trend through those years. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rader.  We appreciate your 27 

comments.  With that, I’m going to go through the names who 28 
weren’t in the room or somehow we missed them.  I’m going to go 29 
through them real rapidly and so if you’re in the room, you had 30 
better hop up: Captain Jim Stone, Captain John F. Lang, Marvin 31 
B. Forin, Eric Manti, Nicolas Liederman, Brian Lynch, Al Bednar, 32 
Bart Niquet, Patrick -- Go ahead, Mr. Bednar. 33 
 34 
MR. AL BEDNAR:  My name is Al Bednar and I’m the owner and 35 

operator of a charterboat out of Pensacola, Florida.  I’m in 36 
opposition of a thirteen-inch size limit for commercial fishing.  37 
 38 
I’ve been in this several years and I’ve seen when the stocks 39 
really got in bad shape back in the early 1990s and I think the 40 
size limit was twelve inches.  If we revert back to a size limit 41 
like that, I think we’re going to be going backwards instead of 42 
forward for the fishery where it is right now. 43 
 44 
The effort on a lot of the charterboats and the storms that 45 
we’ve incurred over the last two or three years -- Everybody has 46 
been standing up here saying that this has been a good year for 47 
everybody, but what they’re basing a lot of it on is from the 48 
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previous two years. 1 
 2 
My season this year has been a little better this year than it 3 
has the previous two years, but it’s nothing compared to what it 4 
was three years ago before we were hit by these storms.  A lot 5 
of the boats last year were reporting 50 and 60 percent business 6 
drop because of the storms. 7 
 8 
Everything is wiped out and customers don’t have a place to stay 9 
and so they’re not going to come down and fish and that’s 10 
reducing the effort right there and I just -- I don’t know.  11 
That’s about all I’ve got to say. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bednar.  Any questions of Mr. 14 

Bednar? 15 
 16 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Has snapper fishing been better for you in 17 

Pensacola? 18 
 19 
MR. BEDNAR:  Yes, it has.   20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  I’ve got Mr. Patrick 22 

Philips.  Is he in the room?  With that, before we have our last 23 
open comment period person, I want to just thank everyone for 24 
their patience, both council members as well as everyone in the 25 
audience, for the patience as we moved through the afternoon and 26 
add this wealth of public testimony. 27 
 28 
Mr. Ward has promised me that he wanted to be at the end because 29 
he was going to talk about something totally different than 30 
we’ve heard all day and so with that, Mr. Ward, you are our last 31 
speaker. 32 
 33 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Mr. Chairman, you’re partially right.  I’m 34 

William Ward and I’m here to represent the Gulf Fishermen’s 35 
Association.  Good afternoon or I should say good evening to all 36 
of you. 37 
 38 
First and foremost, we’re encouraged by the increase and 39 
abundance of red snapper in the eastern Gulf.  Most of our 40 
fishermen fish there.  I think there’s more work to do.  I say 41 
encouraged because we’re happy thus far that red snapper have 42 
begun the sow the seeds of love, so to speak, in our area, the 43 
eastern Gulf. 44 
 45 
Multiple year classes of fish and so we’re encouraged, but we’re 46 
not there yet, gang, and so keep on trudging forward and make it 47 
happen for our fishermen in the eastern Gulf, because if IFQs do 48 
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come, we sure would love to have the fishery strong and vibrant 1 
in the eastern Gulf. 2 
 3 
With that have been said, earlier there were some comments 4 
regarding allocation issues, the constant argument.  I kind of 5 
liken it to my meeting at FWC in Tallahassee where I said we get 6 
in this debate of recreational fishermen versus commercial 7 
fishermen and do you want your right arm cut off or your left 8 
leg and I kind of need both. 9 
 10 
I don’t want to pick sides.  They’re both very important for the 11 
economy of the Gulf of Mexico and I don’t think any of us here 12 
should think of it in those terms.  I would remind you though 13 
that the commercial fishery, having said that and not to 14 
minimize anything the recreational fishery does, because it’s 15 
enormous, but the commercial fishery feeds the people of this 16 
country. 17 
 18 
With a four-and-a-half million pound TAC, that’s about two 19 
million servings of red snapper to fishery people all along this 20 
coastline, all along the Gulf coast, and that’s a very, very 21 
important impact. 22 
 23 
The segway of that would be to my next comment.  I passed around 24 
an article that you probably have seen on the St. Petersburg 25 
Times August 6th edition to the fraudulent sale of grouper.  My 26 
chefs, the chefs that I deal with on a daily basis, appreciate 27 
the fact that they have Will Ward and the Captain’s Finest 28 
Seafood to give them fresh, real seafood and not bassa marked as 29 
grouper and not Lake Victoria perch marked as grouper. 30 
 31 
They appreciate that fact and they, upon my meetings with the 32 
Attorney General’s Office in Tallahassee, the Department of 33 
Agriculture and Consumer Services in Tallahassee and the FWC are 34 
going to start to champion the cause to move forward to try to 35 
make sure this is ended, but they do need some help from the 36 
federal level. 37 
 38 
They do need your support maybe in the form of a letter maybe to 39 
the FDA, to Customs, whoever it may be, to put an end to the 40 
fraudulent sale of grouper that is widespread and rampant in the 41 
Gulf coast. 42 
 43 
The recent case that was just decided on Friday, a gentleman was 44 
serving I believe a fish that was a catfish that had a -- I 45 
forgot the carcinogen that is in it, but it’s been tested now to 46 
have carcinogen in it and that food was served along the Gulf 47 
coast of all of this country to people that didn’t even know 48 
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about it. 1 
 2 
Whatever this council can do, and I’ll be glad to work with 3 
staff and whoever to remedy that, but it is about the public 4 
trust, but it’s also about serving the nation’s trust. 5 
 6 
Finally, with my time remaining, there’s an article I also sent 7 
out to you and the council dated August 13th regarding a 8 
fisherman’s wharf.  You’re well aware of us losing the 9 
infrastructure and the issues are preeminent on our minds.  Fish 10 
houses are closing left and right.  Recreational fishermen have 11 
a hard time having access to fuel, bait, and ice. 12 
 13 
We have started to try to develop networking with the City of 14 
St. Petersburg to do so and they have also asked us to see if we 15 
can seek federal support in terms of just letting people know 16 
about the magnitude of the problem. 17 
 18 
They’re not aware.  They’re government folks and the yuckity 19 
yucks that don’t understand these things.  They don’t understand 20 
the fisheries issues that we deal with everyday, that you guys 21 
face with your constituencies every day, and I would hope that 22 
you would encourage reading first the article and then if you 23 
have any comments or help that you can provide our association 24 
or myself, I would welcome it.   25 
 26 
I know I rushed through it and I’m sorry, but I had to rush 27 
because I had three topics to cover it and I did it pretty 28 
quickly.  Please ask questions or I’ll feel like I was a 29 
failure. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  Any questions of Will? 32 

 33 
MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Ward, I don’t have a question.  I’ve got a 34 

comment that last weekend in the great city of New Orleans, the 35 
great state of Louisiana and sponsored by NOAA, we had the Great 36 
American Seafood Cook Off that we sponsor every year. 37 
 38 
Your people from Tallahassee and the Ag Center won it with a 39 
snapper citrus dish with real red snapper and I just wanted to 40 
make that comment. 41 
 42 
MR. WARD:  I appreciate that and so do our consumers.  43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I also think we may have staff -- I’m 45 

remembering we’ve written a letter about labeling and in some 46 
respects the issues that you discussed and we may need to look 47 
back.  Is anyone else remembering that?  Am I the only one? 48 
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 1 
We may look back and see whether we’ve written a letter and see 2 
who we sent that to and may resend that letter.  With that, are 3 
there any other questions of Will?  Hearing none, it looks like 4 
Mr. Williams -- 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Are you ready for the Reef Fish report? 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, I kind of thought we were going to 9 

recess at this point in time of the day.  We start at 8:30 10 
tomorrow. 11 
 12 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:45 o’clock p.m., August 13 
16, 2006.) 14 
 15 

- - - 16 
 17 

August 17, 2006 18 
 19 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 20 
 21 

- - - 22 
 23 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in 24 
Salon I and II of the Baton Rouge Marriott, Baton Rouge, 25 
Louisiana, Thursday morning, August 17, 2006, and was called to 26 
order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could come to order, I believe we’re 29 

working on getting the Reef Fish Committee reports printed up at 30 
this moment, but just if we’re keeping score here, I want to go 31 
ahead and make sure everybody is on the same track I am. 32 
 33 
We should just have Reef Fish Management Committee left, Joint 34 
Reef Fish/Shrimp Management Committee, AP Selection and SEDAR 35 
Selection Committee, the Mackerel Committee report, and then 36 
Other Business.  I think, if we could, Mr. Williams acted as our 37 
chair in the Mackerel Management Committee and since we’re 38 
waiting on Reef Fish, we would move to that in just a moment.   39 
 40 
Before we move to that, Mr. Hal Robbins and Mr. Dave McKinney 41 
have indicated to me they have another meeting to attend today 42 
in the local area and if we have any questions of them relating 43 
to some of our deliberations later in the day that you can think 44 
of or in relation to some of the public testimony that we had 45 
yesterday, they would like to kind of have an opportunity to 46 
help with any of those questions now and then be on their way to 47 
their other meeting. 48 
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 1 
If any of the members have any questions regarding enforcement 2 
that they would want to ask at this time, I would say let’s try 3 
to entertain those. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Gentlemen, you were both here yesterday and we 6 

heard from at least people in three states and I guess they were 7 
complaining about the lack of enforcement and so I know all of 8 
you are going to do everything you can to help out with that and 9 
so thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 12 

 13 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  In Panama City, I’ve been getting lots of 14 

comments from particularly the charterboat guys that the IFQ 15 
will not be enforced properly and there will be problems.  Dave, 16 
I know I talked to you earlier in the week and you assured me 17 
that there are plans in effect to help with the enforcement. 18 
 19 
You also told me that you would like to come and talk to the 20 
recreational people, because you think it’s just a 21 
misunderstanding and can you comment on that? 22 
 23 
MR. DAVE MCKINNEY:  Let me just take both of those in turn, if I 24 

could.  The issue of the lack of enforcement, I think there’s no 25 
doubt that the NOAA Fisheries Office of Enforcement is stretched 26 
thin throughout the Gulf of Mexico and we have a large reduction 27 
in force, but it’s not that that hasn’t been considered in our 28 
overall strategic plan and it’s not that that has not been 29 
compensated over the years with increased funding to the states 30 
and the deputization of state officers under our joint 31 
enforcement agreement program. 32 
 33 
Currently, that program for 2006 is about fifteen-some-odd 34 
million dollars and in 2007, it’s projected to go to about $17 35 
million and a great portion of that goes to the Gulf states to 36 
in fact do federal work. 37 
 38 
In practical terms, we have somewhere between -- A good estimate 39 
is between 150 and 250 boots on the ground in terms of state 40 
officers that are out there on the docks doing enforcement work 41 
and inspecting plants and inspecting vessels. 42 
 43 
Over the years, that program has continued to become very 44 
successful and a huge number of cases that would normally go 45 
through federal courts are now actually taken through state 46 
courts under state regulations. 47 
 48 
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In part, yes, we don’t have all the federal agents, maybe, that 1 
we would like to see.  I don’t think that the agency could ever 2 
afford to put 150 or 250 federal agents across the Gulf and I 3 
don’t think that the agency would be well served by doing that, 4 
but we do have another program in place that is providing 5 
excellent enforcement and we have a number of high profile cases 6 
that were made with state officers and then state officers 7 
making them by themselves that in recent times have made it into 8 
the press. 9 
 10 
I guess enforcement will always say there’s never enough 11 
enforcement, but I think that the program that’s out there now 12 
is incredibly effective and certainly sets a pattern for what 13 
the model should look like in years to come. 14 
 15 
In terms of the IFQ enforcement, there has been a lot of 16 
discussion, especially after the submission of the Federal 17 
Register notice where people had an opportunity to see that 18 
notice and read the details of it, that somehow every aspect of 19 
the IFQ program would be contained within that Federal Register 20 
notice and that’s simply not the case. 21 
 22 
The framework of the IFQ is included in that federal notice, but 23 
the details, many, many, many of the details, are not included, 24 
because if we were to incorporate every possible design of every 25 
screen and every component of the IFQ program in the Federal 26 
Register notice, it would take us a long time to write it up 27 
and, as you know, it would come out 800 pages long. 28 
 29 
In order to explain some of the misperceptions about the 30 
enforceability of the IFQ program that have been surfacing here 31 
in recent times, my offer is that I will meet with any group.  32 
As the council knows, you did authorize us to have stakeholder 33 
meetings at the last council session and that’s an educational 34 
program to the dealers and the fishers that are going to be the 35 
primary participants in the program. 36 
 37 
It really didn’t include the recreational fishers and so my 38 
offer is that I would certainly meet with recreational fishing 39 
groups.  I’m tentatively scheduled to meet with the Port Aransas 40 
Boatmen’s Association, which is a recreational charterboat 41 
group, I believe the first Wednesday in September and make a 42 
presentation about the IFQ and the enforceability of the IFQ and 43 
that offer stands to any other recreational fishing group that’s 44 
out there.  If I can work you into my calendar or change my 45 
calendar to meet your schedule, I would be happy to do that. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, we 48 
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certainly appreciate that. 1 
 2 
MR. HAL ROBBINS:  I have one other thing.  There was so much 3 

stuff thrown against the wall yesterday that I don’t want a lot 4 
of it to stick and so I would like to highlight at least one 5 
case that demonstrates the impact that we’ve made on Gulf 6 
fishing, fishing prices, and protecting the consumer. 7 
 8 
On Friday, we took a plea in the northern district of Florida, 9 
in Pensacola.  An individual by the name of Danny Nguyen and 10 
Panhandle Trading, Panhandle Seafood, Incorporated, entered a 11 
guilty plea to participating in the conspiracy to import and 12 
market fraudulently labeled Vietnamese catfish and participating 13 
in the conspiracy to launder the proceeds of the scheme. 14 
 15 
This case involved over a million pounds of catfish.  It was 16 
imported into the United States marked as grouper, this 17 
particular shipment.  It’s been labeled as other things as well. 18 
 19 
This obviously affects the price, because in many cases this 20 
fish was sold as grouper and other products.  This has an effect 21 
on our fishers in the Gulf of Mexico, those that are fishing for 22 
snapper and grouper, because this fish was intermittingly used 23 
as other fish in restaurants and so forth, as many of you know 24 
from the St. Pete Times article that was run a couple of weeks 25 
ago. 26 
 27 
This individual was not only importing and it was not bassa 28 
catfish.  It was all tested DNA as sutchi catfish.  He also was 29 
importing snakehead and in that case, it was being re-boxed and 30 
put into boxes labeled “grouper” for sale. 31 
 32 
He distributed to more than sixty companies in Florida, Alabama, 33 
and in some other states.  This individual had a great impact on 34 
the consumption of fish in the Gulf area.  This is a case that 35 
was initiated in the Southeast Division in Charleston, South 36 
Carolina. 37 
 38 
It extended to Panama City and it has gone to several other 39 
states and divisions.  This is an example of the hard work that 40 
the men and women in the Southeast Division Office of Law 41 
Enforcement have performed and I really resent the fact that Mr. 42 
Smarr and others felt that in order to champion their cause that 43 
they needed to throw stones at the Office for Law Enforcement. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Hal.  With that, are there any 46 

other questions or responses?  We do appreciate the good efforts 47 
you all give throughout the Gulf.  It’s a tough job you do and 48 
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you are spread thin, but we’re always appreciative of your 1 
efforts.  We appreciate you all being here and answering 2 
questions as well. 3 
 4 
With that, unless other people have Reef Fish Management, I 5 
think we’re still short of having those for everyone and so with 6 
that, we’ll move to the Mackerel Management Committee and Mr. 7 
Williams. 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The report is labeled Tab C.  The agenda was 10 

adopted with the addition of a discussion of a joint meeting of 11 
the mackerel management committees of the Gulf and South 12 
Atlantic Councils.  The minutes of the October 4, 2005 meeting 13 
were approved as written. 14 
 15 
Dr. Leard reviewed the history of the SEDAR 5 assessment and 16 
review recommendations, as well as the original SSC reviews, the 17 
joint SSC report, and the SSC reviews of the joint SSC report.   18 
 19 
He discussed the primary issue in these reviews as being the 20 
level of mixing of Gulf and South Atlantic king mackerel in the 21 
winter mixing zone.  Mr. Daughdrill reported the South Atlantic 22 
Council recommendations.   23 
 24 
The committee discussed the need for a joint mackerel management 25 
committee meeting to resolve the mixing issue.  The committee 26 
discussed mixing and the effects on the status and acceptable 27 
catch levels for each migratory group.   28 
 29 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 30 
that the council begin a joint amendment to separate the coastal 31 
migratory fishery management plan. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 34 
discussion regarding the motion?  Hearing no discussion, is 35 
there any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion 36 
passes. 37 

 38 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Following additional discussion, the committee 39 
recommends, and I so move, to send the Mackerel Management 40 
Committee and/or Gulf Council designees to a joint committee 41 
meeting on September 18 and 19 and instruct Gulf staff to 42 
provide information to the Mackerel Committee regarding landings 43 
in the Gulf by region since 2002. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a committee motion.  Is there any 46 
discussion regarding this committee motion?  Is there any 47 
objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 48 
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passes. 1 
 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  That concludes my report. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  With that, I think 5 

we can move on to the AP Selection and SEDAR Selection 6 
Committee.  Mr. Horn, would you like me to go first as you get 7 
your AP Selection or are you ready? 8 
 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  They’re typing that. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  They’re typing that one?  Mr. Swingle, would 12 

you like to move on to our Other Business item of aquaculture? 13 
 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think, as some of you all will 15 

recall, we did get a notice from Mike Rubino, who is head of the 16 
NOAA aquaculture group, indicating that we were getting funding 17 
from the national office of NMFS in the amount of $60,000 to 18 
hire consultants to begin work in drafting some of analyses 19 
needed to complete the aquaculture amendment. 20 
 21 
We’ve hired two classes of contractors to work on that for the 22 
development of the socioeconomic analyses.  We hired two 23 
economists and they will do that type of analysis all the way 24 
through the four sections of the amendment and then we hired two 25 
aquaculture specialists to also assist in drafting the analyses 26 
of the alternatives in the sections where the management 27 
alternatives and for the section on environmental consequences. 28 
 29 
That work -- Although we were notified in April of the money, we 30 
got it in mid-June and we initiated contractual agreements with 31 
those persons about mid-June and I guess all of them are working 32 
part-time on this project, because they do have other duties, 33 
but they are making some progress. 34 
 35 
I guess the group had tentatively indicated in the statement of 36 
work that we would have a review document by the latter part of 37 
October in order that that might be reviewed at the meeting in 38 
November and that -- We may or may not be able to complete that 39 
document, but we should have some sort of document for review 40 
and this is because of the kind of late start under the funding 41 
that was available. 42 
 43 
All four of them are now engaged in doing that and I guess at 44 
least two of them have submitted some fairly good work products 45 
from their efforts and so that summarizes it, Mr. Chair. 46 
 47 
MR. HENDRIX:  Wayne, that document that you’re talking about or 48 
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the draft of the document, will be a draft of the options paper 1 
for the final public hearing? 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s true that it will be an 4 

analyses of the alternatives for management of the aquaculture 5 
in the EEZ and there will be some other boilerplate sections 6 
that probably will have to wait until we get the IPT involved in 7 
development of the document in order to finalize it as a public 8 
hearing document. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions regarding the 11 

aquaculture amendment? 12 
 13 
MR. MCILWAIN:  Wayne, do you think by January we could have a 14 

document? 15 
 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Very definitely I think so.  By 17 

January, we should have at least the final work product of the 18 
persons we hired to do those types of analyses and provide the 19 
wording.  I think that would be the case. 20 
 21 
I think we can have their work product available for the 22 
November meeting as well, but it may not be a polished product 23 
ready to go to public hearings at that point in time. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?   26 

 27 
MR. BROWN:  Wayne, what committee will that come under? 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We had, in the past, been using a 30 

joint committee for the Reef Fish, Coastal Migratory Pelagics, 31 
and Red Drum Committees, those three committees.  We did that 32 
because we thought the aquaculture efforts would probably be 33 
focused on finfish and those three committees were managing the 34 
finfish under the council system. 35 
 36 
Unless someone makes a change in that, that’s what we would do.  37 
It makes a rather large committee, but it involves all the 38 
finfish management committees. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Swingle.  Are there any other 41 

questions?  Hearing none and seeing none, I believe that 42 
concludes at least the one additional Other Business Item that 43 
we had.  What we will do now is move back to the Reef Fish 44 
Management Committee. 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  That would be the report at Tab B.  The agenda 47 

and minutes of the June 7th meeting were approved as written. 48 
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 1 
Regarding the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps Monitoring 2 
Program, Andy David and Chris Gledhill gave a PowerPoint 3 
presentation describing changes in reef fish populations during 4 
the last five years in both the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat 5 
Lumps MPAs and in the Twin Ridges control area.   6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams, I was just informed that some 8 

of the other side of the table hasn’t got the committee report 9 
passed out yet and I apologize.  I thought it had gotten to 10 
everyone.  If you’ll hold just for a minute, I think we may have 11 
enough copies or I’m hoping.  Let’s take a five-minute break and 12 
we’ll come back to this. 13 
 14 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think now everyone has a report.  It 17 

should be Tab B. 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We were talking about the Madison-Swanson and 20 

Steamboat Lumps monitoring program.  They noted a general 21 
increase in groupers and snappers in the Madison-Swanson MPA, 22 
Twin Ridges, and Eastern Gulf of Mexico Shelf. 23 
 24 
Within the Steamboat Lumps, grouper/snapper abundances were low 25 
and did not change over time.  However, the Steamboat Lumps MPA 26 
does not contain significant grouper/snapper habitat.  It is 27 
difficult to determine at this time if change in grouper/snapper 28 
abundance was due to the no-take reserve or other management 29 
actions.   30 
 31 
Other studies by Koenig and Coleman showed that the percentage 32 
of male gag in the Madison-Swanson population increased after 33 
closure and then decreased due to poaching.  Habitat changes 34 
were observed after the recent hurricanes, with some of the 35 
relief sanded over. 36 
 37 
Regarding Status Report of the Amendment 29 Grouper IFQ, Stu 38 
Kennedy summarized the results of an Ad Hoc IFQ Panel meeting 39 
held June 15 and 16 in Tampa.  The AP recommended that shares be 40 
established for four sets of species groupings and based upon 41 
logbook data for 2001-2004. 42 
 43 
The IFQ sets consist of 5.31 million pounds of red grouper, 44 
2.199 million pounds of gag, 1.248 million pounds of other 45 
shallow-water grouper, and 1.063 million pounds of deep-water 46 
grouper.   47 
 48 
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The division of shares included splitting scamp landings into 82 1 
percent shallow-water grouper and 18 percent deepwater grouper.  2 
If the IFQ referendum was a weighted vote, qualifying poundage 3 
would be based on the average of five out of six years of 4 
logbook data between 1999 and 2004, a minimum of 1,000 pounds 5 
average during those five years, and possession of a currently 6 
active permit.   7 
 8 
If the referendum was an unweighted vote, then the qualifying 9 
poundage should be a minimum of 4,000 pounds average.  The AP 10 
discussed errors in logbook records.   11 
 12 
They requested that someone from the Southeast Center who is 13 
responsible for logbooks and someone from Florida FWC who is 14 
responsible for trip tickets come to their next meeting to 15 
discuss how fishermen can obtain records and how errors can be 16 
corrected.   17 
 18 
The AP also requested that the council send a letter to all reef 19 
fish permit holders to let them know that the Grouper IFQ AP is 20 
considering a referendum and to suggest strongly that the permit 21 
holder request a copy of their logbook and trip ticket records 22 
for verification from NMFS and state agencies.  The AP set its 23 
next meeting for August 22 to 26. 24 
 25 
Regarding SEDAR-9, which was vermilion snapper, gray 26 
triggerfish, and greater amberjack, for each SEDAR assessment, 27 
Steven Atran reviewed the Standing and Special Reef Fish SSC 28 
comments and Stu Kennedy reviewed the Reef Fish AP comments.  29 
  30 
Vermilion snapper, the SEDAR Review Panel concluded that 31 
vermilion snapper is neither overfished nor undergoing 32 
overfishing.  The SSC recommended that the Center do a 33 
sensitivity run of the assessment model including directed 34 
fishery discard mortality.   35 
 36 
Just parenthetically, that’s because the assessment did not 37 
include any discard mortality.  It assumed it was zero.  If the 38 
sensitivity runs do not change the apparent status of the stock 39 
relative to benchmarks, then the SSC recommended that ABC be set 40 
at the OY level of the yield at 75 percent of FMSY.   41 
 42 
The AP recommended that all of the fishing regulations 43 
implemented in Reef Fish Amendment 2, the vermilion rebuilding 44 
plan, be rescinded, since the new assessment shows that there 45 
never was a problem with vermilion snapper. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy, I think Steve had a point he wanted to 48 
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make. 1 
 2 
MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  On those sensitivity runs, I got an email 3 

yesterday from Shannon Calay.  She’s still writing up the 4 
report, but she said the sensitivity runs do not change the 5 
status of the stocks and they only have a minimal impact on the 6 
results. 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Gray triggerfish, the SEDAR Review Panel 9 

concluded that gray triggerfish is undergoing overfishing, but 10 
did not make a determination of whether the stock is overfished, 11 
due to sensitivity of the analyses to the stock-recruit 12 
relationship.   13 
 14 
The SSC recommended that the gray triggerfish fishing mortality 15 
rate be reduced from its current level to the maximum fishing 16 
mortality of F30 percent SPR or below.  The AP did not accept 17 
that gray triggerfish is undergoing overfishing and believes 18 
that there are difficulties in collecting good effort when they 19 
shift in and out as target species.   20 
 21 
Committee members asked how the basis for the CPUE indices was 22 
determined.  Stu Kennedy responded that it was based on trips 23 
where gray triggerfish were caught, trips where the fisherman 24 
told the interviewer that gray triggerfish were targeted, and 25 
trips based on species composition or habitat that was 26 
associated with gray triggerfish.    27 
 28 
However, the AP stated that there were dissimilarities between 29 
how gray triggerfish were caught versus other species, such as 30 
smaller hook sizes.  31 
 32 
Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 33 
that the council begin the process of an amendment to address 34 
overfishing  in gray triggerfish and have the Science Center 35 
respond to questions about how CPUE was used in the assessment 36 
and whether there is a chance that some of the trips assumed to 37 
be targeting gray triggerfish were actually not. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  I have just a question for Stu.  Stu, you responded 40 

that it was based on trips where gray triggerfish were caught, 41 
trips where the fishermen told the interviewer that gray 42 
triggerfish were targeted.  What areas of the Gulf were these 43 
fishermen responding that they were targeting gray triggerfish?  44 
Do we know that? 45 
 46 
MR. KENNEDY:  In the AP meeting, the discussion was that there 47 

were targeted trips in the northern Gulf and that most of the 48 
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triggerfish caught are coming from the northern Gulf.  They 1 
occur all down the west coast of Florida, but that that’s where 2 
the majority of the fishery is.  That was the discussion. 3 
 4 
MR. ADAMS:  The motion here seems to have two different items.  5 

On one hand, it’s recommending that we start an actual amendment 6 
addressing triggerfish and in the last part of the motion, it’s 7 
asking for additional information and Corky has got some 8 
questions. 9 
 10 
I’ve got a bunch of questions about targeted trips for 11 
triggerfish and actually triggerfish landings and so it would 12 
seem to me that before we started the process of an amendment 13 
that we would be asking for either staff or the AP to come back 14 
and give us the better details on how they made these findings.  15 
I just hate to go off and start off an amendment when we still 16 
have all these questions about the information we’re getting. 17 
 18 
MR. HORN:  I too have serious questions about whether there are 19 

actually commercial fishermen targeting triggerfish.  There may 20 
be a niche where there is a special -- A guy may have a special 21 
sale for them. 22 
 23 
In our area, about seven or eight years ago there were some 24 
Asian fishermen who did target triggerfish off Louisiana and 25 
they got tired of fooling with the brim hooks and getting stuck 26 
and everything else and so they quit and they didn’t bring 27 
enough money to make it worth their wile.  It was better to fish 28 
something else. 29 
 30 
I really have a lot of questions about directed harvest toward 31 
gray trigger.  If there’s something in Florida that I’m not 32 
aware of, and there could be and I haven’t heard of it, I would 33 
like to know. 34 
 35 
Particularly with the information or the question that was in 36 
the second part of this motion, I would move to table the first 37 
half of the motion until we get the questions answered about the 38 
CPUE and about the directed harvest.  I think there’s some 39 
serious questions to be answered in that area.  I move to table 40 
the first half of this motion, which is to begin the process of 41 
an amendment to address overfishing in gray triggerfish. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we can’t table just half the motion.  44 

You could move to split. 45 
 46 
MR. HORN:  I so move that we table the entire motion. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s a non-debatable motion.  Bob Shipp 1 
seconded.  All those in favor of tabling the motion say aye; all 2 
those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  In line with that action, could we ask the Center 5 

to provide the information that was requested in half the motion 6 
and also, I would ask that -- I assume that Mr. Simpson with his 7 
MRFSS data could provide us with information on gray triggerfish 8 
and for staff to get whatever pertinent gray triggerfish data 9 
there is so the committee and council can take a look at it 10 
either prior to or by the next meeting for further discussion.  11 
That’s just a suggestion. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we will probably gather as much 14 

information as we can before the next meeting.  Stu had his hand 15 
up maybe as a point of clarification, though we never got to 16 
him. 17 
 18 
I’m going to give the same caution I did in committee, just 19 
because as we get these assessments from SEDAR panels, the 20 
longer we delay in making our first action to actually get the 21 
amendment moving, it ends up scrunching up our time on the other 22 
end and so I just make that caution. 23 
 24 
MR. ADAMS:  Phil was saying that he wasn’t aware of any 25 

commercial fishermen targeting triggerfish, but the information 26 
in here doesn’t even specify that it was a commercial targeted 27 
effort and that’s what I’m saying.   28 
 29 
The information we have is so sketchy that we’re not trying to 30 
delay it just because we don’t want to address it, but we’re 31 
trying to delay it because we don’t have any information on who 32 
is targeting these things or where it’s coming from. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Kennedy, see if you can clarify some and 35 

then since we don’t have a motion on the board, we’re going to 36 
go back to Mr. Williams and let him continue with the report. 37 
 38 
MR. KENNEDY:  What I reported at the committee level was the way 39 

that landings information and effort is normally calculated -- 40 
That does not mean if you’re talking about commercial there is 41 
no targeting.  If you’re talking about recreational, then there 42 
is a record in MRFSS about whether someone targeted a trip or 43 
not. 44 
 45 
At this point, it really doesn’t matter.  We can provide 46 
whatever information we have on landings.  Those things already 47 
are in the SEDAR data workshop reports and how those trips were 48 



  145 

collected and what caused them to be in that particular record, 1 
in those records, as far as effort goes.  We can do that and 2 
clarify it for you. 3 
 4 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Regarding greater amberjack, the SEDAR Review 5 

Panel found that the greater amberjack stock appears to be both 6 
overfished and undergoing overfishing.  However, the results are 7 
uncertain due to inconsistencies in catch data from different 8 
components of the fishery. 9 
 10 
Recreational headboats and commercial longlines exhibited an 11 
increase while recreational charter boats and private boats with 12 
commercial hand line exhibited decreases.  The SSC noted that 13 
the fishery has exceeded its initial 2.9 million pound TAC in 14 
each year since the greater amberjack rebuilding plan was 15 
implemented in 2003.   16 
 17 
Consequently, a scheduled TAC increase to 5.2 million pounds in 18 
2006 was not put into effect.  The SSC recommended that rather 19 
than implement a new rebuilding plan, the council and NMFS 20 
should find ways to enforce the existing TAC and the SSC 21 
recommended that the council establish a hard TAC of 2.9 million 22 
pounds for greater amberjack, commercial and recreational 23 
combined.   24 
 25 
The AP agreed that greater amberjack were not as plentiful as 26 
they used to be, but suggested that regional differences in 27 
abundance may be due to localized depletions and suggested that 28 
difficulties with the MRFSS sampling, high fuel prices in recent 29 
years and the recent hurricanes may be skewing the indices.   30 
 31 
Consequently, the AP was unable to recommend a suitable 32 
reduction necessary to rebuild the stock.  Without objection, 33 
the committee recommends, and I so move, the council develop an 34 
amendment to end overfishing in greater amberjack and restrain 35 
the TAC to 2.9 million pounds or another scientifically 36 
appropriate TAC. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 39 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  I just want to emphasize that the SEDAR and the SSC 42 

and the AP all recognized that there was difficulty in this 43 
fishery and the appropriate action for us to take in that 44 
instance is to move forward with the development of a management 45 
action to restrain TAC. 46 
 47 
MR. HORN:  I have a lot of questions that we did this plan years 48 
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ago and we took some extremely serious, what I considered 1 
extremely serious, regulations for both the recreational and the 2 
commercial. 3 
 4 
The commercial, we put a thirty-six-inch size limit, which is a 5 
pretty good sized fish, which is beyond I think the 50 percent 6 
maturity level, and reduced the recreational to a one fish bag 7 
limit and a ninety-day closure for the commercial fishery. 8 
 9 
Now, I don’t know about the recreational side, but on the 10 
commercial side, folks just quit fishing for this animal because 11 
they could catch other things that were more valuable.  The 12 
market for that fish is limited on the commercial side, because 13 
the size limit does restrain the harvest. 14 
 15 
This fishery wasn’t that bad back then and with all these 16 
regulations in place and now all of a sudden we’re saying it’s 17 
even worse, I just have some serious questions.  It just doesn’t 18 
make sense to me. 19 
 20 
The recreational was catching them out the wazoo before we went 21 
to a one fish bag limit.  The commercial, it was a beginning 22 
fishery that people were using and they’ve got so many other 23 
things now to take its place -- Again, your sales are limited 24 
for any value.  You can sell it cheap, that’s true, but then 25 
it’s not worth the effort for a fisherman to harvest it, because 26 
it does take up a lot of room on your boat if you catch any 27 
amount of them. 28 
 29 
Louisiana had a pretty good harvest of it and they don’t today 30 
because they just can’t get much for it.  A fisherman doesn’t 31 
want to go catch that animal for about seventy-five or eighty 32 
cents a pound, because it takes a lot of effort, just like 33 
everything else. 34 
 35 
They can catch vermilion or snapper or a lot of other things 36 
instead of this and this doesn’t make sense to me and I’ll be 37 
honest with you and I apologize that I have not studied the 38 
information much, but I just have a lot of serious questions 39 
about this one. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly this process -- We’re in the 42 

beginning stages of an amendment process.  We had the SEDAR-9 43 
results come to us at the last meeting and we sent that to our 44 
SSC for review on those stocks and they’ve now sent us back 45 
their recommendations and that’s where we are with this 46 
committee report. 47 
 48 
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We’re at the beginning of an amendment process that would 1 
illustrate a lot of those issues that you’re talking about as we 2 
develop and form the document and form options, Phil.  I think 3 
many of the questions that people have around the table will be 4 
answered as we go through this process. 5 
 6 
MR. ADAMS:  Maybe the amendment process will answer my question, 7 

but if it does go to a hard TAC, then you’re going to have to 8 
set a recreational and commercial proportion of that TAC.  Are 9 
we going to talk about that now or wait until we get into the 10 
process? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  You already have an allocation specified for 13 

greater amberjack in Amendment 1.  I think it’s something like 14 
80 percent recreational.  I don’t remember exactly, but it’s by 15 
far mostly recreational. 16 
 17 
MR. ATRAN:  The Amendment 1 allocation is 14 percent commercial 18 

and 86 percent recreational. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  What Amendment 1 said is that’s the allocation 21 

you would use if you do a regulatory amendment, a framework 22 
action.  If that’s how you proceed, that’s what you would use.  23 
If you want to change that and you amend the plan, then, of 24 
course, you could do that. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee 27 
motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee 28 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 29 

 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Under SEDAR-10, Gag Grouper, Clay Porch gave a 31 

PowerPoint presentation on the gag stock assessment.  He noted 32 
that there were four significant changes between the current 33 
assessment and the previous 2001 assessment. 34 
 35 
Gag was not aged properly in the 2001 assessment and 36 
consequently, using improvements in methodology, there is a new 37 
age structure for the 2006 assessment where gag are aged older.   38 
 39 
There is a new curve for estimating spawning-at-age, the 40 
reproductive vector.  Number 3, the 2006 assessment uses a 41 
Lorenzen function to vary natural mortality by age rather than 42 
using a fixed natural mortality rate.   43 
 44 
This results in a higher natural mortality rate for younger fish 45 
and a lower natural mortality rate for older fish, but the 46 
overall average rate is the same as the previous fixed rate. 47 
Then Number 4, release mortality was allowed to vary by depth of 48 
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capture.  1 
 2 
Clay Porch also discussed an issue in the assessment that 3 
appeared to have created confusion for the Review Panel and SSC.  4 
The assessment referred to both fishing mortality rate, the F on 5 
the most fully selected age group, and fishing pressure, which 6 
is an internally generated index on fishing mortality that is 7 
generated by the model.   8 
 9 
The Review Panel and SSC appeared to use these terms 10 
interchangeably, but they are not the same. The Review Panel 11 
reported that Fcurrent equals 0.39, but that is actually fishing 12 
pressure.  13 
 14 
The Review Panel and SSC recommendation to reduce fishing 15 
mortality, actually fishing pressure, to below the historical 16 
average of 0.3 corresponds to a recommendation to reduce the 17 
true fishing mortality rate to below F equals 0.35.  I hope you 18 
all find that as confusing as I do. 19 
 20 
Some of the corrections for values in the Review Panel and SSC 21 
reports were that fishing pressure erroneously reported as 22 
fishing mortality rates were: recent F, 2001 to 2004, equals 0.4 23 
rather than 0.33; historical average -- You can read these.  24 
There’s no need for me to go through those. 25 
  26 
Clay Porch then reported some short-term yield projections 27 
corresponded to various benchmarks, based on 2001-2004, mean 28 
harvest rates and a linked scenario for bycatch reduction: 29 
landings, the harvested yield, at F30 percent SPR equals 4.3 30 
million pounds; total kill, which is harvest yield plus bycatch 31 
mortality, equal 8.6 million pounds; landings of less than four 32 
million pounds will allow spawning stock biomass to increase; 33 
landings of approximately three million pounds will allow 34 
spawning stock biomass to increase to BMSY; landings of five 35 
million pounds or more will likely result in spawning stock 36 
biomass declining. 37 
 38 
Upon completion of Clay Porch’s presentation, Steven Atran 39 
reviewed the Standing and Special Reef Fish SSC comments and Stu 40 
Kennedy reviewed the Reef Fish AP comments.  41 
 42 
The SEDAR Review Panel concluded that overfishing was occurring 43 
in the gag fishery, but was unable to determine overfished 44 
status due to uncertainty in the biomass benchmarks.  The Review 45 
Panel felt that the estimate of F 30 percent SPR for maximum 46 
fishing mortality rate of 0.17 was inconsistent with recent 47 
dynamics of the gag stock. 48 
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 1 
F has been fluctuating around 0.30 for more than twenty years, 2 
yet the stock biomass is near its historical maximum.  The 3 
Review Panel therefore recommended reducing F to below 0.3.  The 4 
Review Panel also recommended setting minimum stock size 5 
threshold temporarily at twenty million pounds, since the stock 6 
had been observed to be that low without impairing recruitment. 7 
 8 
The SSC agreed with the Review Panel’s recommendation for F, but 9 
felt that the recommendation for minimum stock size threshold 10 
put the stock on the brink of recruitment overfishing and 11 
recommended that minimum stock size be set above twenty million 12 
pounds.   13 
 14 
The SSC also recommended that the council explore new techniques 15 
or strategies to decrease discard rates and discard mortality of 16 
gag.  For example, bag limits, self-releasing hooks, required 17 
use of venting tools, seasonal differences in mortality, et 18 
cetera. 19 
 20 
The AP agreed that there should be some concern about the status 21 
of gag, but did not believe that the dead discards are as high 22 
as estimated by MRFSS.  The AP also felt that fishing effort has 23 
decreased and such reductions should be considered before any 24 
decision is made about harvest reductions. 25 
 26 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 27 
the council initiate the amendment process to address 28 
overfishing and the establishment of benchmarks for gag grouper. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 31 

 32 
MR. ADAMS:  This is the same situation as the triggerfish and 33 

the amberjack.  In the report, it says the SEDAR Review Panel 34 
concluded that overfishing was occurring in the gag fishery, but 35 
was unable to determine overfished status, due to uncertainty in 36 
the biomass benchmarks. 37 
 38 
Then it says the Review Panel -- F has been fluctuating about 39 
0.30 for more than twenty years, yet the stock biomass is near 40 
its historical maximum.  The last sentence says the AP also felt 41 
that fishing effort has decreased and such reductions should be 42 
considered before any decision is made about harvest reductions. 43 
 44 
They’re telling us as hard as they can that they don’t have a 45 
grip on where the stock is or whether it’s being overfished or 46 
whether effort is decreasing probably because of cost of fuel, 47 
but then in the motion it says that we should kick start off a 48 
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new amendment to address overfishing. 1 
 2 
I don’t think they said anywhere in here that it is undergoing 3 
overfishing.  We’re just about to get a report that says that 4 
the AP is telling us now they’ve got enough information to throw 5 
all the regulations we did on vermilion snapper in Amendment 23 6 
in the trash can. 7 
 8 
We spent an extraordinary amount of time working on Amendment 23 9 
and now they’re telling us that none of it was ever needed and 10 
so I have a problem with the motion until we have all of the 11 
information that the AP in this report tells us that they do not 12 
have. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, I’m going to remind everyone where 15 

we’re at in process.  We had a SEDAR review of these stocks and 16 
we got that review at our last meeting and we sent it out to our 17 
Scientific and Statistical Panel and they’ve now brought it 18 
back. 19 
 20 
All that information is background information to this motion 21 
and this committee motion that was presented.  With that, I’ll 22 
go to Dr. Crabtree and I’ve got several people on the list 23 
already. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to be clear that the review workshop 26 

and the SSC all indicated that the stock was undergoing 27 
overfishing.  Part of the problem about whether the stock was 28 
overfished or not is because we haven’t defined overfished 29 
reference points to gauge it at and that’s part of the confusion 30 
with gag. 31 
 32 
None of our overfishing definitions have been revisited in many 33 
years and all we really have on the books are SPR estimates that 34 
don’t really jive with one another, but the report, based on all 35 
of the overfishing reference points that were considered, 36 
indicated that overfishing was occurring. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  I’ve got a couple of questions.  I see Steve Atran 39 

and Stu are the staffers that were involved with this.  In 40 
SEDAR-10 on page 9 is the graph that shows recreational and 41 
commercial landings and discards for both fisheries. 42 
 43 
The discards really started going up, recreational discards, 44 
after 1991 or 1990, somewhere in there.  That, I think we put 45 
the size limit on in 1990 and is that right?  If you look prior 46 
to 1990 and prior to that management measure, there are very, 47 
very few discards in the recreational fishery and so that’s one 48 
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point I want to make. 1 
 2 
The second point, and I guess it’s a question, is, Steve and 3 
Stu, on page 4 of the committee report that Mr. Williams just 4 
read, in the middle of the page under landings and total kill 5 
and so on and so forth, the last sentence is: Landings of five 6 
million pounds or more will likely result in spawning stock 7 
biomass decreasing.  Landings and not discards of five million. 8 
 9 
Can you give me some explanation as to why Porch used five 10 
million pounds when the recreational fishery took 4.3 million 11 
pounds last year and I guess in some of these years in that 12 
graph they may have exceeded five million pounds, though I can’t 13 
tell, but why not -- 14 
 15 
I guess what I’m saying is I prefer positive statements rather 16 
than negative.  Landings of 4.3 million pounds or less will 17 
likely result in spawning stock biomass increasing and why the 18 
negative aspect?  They’re not catching five million pounds and 19 
so why make that statement?  Can somebody answer that? 20 
 21 
MR. ATRAN:  In answer to your first question on size limits, the 22 

twenty-inch size limit was implemented in 1990 and in 2000, the 23 
size limit increased to twenty-two inches recreational and 24 
twenty-four inches commercial was implemented. 25 
 26 
As far as these numbers that I reported in the middle of page 4, 27 
I was just repeating what Clay Porch had stated during his 28 
presentation.  These were some new numbers and he basically gave 29 
three numbers. 30 
 31 
Five million pounds he felt would result in decreases in 32 
spawning stock biomass.  Four million pounds or less will allow 33 
it to increase, but not to BMSY levels.  Allowing three million 34 
pounds or less will allow the stock biomass to increase to the 35 
BMSY levels. 36 
 37 
This is new information that I just heard for the first time 38 
this week and so I would have to get back with Clay for a 39 
further explanation. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  My only point is four or less, the biomass 42 

increases and five or more, it likely decreases.  Somewhere in 43 
the middle, four-and-a-half, it may still increase, a positive 44 
statement. 45 
 46 
DR. SHIPP:  I’m puzzled in reading this.  F has been fluctuating 47 

around 0.3 for more than twenty years, yet the stock biomass is 48 
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near its historical maximum.  The Review Panel therefore 1 
recommended reducing F to below 0.30 and I don’t understand 2 
that.  Would somebody explain the logic of that? 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, would someone on your staff 5 

like to try to make an attempt at that? 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what they were looking at is that the 8 

stock had been stable and it had been around 0.3, but the recent 9 
trend in Fs were going up and so they’re recommending that you 10 
bring the Fs back down to that historical average and you keep 11 
them around there. 12 
 13 
DR. SHIPP:  That’s not what it says, Roy.  It says it’s been 14 

around 0.3 for twenty years and the stock is at its maximum and 15 
so therefore they’re recommending that it go below 0.30.  It’s 16 
the “therefore.”  The way this thing is structured, it’s one 17 
sentence and therefore and there’s no logic to it. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Remember that this is a committee report and 20 

this is our committee report and so if it’s not worded well, 21 
it’s kind of on us and not on anyone else at this point in time. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t have the review report or any of that 24 

stuff in front of me.  As we go down the path of preparing this 25 
amendment, we’ll look at all those kinds of things.  There are 26 
problems and issues with the 0.3 reference point. 27 
 28 
Based on what Clay presented to us, if you reduce that F below 29 
0.3, you increase the yields and so there’s a lot of questions 30 
whether 0.3 would be a viable and defensible proxy for MSY.   31 
 32 
It may be that the Fs have to come down even less than 0.3, 33 
because what the law requires us to do is not to maintain the 34 
stock at whatever the historical average is.  The law requires 35 
us to manage for maximum sustainable yield and that’s another 36 
issue we’re going to have to sort through.  37 
 38 
MR. ATRAN:  The recommendation to reduce it to below F equals 39 

0.3, that’s in the advisory report and the SSC endorsed that and 40 
I do recall there was a question made when the motion was made 41 
during the SSC meeting whether they meant to say at or below or 42 
below and the answer, as I recall, was that they wanted to be 43 
precautionary.  They didn’t want to say at 0.3, although that 44 
might be a safe level.  They said it would be prudent to go 45 
below that. 46 
 47 
Also, if I understood Clay Porch correctly, that number is 48 
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actually fishing pressure and so in terms of fishing mortality 1 
rate, it should be 0.35. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee 4 

motion? 5 
 6 
MR. HORN:  I was at the Reef Fish Committee meeting and did not 7 

get involved in the discussion, because I was completely and 8 
totally confused, which doesn’t mean a whole lot.  I stay that 9 
way, but when they were interchanging these terminologies, the 10 
fishing pressure, but no, it wasn’t really actually fishing 11 
pressure, but it was mortality rate. 12 
 13 
They kept on going back and forth and I -- As I heard Roy 14 
Williams, and he’s a scientist, he was confused about all of 15 
this and again, we’ve put measures in to be precautionary.  The 16 
gag grouper at the last assessment, I think a number of years 17 
back, said that gag grouper was good. 18 
 19 
We had size limits and we increased them.  We increased the 20 
recreational and we increased the commercial even more to be 21 
precautionary.  We just precautionary-ing everybody out of 22 
business and it just seems to me that it’s just an awful lot of 23 
precautionary measures going on when we’re not allowing these 24 
animals to be utilized to its fullest. 25 
 26 
Again, if it’s been about the same for twenty years and not a 27 
whole lot has changed, I just don’t see that this makes a lot of 28 
sense and Degraaf’s comments were very appropriate, I think.  I 29 
have a lot of problem with this and I’ve always had a lot of 30 
problem with scientists in general not willing to argue with one 31 
another so much rather than to criticize another person’s work, 32 
even though they may get off to the side and say he really 33 
didn’t do this or she really didn’t do that.  We get a lot of 34 
that and I have a problem with this. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just remember, the last gag assessment I believe 37 

indicated that there was about a 40 percent chance that 38 
overfishing was occurring and so we were right on the edge.  39 
Then there were catch level recommendations that came out of 40 
that last stock assessment and we’ve exceeded them every year 41 
since then. 42 
 43 
It’s not very surprising that the next stock assessment comes 44 
out showing that we’re overfishing.  The bottom line here, 45 
regardless of the 0.3 and these others, is that our on-the-books 46 
definition of overfishing with gag is an F of 30 percent SPR.  47 
That’s what is in the plan. 48 
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 1 
That is an F of 0.25, according to the report, and the recent 2 
Fs, 2001 to 2004, have averaged 0.33 and so relative to the 3 
standard we have on the books, we are overfishing and the law 4 
requires that we come in and address that. 5 
 6 
If you want to come in and look at changing the reference point, 7 
that’s fine, but right now, based on what we have, all of the 8 
information indicates that we are overfishing and we’re required 9 
to address that. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  I assume this motion is going to pass, but the 12 

thing that alarms me the most about this whole issue is the 13 
recreational discards and we, with our management measures, 14 
obviously have caused these recreational discards. 15 
 16 
Now, I read where the MRFSS data, the same old thing, is not 17 
good and all this and that, but in this amendment process, I 18 
would certainly hope that size limits on gag, a close look is 19 
taken.  In the last several years, since we put the twenty-two 20 
inch in, if this data is even half correct, we are killing and 21 
wasting a tremendous number of fish. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’re seeing that in many fisheries. 24 

 25 
MR. HORN:  It’s common sense that when fisheries get better that 26 

you’re going to catch more fish and you’re going to have a lot 27 
more smaller animals and you’re going to be throwing them 28 
overboard.   29 
 30 
Hopefully in Florida, it’s shallow enough water that those 31 
animals are living and that’s what we’re assuming.  I think the 32 
recreational harvest the majority of these animals and if 33 
they’re fishing shallower water, maybe they’re living.  Again, 34 
when it gets better, you’re going to catch more fish. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we all know how we’re going to vote 37 
on this motion.  Let’s vote it up or down.  All those in favor 38 
of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  39 
The motion passes. 40 
 41 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Under Other Business, the Reef Fish AP, regarding 42 

Amendment 23, as previously discussed, the AP voted seven to one 43 
to recommend that all fishing regulations implemented through 44 
Amendment 23, the vermilion snapper rebuilding plan, be 45 
rescinded since the new assessment shows that there was never a 46 
problem with the stock.  The committee did not make any motion 47 
regarding that. 48 
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 1 
Regarding operator permits, the AP discussed operator permits as 2 
a way to shift liability for violations from the owner to the 3 
captain of the reef fish vessel, but made no motions.   4 
 5 
Rick Leard noted that staff is moving forward with evaluating 6 
operator permits where they have been implemented in other 7 
fisheries and Steven Atran noted that operator permits had once 8 
been part of Amendment 18, although it was not currently in 9 
either 18A or 18B.   10 
 11 
Phil Horn felt that operator permits would not have much effect 12 
since the NOAA legal counsel will go after whoever has the 13 
money, that is the vessel owner.  He also felt that it is 14 
possible to ban a repeat violator without the need for an 15 
operator permit.   16 
 17 
Dave McKinney responded that the ability to revoke operator 18 
permits would make it easier to spot persons who were not 19 
authorized to operate a vessel.  In response to a question as to 20 
how many vessel operators were habitual offenders, Dave McKinney 21 
estimated that might be about 5 percent. 22 
 23 
Regarding goliath grouper, the AP, by a vote of five to three, 24 
recommended a limited harvest of goliath grouper for scientific 25 
study.  Roy Crabtree noted that there were no estimates for what 26 
a safe level of harvest might be.   27 
 28 
Steven Atran added that the last stock assessment had highly 29 
uncertain results, ranging from the stock being fully recovered 30 
to the stock would never recover due to poaching and catch-and -31 
release fishing mortality.  He also noted that a goliath grouper 32 
rebuilding plan was part of Amendment 18B, which is currently on 33 
the back burner. 34 
 35 
By a voice vote with one objection, the committee recommends, 36 
and I so move, that the council request that the Science Center 37 
conduct an analysis to determine if there is an acceptable level 38 
of harvest of goliath grouper that may be taken to help 39 
determine the status of the goliath grouper stock. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 42 

discussion? 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  My favorite fish.  The AP vote was limited harvest 45 
for scientific study and I would like to offer a friendly 46 
amendment to add “scientific study” after “taken” and before 47 
“to” so that it would read “maybe be taken for scientific study 48 
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to help determine” and so on and so forth, if that’s all right.  1 

In other words, we’re not opening any fishery up, but if we have 2 
a take, it would be to get scientific information. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is that okay with the committee members? 5 

 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The committee chair would second it. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There we go.  We’ll just do that. 9 

 10 
MR. HORN:  At the present time, what are we doing to get 11 

scientific information on goliath grouper, if anything?  If 12 
they’re not taking an animal, I don’t see how they can get any 13 
more information, but I don’t have a problem with taking them 14 
for scientific information at all. 15 
 16 
I would like to see -- Again, this thing has been closed since 17 
1992 or whatever it was and with virtually no information in 18 
Amendment 2, but I -- Are you talking about, Corky, just letting 19 
the scientists go out there and catch a few and look at them or 20 
-- My opinion is I would like to see a harvest level, regardless 21 
of who gets them, and require that they use these fish and allow 22 
the scientists to do whatever it is, such as if it’s the same 23 
process of taking out an otolith or something of that nature, 24 
and allow people to utilize that animal rather than just catch 25 
it and play with it and study it and throw it away. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  I’ve been on this soapbox for years.  What I have 28 

in mind is if the scientists say that X number of goliath 29 
grouper can be taken, whatever the number is, a hundred, then 30 
recreational and commercial fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico 31 
apply for a permit. 32 
 33 
Those that are selected for that permit to take a goliath 34 
grouper, when they take it we have an 800 number.  If you’re 35 
coming into Texas, you call the 800 number in Texas, Florida, 36 
whatever state.  The biologists get there and measure, sex, 37 
weigh and do whatever.  That’s what I have in mind. 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to Phil’s question about what’s being done, 40 

there have been a number of MARFIN studies funded through the 41 
Center and competitively to look at different things with 42 
goliath grouper. 43 
 44 
They have done estimates of abundance of goliath grouper through 45 
visual censusing, diving on spots over some period of time, and 46 
they’ve also done some censusing of juvenile numbers down in the 47 
10,000 Islands and some sort.  That sort of thing has been done. 48 
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 1 
I think what you’re talking about, Corky, is kind of what we’re 2 
asking.  Is there some number that would be safely put in place 3 
and then I think we ought to ask the scientists would having 4 
fifty or a hundred measurements and otoliths really appreciably 5 
contribute to improving our assessment of the status of the 6 
stock or not. 7 
 8 
MS. MORRIS:  I just want to remind the committee that in the 9 

earlier committee report on Administrative Policy under 10 
recommendations from the SEDAR Steering Committee, we passed a 11 
motion that included asking our own SSC to review available data 12 
on goliath grouper and progress on significant research and data 13 
needs identified in the benchmark assessment to determine 14 
whether an update or benchmark assessment is appropriate and the 15 
recommended timing of that action. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Now they’re recommending that we ask the 18 

Southeast Center and so it’s kind of a continuation of that. 19 
 20 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  To Corky’s point, I think this is an excellent 21 

time to maybe experiment with the doe tag/duck stamp idea and 22 
put it in place for the goliath grouper. 23 
 24 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I was not at the AP meeting and so I don’t know 25 

what the discussion was, but I know one of the AP members who 26 
has been pushing this idea and his idea is that it would be a 27 
scientific study set up, but it’s the fishermen that would 28 
execute it.  29 
 30 
He doesn’t have in mind the scientists going down and catching 31 
fish and releasing them or anything like that.  It’s the 32 
fishermen that would be doing the work, but they want to do it 33 
in a way that will help and that would be scientifically valid. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go ahead and vote this motion up or 36 
down.  All those in favor of the slightly amended friendly 37 
amendment committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  38 
The motion passes. 39 

 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Under Other Business for the SSC, under the 41 

subject of Improving SSC Member Participation, a suggestion had 42 
previously been made to pre-assign materials for an upcoming SSC 43 
meeting to individuals or groups with the SSC so that the 44 
individual or group would be prepared to lead the discussion on 45 
that issue.   46 
 47 
Doug Gregory reported that it had been tried once by the South 48 
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Atlantic Council’s SSC.  SSC Chairman Walter Keithly stated that 1 
he would contact the South Atlantic Council SSC Chair and South 2 
Atlantic Council staff to see how successful the process was and 3 
may ask for volunteers to try it at the next SSC meeting. 4 
 5 
List Server/Message Board, at the request of the SSC, council 6 
staff has set up an e-mail message list for the Standing SSC and 7 
Special SSCs to use for communications.  Plans are to either 8 
supplement or replace the list server eventually with a web-9 
based message board that will be divided into sections for 10 
separate issues, such as reef fish, mackerel, shrimp, et cetera. 11 
 12 
On Improving the SEDAR Process, based on recent experience with 13 
SEDAR work groups and on reviews of SEDAR assessments by the 14 
SSC, the SSC had a series of ten recommendations that they 15 
requested be forward to the SEDAR Steering Committee for their 16 
consideration.  It was pointed out that two council members plus 17 
the council’s Executive Director are members of the SEDAR 18 
Steering Committee. 19 
 20 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 21 
the council direct the Gulf Council Executive Director raise the 22 
ten issues recommended by the SSC to improve the SEDAR process 23 
with the SEDAR steering committee. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 26 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 27 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 28 
all those opposed same sign.  The committee motion passes. 29 

 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The SSC also asked that SEDAR Coordinator John 31 

Carmichael meet with the SSC at a future meeting to discuss the 32 
SEDAR guidelines and processes. 33 
 34 
By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 35 
council ask the Executive Director to write to the SEDAR 36 
Coordinator to request that he attend an SSC meeting. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 39 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 40 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 41 
all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Regarding Scheduling of Red Snapper and Goliath 44 

Grouper Updates, Wayne Swingle stated that the next red snapper 45 
assessment update is scheduled for 2009 and will use data 46 
through 2008.   47 
 48 
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This will set it for five years from the current assessment, 1 
which began in 2004 using data through 2003, and will satisfy 2 
the rebuilding plan requirements that the red snapper stock be 3 
reassessed periodically. 4 
 5 
Goliath grouper was discussed earlier, but Wayne Swingle noted 6 
that we will get a recommendation from the Southeast Center as 7 
to whether there is adequate data to conduct an assessment.  8 
There is currently no goliath grouper assessment or assessment 9 
update scheduled.  That completes my report. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  Is there any other 12 

business to come before the Reef Fish Management Committee? 13 
 14 
DR. SHIPP:  I don’t know if this is the appropriate time or not, 15 
but since we’re talking about SSC and ways to improve things, I 16 
would like to make a motion that given the NRC Report that we 17 
ask the Standing SSC Committee to give us advice on how much 18 
reliability we should put in the MRFSS data.   19 

 20 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 21 

 22 
DR. SHIPP:  It seems like the MRFSS data is an integral part of 23 

almost every assessment that we get and yet, we all know the 24 
MRFSS data are flawed and the NRC has verified that and to 25 
continue going on and assuming that that’s the best available 26 
data I think just leads us down the wrong path. 27 
 28 
I think Bob Zales said it perfectly yesterday.  It creates a 29 
cafeteria situation where you pick and choose and so I would 30 
like the SSC to give us some advice on how we should use the 31 
MRFSS data, given the NRC Report. 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  Bob, didn’t we have a presentation at the last 34 

council meeting by Nancy Thompson and is she heading that 35 
effort?  This is fine, but could our group coordinate with 36 
whatever that effort is to work -- 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think some of those members of our group 39 

may be involved, but let Dr. Crabtree at least kind of reiterate 40 
Nancy’s schedule and the things that are planned in that regard 41 
and whatever other comments he may have. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  Larry may have really a better idea than I do 44 

about the timing on it.  I know that there is a meeting 45 
scheduled in Denver I believe in September that is going to have 46 
a recreational fisheries statistics workshop. 47 
 48 
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It’s going to be held in Denver on September 6th through 8th.  The 1 
objectives of the workshop are to obtain input and advice on 2 
regional and national information requirements for successful 3 
stewardship of resources impacted by recreational fisheries, 4 
possible improvements in the methods used to survey and monitor 5 
recreational fisheries catch and effort, and ways to better 6 
coordinate and integrate regional and national statistic survey 7 
programs. 8 
 9 
These things are going on now.  Larry, don’t you have some 10 
meetings scheduled somewhere along the way?  Then there will be 11 
a series of follow-up meetings and I believe the schedule for 12 
implementation of some sort of new system is 2009, as I recall. 13 
 14 
In the meantime, I don’t have a problem with asking our SSC for 15 
input.  I recall at the NRC meeting when the presenter, I think 16 
Dr. Sullivan, was asked about what do we do in the meantime, his 17 
response was that you need to be more precautionary in terms of 18 
your management and that’s probably good advice. 19 
 20 
It does put us in a difficult situation right now, but the fact 21 
is the MRFSS numbers are the only estimates of the recreational 22 
catches we have and in the southeast, the recreational catches 23 
are a substantial part of the harvest.  We probably ought to be 24 
more precautionary in terms of setting TAC and other things 25 
because of that uncertainty. 26 
 27 
I recognize that’s not an answer though that’s very popular, but 28 
we just don’t have any alternative estimates to use right now 29 
and all we can do is try to improve the system as quickly as we 30 
can. 31 
 32 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I don’t know whether this is the place either, 33 

but I got real excited yesterday when Mr. Pearce brought up trip 34 
tickets for charterboats.  I think we can get real data that way 35 
and again, I don’t know whether this is the place to discuss 36 
that, but I like the idea. 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  Bob, I think we all know the answer to this question.  39 

We’re going to get the answer from the SSC and I’m sure that 40 
we’ve talked to enough of them and we know that they’re all 41 
going to have the same opinion that we do. 42 
 43 
No matter what they say, if MRFSS is all we have, it’s still all 44 
we have.  I would rather see us move forward with an amendment 45 
to establish a recreational saltwater fishing license in the EEZ 46 
and the trip ticket system for the charter industry or for-hire 47 
industry so that we could get some real hard numbers for 48 
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landings information, catch information on the charter industry, 1 
and how many people are actually fishing in the EEZ so that the 2 
MRFSS system could be improved and sample actual fishermen and 3 
not calling some guy up in Birmingham that may have never even 4 
been to Dauphin Island or Orange Beach or anything like that. 5 
 6 
That’s what I would much rather see us do, is begin an amendment 7 
for that process.  I think the NRC suggested that.  It would be 8 
a good thing to have a recreational saltwater fishing license in 9 
the EEZ.  It could be done as a stamp through the states anyway 10 
it would be simple or accommodating everybody.  It doesn’t have 11 
to be a big deal, but that’s what I would much rather see, 12 
because we know the answer to this question. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, this is just asking our SSC to review 15 

the report, I believe, and come back with some suggestions in 16 
that respect. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Bob, I’ll vote for your motion the way it is, but 19 
I’m wondering if you would mind adding the words at the end of 20 
it “and how the data should not be used.” 21 

 22 
DR. SHIPP:  I would accept that as a friendly amendment. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, it sounds like everyone has their 25 

mind made up on this motion and so let’s make sure we get it 26 
right on the board before we -- At their next meeting, we would 27 
just, I assume, have them review this and have some discussions 28 
regarding the NRC report.  With that, all those in favor of the 29 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 30 
 31 
MR. HORN:  With that, I would like to make a motion that this 32 
council begin an amendment to require a recreational saltwater 33 
fishing license for the EEZ and a reporting requirement for the 34 
for-hire sector of the Gulf of Mexico, trip tickets as a 35 
specific. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for the motion? 38 

 39 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Second. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved by Mr. Horn and seconded by 42 

Mr. Daughdrill.  I had Mr. Adams first, but before that, could 43 
we possibly go to Roy and legal in respect to what we can and 44 
can’t do in this kind of respect, if you have an opinion on it.  45 
You may not. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  You can require a recreational license or permit 48 
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in the EEZ and you can certainly require that charterboat 1 
operators fill out logbooks and report their catches.  Now, how 2 
useful that’s going to be in terms of improving whatever MRFSS 3 
transforms into is a whole different story. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that is one of the things we do have 6 

to recognize, that with the MRFSS review going on -- A review 7 
and then a redesign, if you will, or a -- We don’t exactly know 8 
what’s going to happen, but the idea is that they’re going to be 9 
looking at ways to improve the estimates we’re getting from all 10 
recreational fisheries, including charterboats.  I don’t know 11 
whether this motion is premature or not.  The council will 12 
decide whether we need to do it or not, but -- 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would just hope that if we’re going to start 15 

moving towards this that we would do it in a deliberative 16 
fashion in terms of the license and all, because we need to keep 17 
an eye on what happens nationally.  There’s language in Magnuson 18 
on that. 19 
 20 
Two, as the new system is designed, make sure that whatever we 21 
put in place is consistent and really will be useful towards 22 
improving their sampling frame that comes out of it, because we 23 
don’t want to go through and do this and then have to turn right 24 
around and do it again because of something we didn’t anticipate 25 
in the way the system is set up. 26 
 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Phil, would you consider dividing those two?  The 28 

way it is, I’m going to have to vote against it, but I would 29 
vote for the second portion of it if you would divide them. 30 
 31 
MR. HORN:  I might could whip you like it is, I don’t know. 32 

 33 
MR. ADAMS:  I was going to say the same things as Roy Williams,  34 

Phil.  The first part about the recreational license as a device 35 
to gather information, that is proposed in every one of the 36 
bills for Magnuson reauthorization.  37 
 38 
If we want to do it separately with the Gulf, Magnuson may 39 
cancel it out or we may be redundant to what’s going to happen 40 
federally anyway.  I don’t have a problem with it, but then you 41 
get into a discussion of is our EEZ license going to have a fee 42 
and what do we do with those funds or who is going to 43 
administrate it or where is the money going to come from to 44 
issue these things. 45 
 46 
I would rather take out the part about the license until we see 47 
how the federal permit under Magnuson is going to work and 48 
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whether it will do the same thing we’re trying to do here and 1 
just leave the part about the trip tickets for charter out. 2 
 3 
MR. PEARCE:  As a new member, one of the things I’m noticing in 4 

the last couple of days is the lack of quality information that 5 
we have to have.  The MRFSS is my biggest problem.  I think that 6 
we have to get the solid data and waiting, I don’t want to see 7 
us wait another minute to get the solid data, because everything 8 
we do depends upon the data that we look at.  I’m very much in 9 
favor of this motion all the way around. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  I also support this motion.  Any time a fishery -- 12 

Our models use catch records from MRFSS and if it’s a 13 
predominantly recreational fishery, then we really can’t have a 14 
lot of confidence in what the stock assessment says. 15 
 16 
The charterboat industry has been asking for logbooks for a long 17 
time where we could tell you what we’re catching, what we’re 18 
releasing, and I guess my question to Philip would be explain to 19 
me the difference between -- Is it similar a trip ticket or a 20 
logbook where you -- Is it the same thing where you would report 21 
discards and landings? 22 
 23 
MR. HORN:  I would envision that this would be set up through 24 

National Marine Fisheries Service with the information that they 25 
feel would be best for establishing definitive information 26 
that’s going to do us some good. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  The information that we’re after is what MRFSS 29 

produces right now and MRFSS produces estimated landings and 30 
estimated discards and so that’s what I’m assuming you mean by 31 
trip tickets for charterboats and this is something we’ve been 32 
asking for for a long time. 33 
 34 
MR. HORN:  Trip ticket is a terminology that means whatever we 35 

need to do.  I’m not -- That’s just using the -- Logbooks may be 36 
a better way of saying it, but the intent is to get whatever it 37 
is we need that’s practical for a charterboat or a for-hire boat 38 
to go out there and keep track of. 39 
 40 
I don’t envision a headboat with seventy-five people on there 41 
measuring all the fish that they catch, but at least have a 42 
number, some sort of an average, that sort of thing. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  I don’t disagree with Mr. Horn, but I think we’re a 45 
little premature.  I would move that we table this until the 46 
next meeting and we have a presentation from the appropriate 47 
people in those states that have trip tickets and we have a 48 
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presentation by Mr. Simpson’s expert on MRFSS, who we have heard 1 
from once, and we get appropriate NMFS people and so on and come 2 
back and address the issue.  It’s a motion to table until we get 3 
more information and we come back at the next meeting. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second? 6 

 7 
MS. FOOTE:  Second. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded to table the 10 
motion until the next meeting.  It’s non-debatable.  All those 11 
in favor of tabling say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 12 
motion passes to table.  We will arrange those presentations for 13 

the next meeting to help give us a little more information in 14 
this regard. 15 
 16 
MS. FOOTE:  Could you also include in the information request a 17 

presentation on the recreational licensing system in each state? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, we can.  We’ll make sure we get as much 20 

information about licensing and current reporting as we can get 21 
so that everyone gets up to speed on that again.  With that, is 22 
there any other business before the Reef Fish Management 23 
Committee? 24 
 25 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Do we need a motion to follow up on the 26 

vermilion snapper SEDAR assessments?  I was thinking that maybe 27 
at the next meeting we should have a review of the vermilion 28 
measures we put into Amendment 23 and look at those in the 29 
context of the most recent assessment and decide which of those 30 
we might adjust and figure out what the method for doing that 31 
would be. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If Dr. Crabtree will agree to have some 34 

people available to talk with us about those kinds of issues, I 35 
think we can just put that in the Reef Fish Committee agenda and 36 
not have to make a motion there.  Is everyone comfortable with 37 
that?  Okay.  With that, that’s how we’ll handle that.  Is there 38 
any other business?  Let’s go and take a break. 39 
 40 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could resume back to order, please.  43 

Following our agenda, somewhat anyhow, we will be giving the 44 
reports of our closed session on AP Selection and SEDAR 45 
Selection.  Again, we’ve already taken action there and we will 46 
just be reporting on those actions.  I will turn it over to Mr. 47 
Horn for the AP Selection Committee. 48 
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 1 
MR. HORN:  For the record, the motion carried to appoint the 2 

following persons to the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Advisory Panel: 3 
Wilma Anderson, Steve Bosarge, Bobby Devaney, Dennis Henderson, 4 
Bob Jones, Tommy Shulz, Sal Versaggi, Rick Wallace, Charles 5 
Williams, John Williams, Mark Grunwald, Chris Dorsett, Vishwanie 6 
Maharaj, Dave McKinney, Patrick Riley, Byron Despaux, Harley 7 
Londrie, Philip Lara, Vernon Bates, Kimberly Chauvin, and James 8 
Nance. 9 
 10 
They’re voting members except the non-voting members were Rick 11 
Wallace from Alabama Sea Grant, Chris Dorsett from Ocean 12 
Conservancy, Vishwanie Maharaj from Environmental Defense, and 13 
Dave McKinney from NMFS Enforcement and Jim Nance as the 14 
chairman of the other effort group. 15 
 16 
Also, a motion was carried to appoint the following NGO persons 17 
for an advisory panel that would be used as a pool for selecting 18 
SEDAR participants and those members of that pool will be: 19 
Russell Nelson, Pam Baker, Vishwanie Maharaj, Cynthia Sarthou, 20 
Aaron Viles, Marianne Cufone, Chris Dorsett, Elizabeth 21 
Fetherston, Judy Jamison, David Medici, Tom Turke, and Martin 22 
Fischer and that is the group that was approved by the council. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Horn. 25 

 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That form that you just read from, 27 

Tom Turke and Martin Fischer are really appointees to SEDAR-12 28 
assessment panel rather than part of the pool. 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  That is correct and I apologize.  I should have 31 

caught that. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle has just taken away my thunder.  34 

That was our next announcement on the SEDAR Committee Report, 35 
that to the SEDAR-12 assessment panel we did add Tom Turke and 36 
Martin Fischer.   37 
 38 
Another motion we passed within the context of SEDAR is that we 39 
are also providing the council chair the authority to replace a 40 
SEDAR panelist if we lose a member going to our SEDAR where we 41 
don’t have a full council meeting to actually address that 42 
issue.   43 
 44 
We’re going to allow the chair to do that as well and we passed 45 
that in closed session as well, which normally wouldn’t have 46 
been a closed session item, but that’s why I’m announcing it.  47 
With that, we will now be moving on to Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp 48 
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Management Committee.   1 
 2 
I believe it’s labeled Tab D and since we have had some problems 3 
with copies, please, if anybody is having an issue with not 4 
having a readable copy or having not found their second page, if 5 
it’s not readable, let’s make sure we all get that.  We’ll take 6 
just a minute and make sure we all have our committee report and 7 
are ready to go.  It looks like everyone is.  With that, I will 8 
turn it over to Ms. Foote. 9 
 10 
MS. FOOTE:  We may split this here at the end, but I’ll do the 11 

beginning part.  We started with the Review of the Status and 12 
Health of the Shrimp Stocks for 2005 and Assessment Report.  Dr. 13 
Nance reviewed penaeid shrimp catches for the 1960 to 2004 14 
period, noting that catches were approximately 150 million 15 
pounds of tails in the last few years.   16 
 17 
He noted that 2005 catches were down slightly at approximately 18 
137 million pounds. He stated that brown shrimp landings were 19 
down to approximately sixty million pounds and white shrimp 20 
landings, although down from the high in 2004, were above brown 21 
shrimp landings for the first time since the early 1960’s and 22 
well above average.   23 
 24 
Pink shrimp landings were level for the past three years at 25 
approximately ten million pounds of tails.  Dr. Nance stated 26 
that the January to June 2006 landings were up at approximately 27 
seventy million pounds, as compared to approximately fifty 28 
million pounds for the 2002 to 2005 period.   29 
 30 
He explained that effort was high in the late 1980’s, at 31 
approximately 200,000 days fished.  However, it had been 32 
declining since approximately 2002 to only about 70,000 days 33 
fished in 2005.   34 
 35 
He reported that CPUE and average size was up for all penaeid 36 
species in 2005.  With regard to recruitment, he noted an 37 
increase for white shrimp and stability for brown and pink 38 
shrimp.  Also, he reported that for the first time since 39 
analyses had been done, an increase in effort would result in an 40 
increase in yield. 41 
 42 
With regard to the status of the stocks, Dr. Nance stated that 43 
for brown shrimp the number of parents in 2005 was at the 44 
highest level ever, and that white shrimp parent numbers were 45 
near peak levels.   46 
 47 
He also noted that pink shrimp parent numbers were up in 2005 48 
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and all penaeid stocks were well above overfishing thresholds.  1 
For royal red shrimp, Dr. Nance stated that current catches were 2 
less than half of the TAC/minimum MSY threshold. 3 
 4 
Dr. Hart presented the biological review of the Tortugas shrimp 5 
fishery through December of 2005 and reported that overall pink 6 
shrimp catch for Statistical Subareas 1 to 9 was slightly down 7 
in 2005. 8 
 9 
However, catch from the Tortugas Area was up slightly with an 10 
overall catch of approximately eight million pounds, which was 11 
down from 2004.  He noted that the decline in catch occurred in 12 
the forty-one to fifty and greater than sixty-seven count sizes. 13 
 14 
He reported that effort had declined significantly in all 15 
Statistical Subareas 1 to 9 and in the Tortugas.  He also noted 16 
that CPUE in the Tortugas had increased significantly, from an 17 
average of approximately 450 to 500 pounds per day in the 2000 18 
to 2003 period to approximately 640 pounds per day in 2004.   19 
 20 
He stated that recruitment was stable, but uncharacteristically 21 
up in the fall and down in the spring.  He reported that there 22 
was still no discernable relationship between the number of 23 
parents and the subsequent recruits and that environmental 24 
conditions were the primary factors in the decline in 25 
recruitment.  26 
 27 
Then we got the reports of the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Workgroup 28 
Meeting.  Dr. Leard reported that the summary of the June 28 to 29 
29 Effort Workgroup meeting was included in Tab D, No. 6.  The 30 
charge of the workgroup is namely to develop alternatives for 31 
determining the appropriate levels of effort, i.e., what is the 32 
minimum level of effort that will achieve OY and what is the 33 
minimum level of effort in the EEZ that will provide maximum 34 
benefits.   35 
 36 
He stated that the group reviewed the MSY methodology using two 37 
periods: 1981 to 2005 and 1990 to 2005.  He noted that any range 38 
gives a different MSY.  He stated that for effort estimates the 39 
group used pooled and GLM approaches.   40 
 41 
Depth allocations of effort were done using trip ticket data 42 
from 2002.  Arial coverage included inshore, offshore, and the 43 
EEZ. He stated that the Graham-Schaffer Production Model and 44 
others were used to estimate abundance.   45 
 46 
Dr. Nance reported that the group was comparing the 1990 to 2005 47 
data with the 1981 to 2005, using both the pooled and GLM 48 
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methods on the total Gulf, offshore, and EEZ areas.   1 
 2 
He stated that the 1990 to 2005 values for MSY and effort at MSY 3 
were slightly higher than the 1981 to 2005 values.  In summary, 4 
he stated that the present conclusion indicated that offshore 5 
effort in 2001 to 2003 was greater than that needed to produce 6 
MSY.  However, effort in 2005 was less than that needed to 7 
produce MSY.   8 
 9 
Dr. Travis reviewed MEY results.  He described the definition of 10 
MEY, noting that it is basically the level of landings and 11 
effort that maximizes profits.  He reviewed assumptions and 12 
issues and noted that the analysis assumes static values and 13 
conditions.   14 
 15 
He also stated that the effort that maximizes social benefits is 16 
likely between MSY and MEY.  He reviewed two approaches to 17 
estimate MEY and noted that 2005 effort estimates were between 18 
MSY and MEY.   19 
 20 
He also stated that MEY and EMEY were more sensitive to fuel 21 
costs and shrimp prices than MSY and EMSY.  He reported that in 22 
2005 MEY and EMEY had dropped significantly from the previous 23 
couple of years.   24 
 25 
We then began a review of the public hearing draft document 26 
27/14, but before we move to that, I want to go back to one 27 
shrimp -- I think Roy is going to handle that part, but I would 28 
like to go back to one shrimp item, just to note that we did not 29 
get to one shrimp item on the committee agenda. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We also have a question from Corky. 32 

 33 
MR. PERRET:  Is Dr. Travis here?  Dr. Nance, can you answer 34 

this, please, or explain just what this is.  The definition of 35 
MEY, noting that it is basically the level of landings and 36 
effort that maximizes profits and what do we mean by profits? 37 
 38 
DR. JIM NANCE:  I probably have the worst non-economist answer 39 

to this question.  The profit he’s talking about is profit to 40 
the fishers.  Is that what you’re asking? 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  Is that profits after all expenses are taken out? 43 

 44 
DR. NANCE:  Yes. 45 

 46 
MR. PERRET:  The shrimp are valued at X. 47 

 48 
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DR. NANCE:  You have fixed costs and variable costs and once 1 

you’ve taken that out, that would be the profit left over. 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  Value minus expenses is a number and that’s for the 4 

entire EEZ? 5 
 6 
DR. NANCE:  Yes. 7 

 8 
MR. ADAMS:  Jim, since you’re up there, I just wanted to ask a 9 

question.  In the first paragraph or the second paragraph of 10 
this report, it says that -- It’s talking about Dr. Nance 11 
explained that effort was high in the late 1980s, at 12 
approximately 200,000 days fished.  However, it had been 13 
declining since approximately 2002 to only 70,000 days fished in 14 
2005. 15 
 16 
I don’t see any information anywhere that indicates that current 17 
level of effort is 70,000.  The lowest number in any of the 18 
reports handed out to the committee is showing 83,000.  Do you 19 
know where 70,000 came from? 20 
 21 
DR. NANCE:  170,000? 22 

 23 
MR. ADAMS:  No, 70,000.   24 

 25 
DR. NANCE:  No, I don’t. 26 

 27 
MR. ADAMS:  I think that number should be somewhere in the mid-28 

80,000. 29 
 30 
DR. NANCE:  I’m not sure of the discussion and where that’s 31 

being taken from. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Point to it directly in the report.  It’s on 34 

page 1?  Jim hasn’t reviewed our report. 35 
 36 
DR. NANCE:  I don’t have a copy of that. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Jim hasn’t reviewed our -- That’s a 39 

committee report and it could be a typo.  Rick, would you like 40 
to try to -- 41 
 42 
DR. LEARD:   If you go to Tab D, Number 4 and look at the Figure 43 

2 at the end of that, I think Degraaf is pretty much right.  44 
That 70,000 is pretty much just for brown. 45 
 46 
DR. NANCE:  That’s directed effort for brown?  Okay.  As we 47 

start to cut these things up in the assessment, we have directed 48 
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effort for different species and so you have an effective effort 1 
for brown shrimp and that’s different than the total effort 2 
associated with each of the total species. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any other questions or points of 5 

clarification from Dr. Nance?  Hearing none, Ms. Foote. 6 
 7 
MS. FOOTE:  Would the council rather take up the last shrimp 8 

item that we didn’t get to now or go through 27/14 first? 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like the last shrimp item that we 11 

didn’t get to. 12 
 13 
MS. FOOTE:  That’s Tab D, Number 7.  Robin, would you like to 14 

run this part? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I guess I can.  I think what we need is a 17 

basic explanation. 18 
 19 
MS. FOOTE:  Rick needs to make a presentation, I think.  I 20 

believe Rick will be discussing this. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Rick, do you want to explain what we have in 23 

front of us and it looks like there’s one action. 24 
 25 
DR. LEARD:  This is the framework measure to look at possible 26 

changes to the bycatch reduction criterion and on the management 27 
measures, there’s only one action and these are on page 7 of the 28 
document, which are alternatives to modify the bycatch reduction 29 
certification criterion. 30 
 31 
The first alternative is no action, do not change that from the 32 
existing 44 percent reduction and the average fishing mortality 33 
level on age zero and one red snapper during the years 1984 to 34 
1989. 35 
 36 
The second alternative, Alternative 2, is to change the bycatch 37 
reduction criterion for red snapper to an expected percent 38 
reduction in catch per unit effort on age zero and one red 39 
snapper.  Option A was 12 percent, Option B is 20 percent, and 40 
Option C is 30 percent. 41 
 42 
Alternative 3 is changing the bycatch reduction criterion to a 43 
reduction in the bycatch of total finfish by Option A, 10 44 
percent; Option B, 20 percent; Option C, 30 percent; and Option 45 
D, 40 percent. 46 
 47 
On pages 46 and 47, you have Tables 18 and 19, which give you an 48 
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indication of which bycatch reduction devices -- It gives you an 1 
indication of what percentage reduction the various bycatch 2 
reduction devices get for each of these alternatives and which 3 
ones, on Table 19, which ones would be certified under each of 4 
these options and alternatives. 5 
 6 
This is the document.  It’s, I think, pretty much finalized.  7 
There may still need to be a little bit of minor editing.  I 8 
would point out that on the first paragraph of the purpose and 9 
need that we’ve already modified that a little bit from what you 10 
see before you to make it a little clearer as to what the 11 
purpose and need is and the Tables 18 and 19 have been 12 
renumbered and moved to the back of the document, along with the 13 
other tables. 14 
 15 
These are just clean-up things, but the council needs to decide 16 
which alternatives they’re going to approve and approve the 17 
document for submittal for implementation.  18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any discussion or any clarification 20 

from Rick regarding the action item? 21 
 22 
MS. MORRIS:  Rick, I read the discussion and I just need you to 23 

clarify one thing.  It seems like the discussion says that 24 
Alternative 2 is easier to calculate and more doable, but it 25 
also seems to say the same thing about Alternative 3 and so 26 
could you clarify that, please? 27 
 28 
DR. LEARD:  I think in terms of doable, Alternatives 2 and 3 are 29 

probably about equally the same.  Alternative 3, however, is 30 
more consistent with what has been done in the eastern Gulf and 31 
what’s been done on the Atlantic and it also, I think, improves 32 
our ability to test BRDs, because you don’t necessarily have to 33 
have catches of red snapper in order to be looking at certifying 34 
additional BRDs. 35 
 36 
You can be catching other finfish and then we can use the 37 
database that we have for catches of red snapper along with 38 
other finfish as a measure to then back compute reductions in 39 
CPUE for red snapper.  Alternative 3 is probably the better 40 
alternative in terms of being able to certify additional new 41 
BRDs. 42 
 43 
MR. ADAMS:  It would appear to me that Alternative 3d to change 44 

bycatch reduction criterion to a reduction in bycatch of total 45 
finfish by Option D, 40 percent by weight, is roughly the same 46 
goal that the council was trying to reach when they originally 47 
implemented the fisheye BRD, somewhere in the 40 percent 48 
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reduction area. 1 
 2 
The table on page 48 shows that they believe there is technology 3 
out there that can achieve those goals by using the Jones-Davis 4 
BRD.  I would like to make a motion that our preferred 5 
alternative be 3d. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion was seconded by Dr. Shipp.  Is 8 

there any discussion regarding the motion? 9 
 10 
MR. PERRET:  I have a substitute motion.  I would like to move 11 
that Alternative 3, Option B be the preferred alternative and if 12 
I get a second, I’ll try and provide some rationale. 13 
 14 
MR. HORN:  Second. 15 

 16 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, Mr. Chairman.  As Dr. Leard stated, any 17 

of the options in Alterative 3 would allow the council to change 18 
the certification criteria, which I think it’s extremely 19 
important. 20 
 21 
The criteria that was used in the past is outdated and we need 22 
to update that and have a better criteria.  It would also be 23 
consistent with what’s in the eastern Gulf and what’s in the 24 
South Atlantic shrimp fisheries. 25 
 26 
National Standard 9 of the MSFCMA requires that conservation and 27 
management measures shall, to the extent practicable, minimize 28 
bycatch and to the extent bycatch cannot be avoided, we minimize 29 
the mortality of that bycatch.  The options under 3 certainly 30 
more directly address Standard 9. 31 
 32 
Now, insofar as Option B, the 20 percent reduction, this would 33 
immediately allow the utilization of four of the more popular 34 
BRDs that have recently been tested.  If you look at page 91 of 35 
D-8, the shrimp effort trend from 1960 to 2005 in the ten to 36 
thirty-fathom range and the offshore shrimp effort in that 37 
range, you can see that in the last four years it’s lower than 38 
it’s ever been. 39 
 40 
In fact, the last year is below what it was in the 1960s.  Now, 41 
I suspect it’s going to even be lower once all the data is in 42 
for 2006, because of the fact of the natural disasters that the 43 
Gulf experienced last year. 44 
 45 
I think this option would provide immediate use of four 46 
additional BRDs.  It would assist in helping the shrimp industry 47 
try, those that are left in the industry, to continue on without 48 
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having a lot of additional burdens, because there’s fewer and 1 
fewer boats that are out there and my state records on the 2 
number of commercial licenses sold indicate that we’ve sold, in 3 
the small state of Mississippi, just about half of what we sold 4 
in the prior year. 5 
 6 
I think these additional BRDs and working with the agency and 7 
the fishermen can certainly improve on additional accepted BRDs 8 
and it would reach or even exceed the bycatch target goal. 9 
 10 
MR. ADAMS:  My concern with the substitute motion for 3b that 11 

would achieve a 20 percent reduction is you’re not talking about 12 
a 20 percent reduction over what we’re achieving from BRDs.  13 
You’re talking about a 20 percent reduction from a new with no 14 
BRD and so Option 3b only achieves roughly an 8 or 9 percent 15 
reduction over the current level being achieved by the fisheye 16 
BRD and that’s not going to give us the amount of reduction 17 
effort, the amount of bycatch mortality, that we need to meet 18 
TAC levels for rebuilding in the snapper and so I would speak 19 
against the motion and still support my original motion of 3d. 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to clarify.  Corky, the standard 22 

now in the eastern Gulf and the South Atlantic is 30 percent 23 
total finfish reduction, not 20 percent.  Option 3b would not be 24 
consistent with what we’ve done in other areas. 25 
 26 
I was going to offer another substitute motion and move that 27 
Alternative 3c, 30 percent by weight, be the preferred 28 
alternative.  If I get a second, I’ll offer some rationale for 29 

that. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams seconds. 32 

 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  That would be consistent with what we recently 34 

implemented through Shrimp Amendment 10 as the standard in the 35 
eastern Gulf of Mexico and what the South Atlantic Council 36 
implemented about a year ago through Shrimp Amendment 6 in the 37 
South Atlantic. 38 
 39 
That would give us some potential for having the same BRDs 40 
certified throughout the area.  My concern with the 40 percent 41 
standard is that we’re going to be in the same boat we’ve been 42 
in the past.  We’ve set the bar too high and we don’t get the 43 
new BRDs and the innovation we want to see in the fishery. 44 
 45 
At the same time, I think that we can do better than 20 percent 46 
and I think the record we’ve built through our other amendments, 47 
both in Shrimp 10 in the Gulf and in the South Atlantic indicate 48 
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that we think that 30 percent is an achievable range.  It seems 1 
to me that 30 percent is a pretty good compromise and consistent 2 
with what we’ve done in the past. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, I was very careful in what I read.  I 5 

said “Options for Alternative 3.”  I didn’t indicate “B” for 6 
when I said consistency and you’re right. 7 
 8 
MR. HORN:  Dr. Crabtree, in the past, we’ve discussed the BRD 9 

certification criteria and how difficult it was in the past to 10 
have a BRD certified because of the very stringent requirements 11 
on a particular trawl and I think we were told by the agency 12 
that there was going to be some relaxing of that criteria so 13 
that it wouldn’t be so complicated to get a BRD certified. 14 
 15 
I know that the Gulf and South Fisheries Foundation have done a 16 
lot of work with observers and they were complaining that they 17 
had a substantial amount of work and effort that almost made it, 18 
but because of the strictness of it -- Has that been relaxed so 19 
that more of these BRDs might meet the certification criteria? 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Our plan is when we go -- Assuming the council 22 

approves the change in the criteria, we will go out with a 23 
proposed rule as soon as we can.  That proposed rule will 24 
include the change in the criterion, but it will also include a 25 
number of other things in terms of changes to the protocol. 26 
 27 
Among those are the statistical change away from the one that is 28 
in the books now to a Bayesian approach that we think is more 29 
straightforward and that will make it more practical to achieve 30 
BRDs and change a lot of those kinds of things. 31 
 32 
My answer is yes, I think we’re going to fix a lot of that.  33 
We’re also trying to look at putting into this a provisional 34 
certification process that would allow a BRD that comes close to 35 
the criteria but doesn’t quite get there to be provisionally 36 
certified for some period of time to collect additional data and 37 
see if it can make the criterion. 38 
 39 
Frankly, I think if we go forward with this and get this rule 40 
put in place, we ought to come back about a year later and take 41 
a look at what happened and did we get some new BRDs certified 42 
and is the criterion where it needs to be. 43 
 44 
I would like to see us -- Within a year after we get this done, 45 
I’m hopeful that we’re going to have five or six new BRDs 46 
certified in the fishery and I know the industry is ready to go 47 
on working on this. 48 
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 1 
MR. HORN:  I have a follow-up.  Assuming all this goes through, 2 

would that allow some of the work that’s already been done to be 3 
gone over, some of the research that’s already been done off of 4 
the shrimp boats with the observer program and would some of 5 
that past information that didn’t meet the criteria be allowed 6 
to be used? 7 
 8 
Since there’s been a substantial amount of money and effort 9 
spent gathering that information, can they go back and use some 10 
of that old stuff that was thrown out because it didn’t quite 11 
meet it and under a new guideline of protocol perhaps meet that 12 
criteria? 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we’ve talked to the folks at the Pascagoula 15 

Lab and asked them to go back through and review the numbers 16 
they have to determine what BRDs could be certified under the 17 
new criteria and my hope would be that when the final rule on 18 
this publishes that it will certify some new BRDs for use in the 19 
EEZ. 20 
 21 
Then the other side of this, Mr. Chairman, and we can come back 22 
to this after we vote on this motion, I guess, but is to talk 23 
about decertification and the future of the fisheye BRD, but we 24 
can come back to that. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s try to handle this one and move this 27 

amendment along, if we can. 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, my concern with C, and I quote, is it’s also 30 

likely that these higher percentage reductions would result in 31 
fewer BRDs being capable of certification, end quote.  B, on the 32 
other hand, would probably allow four additional BRDs to be used 33 
immediately. 34 
 35 
If indeed we’re not able to certify or fewer will be able to 36 
certify, are we going to be able to achieve any additional 37 
bycatch reduction because of the more stringent requirements? 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll be able to certify some new BRDs at 30 40 

percent and we will get some bycatch reduction, because we’re 41 
going to have to follow through with either decertifying the 42 
fisheye or changing where it’s placed in the net and so we will 43 
get, I think, some additional bycatch reduction. 44 
 45 
Based on my conversations with the Pascagoula folks and based on 46 
the record we’ve built in the other amendments we’ve gone 47 
forward to, the feeling has been that 30 percent bycatch 48 
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reduction is an achievable thing. 1 
 2 
We’ve just had such an onerous protocol in the past that it’s 3 
stifled any development of new BRDs.  If we come back a year 4 
from now though and we are still failing to get BRDs certified, 5 
then I would be the first one to make a motion to come back into 6 
the framework and revisit this issue again, but I would hate to 7 
see us come too far down than we need to. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  We’ve got three 10 

motions on the board and so the board is full. 11 
 12 
MR. PERRET:  My only other comment and I go back to our own 13 

data, page 91, is we have dropped from ninety-plus-thousand days 14 
of shrimping effort down to 35,000.  That’s one heck of a 15 
reduction. 16 
 17 
I don’t see any increase, because we’ve all heard -- We heard 18 
from fishermen yesterday across the Gulf that increased 19 
operating costs, fuel going out of sight and that’s true for all 20 
of us.  I don’t do much fishing anymore, unfortunately, but fuel 21 
is a big problem and operating expenses. 22 
 23 
It just seems to me that we’ve dropped from near a hundred 24 
thousand days fishing to 35,000 or so in that ten to thirty 25 
fathom and that’s just one tremendous amount of reduction. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, let’s vote this up or down.  Like 28 

I said, we pretty much have the suite of options as motions on 29 
the board and so you’ll get to say your piece here.  The last 30 
motion on the board is that we make our preferred alternative 31 
Alternative 3, Option C, 30 percent by weight, be the preferred.  32 
All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same 33 
sign.  The motion passes.  With that, that’s our one action 34 

item, Rick.  Is that correct? 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  The other side of this is looking at 37 

decertification.  We know the fisheye is not meeting this 38 
criterion or the one that’s currently on the book. 39 
 40 
The protocol currently in the regulations provide for a 41 
procedure whereby the RA would publish a proposed rule proposing 42 
to decertify the BRD and then have a public comment period and a 43 
final rule. 44 
 45 
Our intent with this is that along about the time that the 46 
proposed rule for the protocol comes out, somewhere in that 47 
window of time, we will come out with a proposed rule that will 48 
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either propose to decertify the fisheye BRD in the Gulf or 1 
Mexico or, more likely, require that its placement be further 2 
back in the net where it can meet the new protocol. 3 
 4 
That, of course, presents problems in terms of shrimp loss by 5 
moving it back and we will probably, and I would appreciate some 6 
discussion on this, but we’re going to need to allow some period 7 
of time after we publish a final rule for fishermen to change 8 
over their nets and put new BRDs in it. 9 
 10 
My guess is when we publish a final rule on this that we would 11 
allow somewhere between six months to a year, perhaps, for the 12 
fishermen to change out their BRDs, buy new BRDs, and get them 13 
into the nets under the new criterion and I would be interested 14 
in some discussion from the council as to how long of a period 15 
might be appropriate for that changeover. 16 
 17 
I’ve asked the Pascagoula folks to check into me about the 18 
availability of net shops and things like that to put these BRDs 19 
together, but we’re going to have to give some reasonable amount 20 
of time for them to have BRDs constructed and get them in the 21 
nets. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me just clarify.  That is just for -- 24 

You want the discussion so that you can have that for your final 25 
notice publication? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I would just like some input from the 28 

council. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would we prefer to go ahead and dispense of 31 

this?  I’m thinking we should.  I think we should go ahead and 32 
have our motion to submit to the Secretary and then we can have 33 
that discussion, since what you’re referring to is not going to 34 
be a part of this document.  Let’s go ahead and wrap up with 35 
this, if we can.  Do I hear a motion? 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  I move that the Gulf Council send the Regulatory 38 
Amendment to Modify the BRD Criterion. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams seconded.  This is a roll call 41 

vote. 42 
 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 44 

 45 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 46 

 47 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 48 
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 1 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 2 

 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 4 

 5 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 6 

 7 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 8 

 9 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 10 

 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 12 

 13 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 14 

 15 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 16 

 17 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 18 

 19 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 22 

 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. McIlwain. 24 

 25 
MR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 26 

 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 28 

 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 30 

 31 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 34 

 35 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 36 

 37 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 38 

 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 40 

 41 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 42 

 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 44 

 45 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 46 

 47 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Heath. 48 
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 1 
MR. HEATH:  Yes. 2 

 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 4 

 5 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 6 

 7 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes. 10 

 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  One person absent and the rest were 12 

yeas.   13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion carried.  Now let’s go back to 15 

the discussion regarding decertification.  Dr. Crabtree, you’ve 16 
asked someone to give you information.  Do you actually have 17 
information that would guide us in what would be a reasonable 18 
amount of time for someone to make an exchange if it’s available 19 
and so forth? 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t really have any information on it at this 22 

point.  That’s something we’ll have to take a look at as the 23 
rule develops, but I’m just trying to let the council know 24 
what’s going on and if you have any input, I would welcome it.  25 
It’s not something the council needs to take action on or 26 
anything like that, because the regulations just provide for 27 
NMFS to go through that process. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Maybe at the next meeting if we have a 30 

Shrimp Management or maybe we can even bring it up under Other 31 
Business where we would deal with that and maybe you’ll have 32 
some more information for us at that point. 33 
 34 
With that, I guess we’re back to our committee report.  Let me 35 
just take the pleasure of the group here.  Do you all want a 36 
quick five-minute break?  We’ll take a quick five-minute break 37 
and we’ll be back. 38 
 39 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It appears as though those who needed to 42 

check out have done that and so -- I should have remembered that 43 
and made the announcement that if you needed to try to go do 44 
that as well.  I know some people went and did it.  Is noon the 45 
checkout time?  We probably need to break just a little bit 46 
before that, fifteen till or something like that.  That’s what 47 
we’ll try to do. 48 
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 1 
We’ve got about forty minutes worth or work here we can get 2 
done.  With that, Ms. Foote is our chairperson or we’ve now 3 
pitched the gavel to Roy.  Roy, would you continue with our Reef 4 
Fish/Shrimp report? 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would be glad to.  We’ll continue at the bottom 7 

of page 2 and it’s the Review of the Public Hearing Draft of 8 
Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27 and Shrimp 14.  The committee 9 
discussed possible analyses based upon the appearance of catch 10 
underages for the past three years.   11 
 12 
It was noted that in the last few years there had been both 13 
overages and underages which approximated TAC.  It was also 14 
noted that shrimp effort reductions may have occurred, but these 15 
would not affect the stock for several years.  Consequently, the 16 
TAC level is the main factor that affects spawning stock biomass 17 
in the short term.   18 
 19 
The committee then discussed the impact of reducing the minimum 20 
size limit for red snapper, noting greater impacts to smaller 21 
sizes.  Mr. Strelcheck presented a comparison of a linked 22 
bycatch reduction scenario versus a de-linked scenario.   23 
 24 
He noted that MSY was contingent on mortality from both direct 25 
and indirect sources.  He stated that in a de-linked scenario 26 
MSY was contingent on mortality from shrimp trawl bycatch and 27 
not proportional to other mortality sources.   28 
 29 
He reviewed current mortality in both the eastern and western 30 
Gulf for all fishery components.  He stated that the linked 31 
scenario led to higher SPRs; higher TAC/MSY at and during 32 
recovery; less realistic bycatch targets; and penalizes sectors 33 
of the fishery that achieve their target reductions in the 34 
future, when additional needed reductions are dispersed.   35 
 36 
He also stated that the de-linked scenario led to lower TAC/MSY 37 
at and during recovery; ends overfishing sooner and rebuilds 38 
faster, but to lower benchmark levels; have more realistic 39 
bycatch goals; and no penalties.   40 
 41 
He reported that in the SEDAR process there was no consensus on 42 
using linked or de-linked scenarios.  He also pointed out that 43 
it was difficult to account for different selectivities for the 44 
directed and shrimp trawl fisheries.   45 
 46 
Mr. Atran reviewed the SSC recommendations.  He noted that 47 
because of the short amount of time that the SSC had to review 48 
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the document, the SSC requested a conference call meeting after 1 
the document was completed to complete their review.  With 2 
regard to TAC, he stated that the SSC had recommended that TAC 3 
be set no higher than seven million pounds. 4 
 5 
Mr. Kennedy reviewed the AP recommendations.  For Action 1, the 6 
AP made no recommendations.  For Action 2, the AP felt there 7 
should be some reduction from effort reduction but did not 8 
specify a percentage.   9 
 10 
For Action 3, the AP recommended Alternative 1, no action.  For 11 
Action 5, the AP recommended requiring non-stainless steel 12 
circle hooks and venting tools.  For Actions 6 and 7, the AP 13 
recommended having a conference call once these alternatives are 14 
finalized. 15 
 16 
Review of the Management Measures, I suppose people may want to 17 
turn to their amendments at this point so they can follow along.  18 
It’s Amendment 27/14 and is it D-8?  For Action 1, the committee 19 
recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative be 20 
Alternative 2, set TAC at 7.0 million pounds. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 23 

 24 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a substitute 25 
motion to combine all actions in Shrimp Amendment 15 with Shrimp 26 
Amendment 14 and Reef Fish 27. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I have a second?  It’s been seconded by 29 

Dr. Shipp. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Can we make another substitute? 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There would be room on the board. 34 

 35 
MR. PERRET:  I would like to offer a substitute motion that we 36 
continue to collect all pertinent data relative to Joint Reef 37 
Fish 27 and Shrimp 14 and we postpone any action on Reef Fish 38 
27/Shrimp 14 until the end of the calendar year, December 31st of 39 
2006.  If I have a second, I will try and provide my rationale. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion was seconded by Mr. Heath.  Go 42 

ahead with your rationale, Mr. Perret. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  I heard a term yesterday and Mr. Zales corrected 45 

me, and rightfully so, yesterday when I mentioned I had been 46 
sitting here since 1989 and it was 1979 and so I was only ten 47 
years off, but things come together when you’re having so much 48 
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fun. 1 
 2 
I heard a term yesterday and it was repeated several times and I 3 
don’t think in my tenure I had ever heard that before and it was 4 
from a number of the people that testified and it was -- I think 5 
they used drop dead. 6 
 7 
That any more reductions on them, shortened seasons and the size 8 
limits -- We had a lot of different opinions there, but drop 9 
dead and I don’t want to see any portion of or any user group, 10 
quote, unquote, drop dead. 11 
 12 
I truly believe a delay or a postponement of any action for four 13 
more months will not create any problem that we certainly can’t 14 
address after the first of the year.  What the delay or 15 
postponement will do is this. 16 
 17 
We’re currently in the fourth wave of the MRFSS data.  We’ve 18 
heard all about problems with the MRFSS data.  The charter and 19 
recreational snapper season will end at the end of October and 20 
so that will give us July, August, September, October.  We will 21 
have two additional waves of that data, which should be 22 
available to us for the January meeting. 23 
 24 
My count was over sixty people testified yesterday and we all 25 
heard their concerns.  I’ll reiterate what some of them said.  26 
We’ve come through the worst natural disasters that this country 27 
has ever seen and some of us have been impacted a heck of a lot 28 
more than others, but the geography of these impacts were 29 
tremendous and the far-reaching implications are going to go on 30 
for many, many, many years. 31 
 32 
In my state, where Dr. Crabtree is going to point out or has 33 
pointed out that we only take 3 percent of the recreational 34 
snapper landings, our effort is way down.  Recreational fishing 35 
license sales, the revenue last year for resident saltwater 36 
anglers was four-hundred-and-something thousand and we’re down 37 
to two-hundred-and-something thousand.  Charterboat licenses are 38 
down.  Everything is down. 39 
 40 
Shrimp licenses are down.  We have just today approved a shrimp 41 
effort committee.  Give this committee an opportunity to provide 42 
us with input.   We have a technical shrimp effort committee 43 
that’s ongoing.  Give them an opportunity to finish some of the 44 
work that we gave them a charge to do. 45 
 46 
I think, as Dr. Nance has stated, this is the first time since 47 
the analysis is done that increased effort would lead to 48 
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increased yield in the shrimp fishery and so the effort is down. 1 
 2 
Again, please look at page 91 of this document and in the ten to 3 
thirty-fathom area, it’s down lower than it’s ever been, even as 4 
far back as the 1960s.  We heard a lot of comments yesterday 5 
about lack of enforcement and numerous areas where illegal 6 
activity is going on.  Our two law enforcement people talked to 7 
us this morning about some of their activities.  Hopefully, if 8 
indeed some of that is true, that these additional enforcement 9 
efforts will reduce that. 10 
 11 
We have a meeting in January.  We will have two more waves, at 12 
least two more waves, of the MRFSS data.  We will have better 13 
information on shrimp effort.  We will have two committees that 14 
we’ve appointed providing us with additional data.  I think it’s 15 
prudent to do so. 16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  I don’t want to delay what the council is supposed 18 

to do and get on with our charge of our responsibilities, but 19 
I’m tending to agree with Corky.  Not being on the Reef Fish 20 
Committee, I think I can criticize that committee that in the 21 
minutes that we’re given right now they’re talking about setting 22 
TACs and bag limits and all of the directed fishery’s effort, 23 
but it doesn’t tell us the other coefficient on the axis of 24 
rebuilding, which is shrimp bycatch reduction. 25 
 26 
Right now, shrimp bycatch reduction is addressed in Actions 6 27 
and 7, but coming out of committee, there’s nothing in Action 6 28 
or 7 that gives me the information on where bycatch and effort 29 
reduction in the shrimp industry is in order to properly set the 30 
TAC level for rebuilding. 31 
 32 
Before we vote on Corky’s substitute motion, maybe Dr. Crabtree 33 
can give us some assurances or some numbers or some information 34 
on what he thinks we should put in Action 6 and 7 to cap shrimp 35 
effort and how that relates to the preferred TAC coming out of 36 
the committee recommendations. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll let Dr. Crabtree gather his thoughts 39 

there for a second about how he might do that. 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  I would urge either the movers to withdraw their 42 

motion or the council members to vote against both the motion 43 
and the substitute motion.  It seems like the motions on the 44 
board are motions to delay and not move forward with work that 45 
we’ve already begun and are on track to begin to complete. 46 
 47 
I’ve been working and talking with people over the last twenty-48 
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four hours about some measures for Action 6 and Action 7 in 1 
Amendment 14/27, the combined amendment, that would actually set 2 
some limits on shrimping effort in the ten to thirty-fathom zone 3 
where the juvenile red snapper are most abundant. 4 
 5 
I think it would be really meeting our responsibility to discuss 6 
those measures here at this council meeting and continue our 7 
work on 14 and 27 at this meeting and then follow that up -- 8 
That would be step one and then follow that up with a second 9 
combined effort that would be 15 and potentially 28 that would 10 
look at bycatch reduction measures in a second wave. 11 
 12 
I think this is not the point for delay and postponement.  We 13 
have a well reviewed complicated stock assessment and we’ve been 14 
trying to understand it and build in the amendments that we’re 15 
required by law to encompass the actions we’re required by law 16 
to take in a timely fashion to end overfishing and addressed the 17 
overfished state in the red snapper fishery and the combined 18 
shrimp actions. 19 
 20 
We need to move forward at this point.  It seems like the intent 21 
of both motions is to delay and we’ve decided to do this first 22 
step and follow it up with a second step and I think we should 23 
stick to the plan and I look forward to being able to discuss 24 
the kinds of actions that Degraaf is asking for in Actions 6 and 25 
7 in this meeting. 26 
 27 
DR. LEARD:  I just wanted to point out some information, based 28 

on what Mr. Adams had that’s in the document.   29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead with that and then Roy will come 31 

next, because I think he may be speaking to some of those same 32 
issues. 33 
 34 
DR. LEARD:  In the Tab 8a, the alternative Action 6 on page 3, 35 

the first paragraph up there, it references the same figure that 36 
Mr. Perret was talking about, but it’s Figure 7 in this 37 
particular document. 38 
 39 
It shows, from the effort workgroup’s data, that there was 40 
approximately 77,801 nominal days fished during that average 41 
2001 to 2003 period and in 2005, that was down to approximately 42 
32,332 nominal days fished. 43 
 44 
This is in that ten to thirty-fathom zone where about 98 percent 45 
of the variance in effort has basically occurred and you can see 46 
that that translates into pretty much a 58 percent reduction in 47 
effort and approximately a 52 percent reduction in F in 2005 as 48 
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opposed to 2001 to 2003 average. 1 
 2 
Then based on the action that you just took to change the 3 
bycatch reduction certification criterion, we had basically 4 
assumed that 30 percent reduction and so you would get 5 
approximately an additional 10 percent reduction in F from that, 6 
which gets you to about a 62 percent reduction in juvenile F as 7 
of 2005 from the 2001 to 2003 level. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not sure what the rest of the questions are, 10 

Degraaf, but the baseline in the western Gulf F for shrimp, the 11 
average for 2001 to 2003, was 0.62.  The target under the 26 12 
percent SPR linked is 0.16.  We’re at about 0.3 now or at least 13 
in 2005. 14 
 15 
As Rick points out, you pick up more with new BRDs and so we 16 
don’t know that we’re there yet, because we don’t know how much 17 
more it’s fallen off, but we’ve come quite close to it.  18 
Interestingly, in the eastern Gulf the baseline F in the shrimp 19 
fishery was 0.15, which is already below the target that we’re 20 
trying to get to in the western Gulf. 21 
 22 
Under a wide range of different scenarios, remember when we got 23 
the memo from the Science Center that provided us with a lot of 24 
information.  They looked at a number of different scenarios 25 
with differing levels of shrimp trawl bycatch reduction, ranging 26 
from zero to 60 percent down and then with the linked scenarios. 27 
 28 
Basically, what you saw is across all of those types of 29 
scenarios the TAC really shouldn’t be any higher than seven 30 
million pounds and probably ought to be below that.  31 
 32 
We’re going to have to come back in Amendment 15 and address a 33 
lot of what are basically allocation issues and how much of the 34 
total red snapper mortality are we going to allocate to the 35 
shrimp fishery.  You got public comment asking you to look at 36 
the recreational/commercial allocation.  You probably ought to 37 
look at that and then within those fisheries, how much of their 38 
fishing mortality are you going to allocate to the bycatch 39 
sector and the others.  There’s a lot of work there to be done. 40 
 41 
I would urge you not to delay these actions.  I think Julie 42 
Morris had some very wise advice.  I hope you will go through 43 
these actions and I hope you will try to find some compromises 44 
on Action 6 in terms of the shrimp fishery and some things, but 45 
I don’t think delaying is a viable alternative. 46 
 47 
We’re going to have to find a way to get some of these new 48 
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measures in place by the beginning of next year and if we wait 1 
until the January meeting to even go to public hearing, you’re 2 
going to have a very difficult time getting anything done at all 3 
next year and I’m afraid that what’s going to happen there is 4 
because of lawsuits and the rest that we’re going to get 5 
ourselves into a very bad situation that we don’t want to get 6 
into. 7 
 8 
I would urge you not to delay this document.  Let’s work through 9 
these alternatives and let’s try to forge some compromises and 10 
some solutions to this problem. 11 
 12 
MR. MCLEMORE:  As you all know, the Magnuson Act requires that 13 

you rebuild an overfished stock in as short a time as possible 14 
and we’ve got guidelines and you’ve got a rebuilding plan that 15 
set out what that is for red snapper. 16 
 17 
That rebuilding plan, however, did not implement any immediate 18 
regulatory changes, neither in the red snapper fishery nor in 19 
the shrimp fishery.  It’s based on certain assumptions of 20 
reduction of bycatch in the shrimp fishery and it contemplated a 21 
new stock assessment that was coming up and further regulatory 22 
action that would keep the fishery on track to meet the 23 
rebuilding target. 24 
 25 
We’re not there and you know you’re not there and the court 26 
knows you’re not there.  There is a lawsuit pending on that very 27 
issue right now. 28 
 29 
Doing something to slow this down is utterly inconsistent with 30 
your own rebuilding plan that you all submitted and the 31 
Secretary approved.  It’s difficult to reconcile with this 32 
statutory language to rebuild in as short a time as possible.  33 
Everything you do to slow down brings you one step closer to 34 
having a court step in and take this over or impose deadlines 35 
that you can’t live with. 36 
 37 
We think we can defend a step-wise approach to getting this plan 38 
tweaked to where it needs to be.  There’s case law that supports 39 
that and the statute, we think, supports that.  I would likewise 40 
encourage you to keep moving forward on these as far as you can 41 
with the record that you’ve got. 42 
 43 
It doesn’t have to be complete and it doesn’t have to be 44 
perfect.  You’ve got the best available scientific information 45 
and you can make certain inferences and you can move forward 46 
with it.  47 
 48 
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There are a couple of practical considerations of slowing down 1 
as well.  The red snapper IFQ implementation, of course, there’s 2 
a provision in there to withhold part of the TAC if the TAC 3 
isn’t changed by the beginning of the next fishing year, but you 4 
heard a number of recreational fishers yesterday in the charter 5 
industry indicate that they need to know what the TAC is for 6 
planning purposes. 7 
 8 
They’re booked almost a year out from now and so I, again, would 9 
urge you not to delay.  I think if you do, you’re incurring 10 
significant additional legal risk. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got a couple of people on the list, but 13 

I’m going to take the chairman’s prerogative for just a second.  14 
I actually share some of the same concerns expressed by Julie 15 
and Roy and Mike and probably others around the table. 16 
 17 
I think we need to keep moving on this document.  I’m less 18 
concerned about whether we go for final adoption in November or 19 
January or even early in the spring, but I do think we need to 20 
keep moving and working towards a final document and a final 21 
solution to many of the problems in this fishery. 22 
 23 
I think if we do delay any action or any discussion until 24 
January that we could find ourselves back here in the summertime 25 
of next year dealing with the same issues and worried about 26 
people booking trips and them knowing what the season is and 27 
what their TACs are going to be. 28 
 29 
At least the last substitute I have some issue with.  As to the 30 
other substitute, I may have more agreement with, but I think we 31 
do need to continue working towards our solutions here and a 32 
public hearing draft, the best we can get it as soon as we can 33 
get it. 34 
 35 
MR. ADAMS:  My original criticism was not directed towards Rick 36 

and the staff or Roy with hesitation due to lack of information.  37 
My criticism is directed towards the Reef Fish Committee for not 38 
addressing preferred alternatives and Actions 6 or 7 and 39 
developing information there for shrimp effort. 40 
 41 
I don’t want to delay the action, but I am concerned with 42 
setting a TAC based on an axis of the rebuilding graph that 43 
addresses TAC only without addressing the other axis of the 44 
graph, which is shrimp effort and not setting guidelines for 45 
that also. 46 
 47 
Roy is now saying that that can be done in 15.  That’s a delay 48 
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in addressing that part of the equation and so I may not agree 1 
with this substitute motion, but I certainly do agree with the 2 
first substitute motion. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  With all due respected to our learned legal eagle 5 

and the chair -- Quote, the chair says we are working on a final 6 
document.  I totally concur, but why work on a document when the 7 
data raises so many unanswered questions, so many questions. 8 
 9 
The data is extremely lacking.  Red snapper have been, according 10 
to the experts, overfished for ten plus years.  Is four months 11 
going to make that much of a difference when we should be able 12 
to get some better information to make decisions on?  Why did we 13 
appoint an effort committee in shrimp if we’re going to go 14 
forward before we even get any input from them? 15 
 16 
Let’s get information from people.  If the scientists could give 17 
me a concrete number on what we need to do or not do, I’ll vote 18 
to do whatever we need to do today.  I’ve been around too long,  19 
perhaps. 20 
 21 
In the 1970s, the speckled trout were going to heck.  There were 22 
going to be none and in the 1980s, it was red drum.  We’ve got 23 
more red drum in the Gulf of Mexico now, but yet the scientists 24 
say it’s still overfished and my God, we haven’t fished goliath 25 
grouper since the 1990s and it’s overfished. 26 
 27 
Something has got to give.  Sixty-plus people in the fishing 28 
industry didn’t take time from their business to drive to Baton 29 
Rouge because they wanted to.  They are trying to defend their 30 
recreation and their way of life and again, drop dead in some of 31 
the things that are being proposed, quote, unquote, by the 32 
members of the audience are drop dead.  Four months to get 33 
better information to make a decision, I don’t understand why 34 
people have a problem with that. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  At our last council meeting, Mr. Donaldson told us 37 

that they were doing a new census.  Recreational effort data is 38 
based on census data and how many households are within a fifty-39 
mile radius of the coastline. 40 
 41 
We know and Mr. Donaldson told us that he anticipated less 42 
households, less effort.  We don’t have that right now.  In four 43 
months, we will have that.  What we’ve done in this public 44 
hearing document is we’ve said there is no reduction, but when 45 
Dr. Crabtree presented that MRFSS data to us, he failed to tell 46 
us that it didn’t include the new census data that we know is 47 
going to show less effort. 48 
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 1 
Mike McLemore, I respect you and you know I do, but when you say 2 
best available scientific information, this council acted on 3 
that on red grouper.  This council became totally disjointed 4 
over that, because we were forced to act on something rather 5 
than wait three or four months for the stock assessment that 6 
told us the absolute opposite of what the best available 7 
scientific data was. 8 
 9 
One other point that I want to make is what’s practicable for 10 
the mortality rate for bycatch discards?  This council has never 11 
discussed that.  We’ve never said what’s practicable, but if we 12 
look at the recreational sector, they have a 20 percent 13 
mortality on their bycatch and we’re saying that’s not good 14 
enough.  If we’ve set the bar at 20 percent for the recreational 15 
sector, then what should we do for the commercial and the shrimp 16 
sector? 17 
 18 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I have just one point.  I want to make very clear 19 

that the council understands in the red grouper decision that 20 
the court actually upheld the use of the MRFSS data as the best 21 
scientific information, they absolutely did. 22 
 23 
The only thing the court ruled against the agency on was the use 24 
of Section 305(c) authority to reach other species than red 25 
grouper.  Every other aspect of that rule was upheld.  The 26 
record was upheld, the NEPA analysis, and specifically the use 27 
of MRFSS data as best available scientific information.  That 28 
was prior to release of the NRC Report, but the court upheld it. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  If I may, Mr. Chairman, that wasn’t the grouper 31 

issue I was talking about.  The grouper issue I was talking 32 
about was when this council pushed the longlines out to fifty 33 
fathoms. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m trying to look for something.  I’m going to 36 

check and see about the 2006 MRFSS data.  What I think I 37 
remember reading when they were sent to us last week is that 38 
they did include the new census data, but I’m going to check on 39 
that, because I could be wrong.  I’m going to check on that and 40 
see if that’s right or not.  I don’t know. 41 
 42 
DR. SHIPP:  I’m going to speak in favor of this motion, although 43 

I really prefer the previous one.  I want to remind the council 44 
of some comments that were made in 1995 by Jim Cowen, who was 45 
chairman of the SSC, at the Point Clear meeting when the BRDs 46 
issue was a very hot issue at the time. 47 
 48 
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He made an analogy that I think really is pertinent.  I don’t 1 
how many people here are old enough, and probably most of us 2 
are, to remember when you took high school biology or freshman 3 
biology that you had a microscope with a fine adjustment and one 4 
with a coarse adjustment. 5 
 6 
Jim Cowen made the analogy that that’s the situation we’re in 7 
with the snapper/shrimp problem.  The shrimp part of it is the 8 
coarse adjustment.  All we’ve been doing here and all we would 9 
be doing in 27/14 is fiddling with the fine adjustment and no 10 
matter what we do with that, we’re never going to get it into 11 
focus. 12 
 13 
We’ve got to address the coarse adjustment.  All of these other 14 
things to me are really kind of trivial and irrelevant.  That’s 15 
why I’ll go along with Corky or the previous motion.  We’ve 16 
either got to delay it a little bit until we get better data or 17 
we’re going to have to roll it all in together. 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  I want to just brief you a bit about the kinds of 20 

things that I’m going to offer as amendments for Actions 6 and 7 21 
in hopes that it will encourage people to vote against this 22 
motion so that we can really discuss whether those are measures 23 
we would like to put into this document prior to the public 24 
hearings. 25 
 26 
Just a thumbnail sketch, in Action 6 I’m going to suggest that 27 
we limit effort in terms of fishing days in the ten to thirty-28 
fathom area where juvenile red snapper are most highly 29 
encountered by shrimp trawls to some level that’s a little bit 30 
above the 32,000 fishing days that were recorded in 2005. 31 
 32 
Then, in Action 7 when we would reach that fishing day threshold 33 
in the ten to thirty-fathom area, we would close the ten to 34 
thirty-fathom of the western Gulf to shrimp trawling for the 35 
rest of that fishing year. 36 
 37 
I would really appreciate a chance to talk about those ideas 38 
with the council and in order to get to that point, I think we 39 
need to defeat both of these motions or take them up at the end 40 
of our discussion of 14 and 27 instead of at the beginning of 41 
our discussion of 14 and 27. 42 
 43 
MR. PEARCE:  As an appointee from the state of Louisiana, I 44 

would find that I would be remiss in my duties to my 45 
recreational and my commercial fishermen if I sat here knowing 46 
that the information that I’m about to look at is not the real 47 
information I know is out there. 48 
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 1 
We’ve just gone through a traumatic experience in the last year 2 
in the Gulf area and that has dramatically changed a lot of the 3 
thought processes that this council had in the last year or so 4 
developing these amendments. 5 
 6 
I believe that I cannot sit here and pass judgment on these 7 
fisheries and these fishermen unless I get two or three more 8 
months and understand where my real fishery is and especially in 9 
the shrimp industry, because I know that shrimp industry is on 10 
its way down, for more reasons than one, and the effort is going 11 
to be way down and I don’t want to curtail their ability to do 12 
business and I don’t want to affect my recreational fishermen or 13 
charterboats without better data and so I’m in support of what 14 
Corky is trying to do. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what Julie has brought up is reasonable 17 

and I think it very well may be a good way that we could find a 18 
solution here to a lot of these problems.   19 
 20 
A cap along those orders, I think we would need to have some 21 
discussion with how it might work, but that and then perhaps 22 
some framework modification may be a way that we can find to 23 
proceed on this and so I think it’s a reasonable thing to do. 24 
 25 
I don’t think that delay here is an option.  We’re not going to 26 
get markedly better recreational data next year.  We’re looking 27 
at reinventing the whole recreational data survey, but that’s 28 
not going to go online until 2009.  We can’t wait. 29 
 30 
We have got to take action and we have got to move forward and 31 
I’ve spoken with Dr. Hogarth this morning and he’s prepared and 32 
told me that if the council is not going to move on this then 33 
the Secretary will be forced to move forward on this.   34 
 35 
I don’t want to have that happen and I just think that would be 36 
-- That’s just not the way it’s supposed to work and it’s not 37 
the way that I want to proceed and I don’t think it’s the way 38 
you folks want to proceed. 39 
 40 
I think we can work through these documents.  I think we can 41 
work out some further things on Actions 6 and 7, but we need to 42 
move forward on this.  We need to get this done. 43 
 44 
We’ve got very high fishing mortality rates in the recreational 45 
fishery in the eastern Gulf and we’ve got shrimp issues in the 46 
western Gulf.  We are figuring, Harlon, that shrimp effort is 47 
down and we all know that and all the data that we’ve seen is 48 
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consistent with that, but we’ve got problems here.  They’re not 1 
fun, but we’ve got to address them. 2 
 3 
We sat in here yesterday and listened to a lot of public 4 
testimony and it was all across the board what we heard, but I 5 
heard a number of fishermen get up here and tell us that we’ve 6 
got problems with this stock and I heard a number of fishermen 7 
who’ve been in this fishery a long time support reducing the TAC 8 
to six or seven million pounds. 9 
 10 
We’ve got science telling us we’ve got a problem that the TAC is 11 
too high and we had fishermen come up here yesterday and tell us 12 
we’ve got problems and that TAC is too high.   13 
 14 
I know we had a lot of fishermen get up there and tell us don’t 15 
change the TAC.  It’s always that way and these decisions are 16 
always hard, but that’s our job and we’re all here to do what 17 
the law requires us to do and move forward and I think we need 18 
to do that and I urge us to listen to Julie.  Maybe we need to 19 
take a break for lunch and think about this a little bit before 20 
we come back to this. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I had Mr. Perret next and then Mr. Horn.  We 23 

will be nearing the time when we said we were going to try to 24 
break to check out.  Think of that in your comments and whether 25 
or not we want to try to vote this up or down before we go, at 26 
least the first substitute up or down before we go to lunch. 27 
 28 
MR. PERRET:  Would the staff -- My substitute was to continue to 29 

collect all pertinent data relative to Reef Fish 27 and Shrimp 30 
14.  I’ll call the question. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I had Mr. Horn on the list and by tradition, 33 

we typically let whoever was on the list go ahead and have their 34 
say after we call. 35 
 36 
MR. HORN:  I’ll pass. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any objection to calling the question? 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would like a roll call vote, please. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No objection to calling the question, but a 43 
request for a roll call vote.  All in favor of calling the 44 
question say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion to 45 
call the question passes.  Now we’ll go to the question and 46 

we’ve had a request for a roll call vote. 47 
 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 1 

 2 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 5 

 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  No. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. McIlwain. 9 

 10 
MR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 13 

 14 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Heath. 17 

 18 
MR. HEATH:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 21 

 22 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 25 

 26 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 29 

 30 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 33 

 34 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 37 

 38 
MR. WILLIAMS:  No. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 41 

 42 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 45 

 46 
MR. HENDRIX:  No. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 1 

 2 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 5 

 6 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  No. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 9 

 10 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ten yes and five no. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion passes ten to five.  With that, 15 

we had people still trying to check out and so we will recess 16 
for lunch and return and we’ll make that at one o’clock. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  What else do we have on the agenda? 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got the election.  Do you want to do 21 

that? 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  Let’s do the elections and then we don’t have to 24 

come back. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think some people may want to go ahead and 27 

eat and give people a chance -- 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would just like to make a comment.  Given the 30 

motion that just passed, we will likely shortly after this 31 
meeting publish the draft environmental impact statement on this 32 
amendment and that we will proceed with preparation of a 33 
secretarial interim rule to put measures in place by January 1 34 
of this year and that we’ll consider whether to proceed forward 35 
with a secretarial amendment to the plan.  I don’t know what 36 
else to tell you.  That’s what we’ll move forward on, I suppose. 37 
 38 
MR. ADAMS:  I would hope that that secretarial amendment would 39 

address a shrimp effort cap. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What’s the pleasure of the council?  Do you 42 

all want to go to lunch and come back? 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  It’s just the election.  All we’ve got is the 45 

election. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Other Business, but I don’t think we have 48 
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much.  I’m hearing no real -- Wrap is the consensus.  Then our 1 
next order of business is Other Business and special 2 
announcements or other business items that any of the members or 3 
directors would like to make, giving notice to reports in O, P, 4 
Q, and R as our written reports.  Hearing none, we have Election 5 
of Chair and Vice Chair on the agenda. 6 
 7 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think this year we’ve had the opportunity to 8 

have a very good chairman in Mr. Riechers.  He’s done a very 9 
good job as the chair and I think he’s brought about some 10 
innovative ideas for operations of the council and he’s been 11 
able to implement those as well.  I would like to nominate him 12 
for chairman again for the coming year. 13 

 14 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Do we have 17 

any other nominations? 18 
 19 
MS. WALKER:  Move to close nominations. 20 

 21 
MR. MCILWAIN:  Second. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  All those in favor say aye; all those 24 
opposed like sign.  The nominations are closed with one nominee.  25 

Thank you all.  I appreciate all you all’s support and help, 26 
though I don’t feel like we may have done such a good job this 27 
meeting.  With that, do we have any nominations for the vice 28 
chair? 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  I think that you’ve done an excellent job and even 31 

though I have consistently opposed succession of the chair and 32 
the vice chair, but you’ve done an excellent job and you 33 
probably are one of the few that deserve to have a second shot 34 
at it. 35 
 36 
With that, I would also say that our vice chair has done an 37 
excellent job and I would nominate Mr. Corky Perret for vice 38 
chair. 39 

 40 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Do we have 43 

any other nominations for vice chair? 44 
 45 
MR. MCILWAIN:  Move they be closed. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  All those in favor of closing the 48 
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nominations for vice chair; all those opposed same sign.  1 
Congratulations, Mr. Vice Chair.  Is there any other business to 2 

come before the council?  Hearing none, the council session is 3 
adjourned. 4 
 5 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 o’clock p.m., August 6 
17, 2006.) 7 
 8 

- - - 9 
10 
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